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REINVENTING THE U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
AGRICULTURE

THURSDAY, APRIL 22, 1993

House of Representatives,
Information, Justice, Transportation,

and Agriculture Subcommittee
of the Committee on Government Operations,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:10 a.m., in room

2247, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Gary A. Condit (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.
Members present: Representatives Gary A. Condit, Karen L.

Thurman, Lynn C. Woolsey, Craig Thomas, Ileana Ros-Lehtinen,
and Stephen Horn.
Also present: Representative Collin C. Peterson.
Staff present: Edward Armstrong, professional staff member; Au-

rora Ogg, clerk; and Dan Naatz, minority professional staff, Com-
mittee on Government Operations.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN CONDIT
Mr. Condit. Good morning. This hearing of the subcommittee

will now come to order.

Today, we will begin a series of hearings on the reorganization
of the U.S. Department of Agriculture. Reform in the Department
is essential. The Department was created 129 years ago to conduct
research and provide information. Its role has expanded greatly
and now includes supporting farm income, boosting farm produc-
tion and exports, and improving nutrition.

Increased responsibilities in nutrition, international trade, and
environmental issues have greatly diversified USDA's client base
over the years. However, the Department's structure and manage-
ment practices have remained largely unchanged since the 1930's.

USDA has the third largest civilian agency budget in the Federal
Government and affects the lives of all Americans as well as mil-
lions of people around the world.

It is vital that we take a close look at how the Department of

Agriculture will function in the years to come. All government, in-

cluding the USDA, must bear its share of sacrifice. We have to look
at the administration of USDA programs with a view of reducing
costs and increasing efficiency. Every dollar, whether spent on pro-
grams or administrative costs, must meet a test of cost effective-
ness and public need.

(l)



This subcommittee looks forward to working closely with the Ag-
riculture Committee and the administration in the future months
on reorganization proposals.
Without objection, I have a lengthy statement that I would like

to include in the record and also, with unanimous consent, ask that
all my colleagues on the committee that want to include statements
in the record nave the right to do that.
Do I hear any objections to that?
[No response.]
[The opening statement of Mr. Condit follows:]



Opening Statement
CHAIRMAN GARY A. CONDIT

Information, Justice, Transportation, and Agriculture Subcommittee

Public Hearing
"REINVRNTINO USDA"

APRIL 22, 1993

Good Morning. Today the Subcommittee on Information, Justice,
Transportation and Agriculture will convene a set of hearings on a
proposal that is critical to the future of agriculture in the United
States. The reorganization of the United States Department of
Agriculture is an idea that has been around for decades- -but whose
time has finally come.

This will not- -nor should it be--a simple process. The USDA is not
only an agency which administers farm programs. Nearly 30 million
Americans turn to it for food assistance through the Food Stamp
program. Thousands of others find housing through the Farmers Home
low income housing programs .

The business community also benefits from the USDA. Services ranging
from export assistance provided by the Foreign Agriculture Service to
loan guarantees offered by the Business and Industry Program are
valuable tools for helping the U.S. economy.

The USDA is also a leader in education and research. Its role in
administering the Land Grant College system and its research have
helped make the U.S. agriculture community he world's most productive.
Unlike other types of government -sponsored research, this material is
disseminated directly to the people through the efforts of the
Extension Service.

I have already covered a vast number of missions- -and I haven't even
started to talk about food inspection, environmental protection and
nutritional information.

Because of the incredible diversity of this agency I cannot help but
to get annoyed when I hear statements like 'the USDA has more
employees than America has farmers." Rarely does the person making
that statement point out that about half of these employees are
involved with forestry.

Nor do many people realize that more than half of this agency's budget
goes for Food Stamps and other food assistance programs. In fact, the
farm programs which receive the bulk of the criticism account for only
about a third of the entire agency's budget.

Despite its critics, this agency has been around since 1862 and has
done a credible job of running more than 200 programs throughout over
40 agencies. These tasks are carried out by some 110,000 employees
working for the USDA, various county committees and Land Grant
Colleges.

-more-



I don't want to give the impression that everything is golden at USDA
and reforms are not needed. You need only to look at the reports this
Subcommittee has filed over the past few years to prove that it is

time for an overhaul at USDA.

It is my profound hope that through the reorganization process we give
the USDA the tools it needs to succeed well into the next century.
There are at least four solid proposals for reorganization which have
been suggested. We will start talking the pros and cons of them
today.

I greatly look forward to beginning this process and to working with
my colleagues on the Agriculture Committee and the administration in
the future.

In order to figure out where we are going it is important to find out
where we are. i have therefore asked the General Accounting Office to
be the first witness today. The GAO has developed comprehensive
testimony which will give us a snapshot of the Department and
illustrate why some of the USDA's problems are related to an outdated
management structure.

We will also begin an examination of the issue of computer technology
in the USDA of the future. While this seems a mundane issue, I can
assure you that the proposed Farmer Services Administration may well
succeed or fail on its ability to combine the information resources of
the farm program agencies. In the past, this Subcommittee has worked
with the GAO to examine the development of various USDA computer
systems. We have reported on some horrendous cost over-runs and
otherwise flawed and failed systems. The development of those systems
is nothing compared to the task that lies ahead. I look forward to a

spirited discussion of this issue today.

Our next panel will feature five witnesses representing various groups
of USDA clients. I greatly appreciate the presence of Dr. Zerle
Carpenter, Mr. Tim Sullivan, Mr. Leland Swenson, Mr. James Lockett and
Mr. Gerald Vap. Your input will be invaluable to the Subcommittee as
we continue our work.

That concludes my opening remarks, I would ask unanimous consent that

my full statement be made a part of the permanent record. I would
also like to submit for the record the statement of Mr. Pat Roberts,
the Ranking Minority Member of the House Agriculture Committee. Mr.
Roberts was unable to attend today but asked that his statement be
inc luded .

I now turn to my friend--the Subcommittee's Ranking Minority Member--
Craig Thomas for any opening statement he may wish to deliver. Mr.
Thomas and his staff have been very helpful in preparing today's
hearing and I appreciate it greatly.



Mr. Condit. I will also allow the witnesses, if there is no objec-
tion, to submit any statements, in addition to their statements
today, in the record. We will have 14 days to do that.

I will now turn to the ranking minority member, Mr. Thomas,
and ask if he has any opening statements that he would like to
make.
Mr. Thomas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be brief.

First let me submit a statement from Mr. Pat Roberts, who is the
ranking Republican in the Agriculture Committee, for the record.
Mr. Condit. Thank you. I was supposed to do that. I appreciate

that.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Roberts follows:]



Statement of Congressman Pat Roberts

Submitted For The Record

to the Committee on Government Operations
Subcommittee on Government Information, Justice, and Agriculture

U.S. Department of Agriculture Reorganization

April 22, 1993

Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you for scheduling this hearing on the reorganization
of the United States Department of Agriculture. It was last year when Charlie Stenholm

and I, along with Deputy Secretary Ann Veneman, went around the country listening to

producers and USDA employees on how the Department could be streamlined. We were

in Kansas, Texas, California, New York, South Carolina, and Illinois.

I would like to submit for the official record a report prepared as a result of those

efforts. In addition, I would like to submit for the official committee record, a little

document I have put together, that I entitled "Setting the Record Straight". Last year I was

dismayed over some of the media stories and misinformation that were floated on this issue.

I have tried to pull together some of the facts on the size of the USDA and would

appreciate it being entered into the record.

First, those of us in agriculture owe our former colleague and former Secretary Ed

Madigan a heartfelt thanks. In spite of counsel from many who said it was political suicide

and politically incorrect in farm country to wrestle with the structure of the USDA
bureaucracy, he forged ahead with a plan to streamline the Department and the day before

he walked out of the Secretary's office (affectionately called the cage), he proposed a

comprehensive plan to make the Department more responsive to the farmer and taxpayer.

Never mind that his plan for field reorganization drew howls of criticism from the

very people who were calling for reform and restructuring. I might add his plan pretty much
followed the advice and suggestions ofUSDA employe'es and farmers and ranchers obtained

in field hearings in the six states I mentioned earlier. Those hearings were held by Mr.

Stenholm of Texas, Deputy Secretary Anne Veneman and myself. The folks in the field and

the farmers in the trenches told us to keep the program delivery local, flexible, consistent

and predictable and emphasized in short, jerky sentences it would really help if we could

make some progress on mandates, red tape, regulations etc.

Let me emphasize that the answers to those pleas not only will come in the

reorganization of the Department but also with greater awareness, responsibility and

oversight on the part of the Congress. Ten years ago the Farm Bill was 29 pages long, the

last one was 719 pages in length with thousands of pages of report language!

Let me emphasize the details, within reason, are not as important as the policy

implications of some of the agency reshuffling. For instance, Secretary Espy may divide the

domestic commodity programs and the international commodity programs and put them
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under different secretaries. This may work, but the amount of commodities available for

export is directly related to the domestic farm programs vis a vis acreage controls and land

in production. There had better be close coordination or farmers (with wildly fluctuating

commodity prices) and taxpayers (with huge deficiency payment outlays) will pay the price.

The Ginton budget proposal would put all ofUSDA's farmer-oriented agencies under

a Farm Service Agency. This again may work but my office has already been lobbied by
various constituencies of these agencies who feel threatened. The key will be a cost-benefit

evaluation that hopefully saves money but also preserves service to farmers and ranchers.

The next year could be crucial for farmers and agribusiness. We are truly at a

crossroads. I have little doubt the USDA can be reorganized to accomplish its mission with

fewer resources-fewer field offices, less paperwork and fewer people in Washington and in

the field.

That is one road -- a more efficient, streamlined USDA that serves farmers and the

taxpayers and enhances the world's most efficient producers of food and fiber.

It is that other road that troubles me and should trouble this committee. Production

agriculture is the victim of its own success. In truth, we've never had it so good. We spend
less than 15 percent of our disposable income for food and it's the best quality and safest

in history.

Unfortunately, we do have the doom-and-gloomers who would have the American

public believe that our food supply is unsafe and our producers are poisoning the earth for

profit. The same bunch says the USDA is the proverbial "fox guarding the chicken coop".

And, these same folks - self-declared scientists and experts all - believe that some other

agency or department should be put in charge of conservation compliance, food safety and

inspection, grain inspection and water quality issues.

The danger of pulling the reorganization string too far is that on the other end is a

well orchestrated agenda that dismantles the USDA and places key issues outside the

jurisdiction of the Agriculture Committees and Members of Congress who represent rural

areas. It is one thing to fight in behalf of our producers and lose-it is another to not even

come to bat

-Will we see the Soil Conservation Service within the EPA with erosion and pollution

progress measured not on a partnership basis with the farmer but on the amount of fines

levied by some conservation cop?

~ Will we see the Food Safety Inspection Service along with the Federal Grain

Inspection Service moved to the Food and Drug Administration?

-If the Foreign Agricultural Service survives the Clinton budget broadside, will we
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see the FAS over at the Department of Commerce?

--Will the Forest Service be moved to the Department of Interior?

I think you get my drift. A reorganization plan that spins off agencies to other

Departments could leave us with the USDA restructured out of existence. Not to worry?

Well, each one of the questions I just posed has been answered in the affirmative by various

environmental organizations in recommendations already made to the Department. I urge

you to actively oppose these efforts which would, in fact, hamstring the Department's role

as production agriculture's spokesman.

As the Congress moves forward to consider the various plans for reorganizing USDA
we need to keep in mind, the fundamental question of what the USDA will look like in the

next century? No one can say with certainty, but I can say the next four years will be the

defining period. Why now rather than in previous years? In past years, many Secretaries

of Agriculture and others have wanted to change the Department but have been thwarted

by congressional committees -
primarily the Appropriations Committee.

This year, the Appropriations Subcommittee leadership is not only in sympathy with

change but will help lead the charge. And, you can be sure the White House and OMB are

on the same trail. For the sake of production agriculture, let us hope we don't end up in

the ditch.

After all, if a restructured USDA does not represent the farmer and is not his

advocate, then who will be? This committee working with the Committee on Agriculture

must make sure that the Department stays an advocate for the farmer and production

agriculture.

-30-

(Note: Enclosures contained in Subcommittee files)



Mr. Thomas. I think it's useful to have this hearing, and I appre-
ciate your doing this. It may be a bit early, in terms of not knowing
what the Department will recommend; nevertheless, I think it's

useful to talk about it.

There ought to be, it seems to me, a rather common goal for all

of us, and that should be to move toward a more efficient delivery
system, delivering the services in the way that is most efficient and
most cost effective.

I hope also, not only in this instance, but in the instance of gov-
ernment generally, that we can move toward measuring efficiency
on the output end rather than the input end. Traditionally, I think
we've sort of measured the value of programs by how much money
went into it and not what the effectiveness of the output has been.
USDA is clearly a problematic agency, a very large agency, with

a variety of programs to administer, and I understand the difficulty
of that. Rightly or wrongly, there have been discussions about the
fact that, in some instances, it has cost more to deliver the services
than the services in fact were worth, in particular counties, espe-
cially. I don't know if that's true. I certainly hope that it isn't.

There have been calls for reforms. There are some 40 agencies
within this Department, and I'm not sure that's necessary. I think
just changing the number of offices that might appear in various
counties falls short of reorganization, and indeed we need to deal
with functions rather than simply the number of offices that exist
there.

Also, of course, there will always be difficulty in measuring the
areas, miles, distances, convenience, those all differ, whether you're
in Vermont or whether you're in Wyoming. That's a mighty difficult
one.

Probably, the most difficult issue, Mr. Chairman, is the fact that
there's a natural sort of protection of territories here that takes
place, not only within the agency, but by the constituents of the
various groups. Most associations feel their particular program
doesn't need to be changed, but the rest of them do, of course.
That's mighty difficult for all of us.
So I appreciate your calling this hearing. I look forward to the

comments.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Thomas follows:]
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OPENING STATEMENT
CONGRESSMAN CRAIG THOMAS (R-WY)

SUBCOMMITTEE ON INFORMATION, JUSTICE, AGRICULTURE,
AND TRANSPORTATION OF THE HOUSE GOVERNMENT

OPERATIONS COMMITTEE

April 22, 1993

Thank you Mr. Chairman for holding this hearing concerning
reorganization efforts at the United States Department of
Agriculture. I look forward to hearing the testimony of the
witnesses.

The USDA is an enormous agency charged with a wide variety of
programs and responsibilities. Through the years, the organization
has been mandated to continually expand its jurisdiction and
administer more personnel and programs. This has resulted in a
department which is immense and virtually impossible to manage.

Recently, there have been numerous calls to reform the USDA.
I strongly support reform efforts and hope that some substantive
changes will result from these endeavors. I am especially
interested in proposals to alter the agency's organizational
structure and streamline the massive bureaucracy currently in place
at USDA. Although we certainly cannot ignore the field structure
of the department, the major emphasis regarding restructuring
should focus on altering the basic design of the organization.
Savings can certainly be found in closing or consolidating field
offices, but no permanent changes in the agency's operations will
take place until we reform the basic structure of the department.

I also hope Secretary Espy and the other USDA officials
working on the reorganization initiative will use criteria that
account for geographical differences when they consider closing
field offices, states in the Rocky Mountain West, such as my home
state of Wyoming, are quite different than regions in the Midwest.
I hope issues such as mileage and distance travelled are considered
when the final plan is devised.

Thank you again Mr. Chairman for holding these hearings
today. I am sorry the USDA will not be here to testify, but I look
forward to listening to our various witnesses.
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Mr. Condit. Thank you, Mr. Thomas.
We are also privileged to have Mr. Peterson here today, who is

a member of the full committee as well as the Agriculture Commit-
tee.

Mr. Peterson, do you have any statements to make?
Mr. Peterson. No. I just want to thank you for letting me par-

ticipate, and I'm glad to be here.
Mr. Condit. We would always encourage you to participate.
Mr. Horn, do you have an opening statement you would like to

make?
Mr. Horn. Just one brief comment, Mr. Chairman: Besides, obvi-

ously, the impact of service on the constituency to be served, what
I'm interested in would be the ideas to deal with the central head-
quarters, cutting the layers of bureaucracy. Every successful cor-

poration and university over the last 10 years faced up to that
issue. You clear up the lines of decisionmaking so there can be re-

sponsiveness to the constituency.
Mr. Condit. Thank you, Mr. Horn.
Mrs. Thurman.
Mrs. Thurman. Mr. Chairman, basically, from the standpoint of

what I've already heard, and that is the constituency that many of
us have to represent and the concerns that we've had over reorga-
nization.
But I would like to say that I'm pleased to hear the Secretary

talk about reform in Washington before we look at the district of-

fices. I think that is an important signal that we send to this coun-

try, that we're willing to do something at home first and then help
reorganize up here to be better prepared to give good information
to those people in our districts.

Mr. Condit. Ms. Ros-Lehtinen.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. No, thank you.
Mr. Condit. OK. We will proceed, and we're going to swear in

the witnesses before we start the testimony.
Do you mind doing that? Please stand.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. Condit. Thank you very much.
We have Mr. Robert Robinson, who is the Associate Director of

Food and Agriculture Issues, Resources, Community, and Economic
Development Division of the General Accounting Office.

Today you have two people with you to assist you, and I will let

you introduce them. You can make your opening statement and in-

troduce them. And if they have any comments, they are welcome
to give them as well.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT A. ROBINSON, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR,
FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ISSUES, RESOURCES, COMMU-
NITY, AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DIVISION, U.S. GEN-
ERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED BY JAY ETTA
HECKER, DIRECTOR, INFORMATION MANAGEMENT ISSUES,
AND ANDREW FINKEL
Mr. Robinson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Before I get started, to my left is Jay Etta Hecker, and she is

responsible for GAO's work on information management issues in
a variety of departments, including the Department of Agriculture.
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And to my right is Andy Finkel, who has served for a number of

years on our general management reviews of USDA, on which
much of our statement today is based.
As you mentioned, we have a rather lengthy statement to submit

for the record. In the interest of time I want to take a couple of
minutes and, with the aid of a few graphics handled by Gene
Wichmann of our staff, try to hit the highlights of our testimony.

In our view, the USDA of 1993 is ill-equipped to successfully face
the challenges and demands of the remaining years of this decade
and into the next century. It suffers from an unwieldy agglomer-
ation of programs and structures that need to be revitalized on a

very fundamental level.

To achieve this revitalization, we think the Congress and the ad-
ministration will, first and foremost, have to reach consensus on
the Department's mission. Then, with this mission in hand, the De-

partment structures and basic management systems will need to be
overhauled in a manner consistent with achieving that mission.

In discussing the need for change at USDA, it would be a mis-
take not to acknowledge the Department's important achievements

during its 130-year history. USDA has accomplished much in its

time, as the Nation's abundant supply of food and fiber at reason-
able prices eloquently testifies. But the world in which USDA oper-
ates has changed dramatically over the years, and the USDA has
not changed with it.

[The chart may be found in Mr. Robinson's prepared statement.]
Mr. Robinson. We would like to use a couple of poster boards to

illustrate the scope of these changes, first, in the agricultural sec-

tor, then in the scope of activities that USDA has been asked to

perform, and finally in the fundamental shift in budgetary prior-
ities that have been attached to these activities.

The structure of USDA is a product of previous decades when the

agricultural sector was characterized by small, family owned farms,
lacking communication and transportation systems to easily link
them to USDA offices. Over the years, as this first board shows,
the farm population has declined sharply. The percentage of popu-
lation living on farms has dropped from nearly 50 percent, when
USDA was created, to about 2 percent today.

[The chart may be found in Mr. Robinson's prepared statement.]
Mr. .Robinson. Also, unlike decades ago, the domestic agriculture

industry is now dominated by a relatively few large operations and
agribusiness firms that compete in a consumer-driven world econ-

omy in which U.S. agriculture is no longer as dominant. So not

only does USDA have far fewer and more sophisticated farm clients

to serve, telephones, computers, and highways have also greatly in-

creased farmers' access to information and trie assistance programs
provided by the USDA.
The scope of USDA responsibilities has also changed signifi-

cantly. When President Lincoln signed the legislation creating
USDA in 1862, the Department's mission was to improve agricul-
tural productivity by conducting scientific research and providing
farmers with the technology in the form of new seed varieties and
information on farming practices.

In the ensuing years, USDA has taken on a broad range of new
programs and mandates. This board graphically presents the
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changes in USDA's mandates over time. While demonstrating, I

think, pretty clearly the increased volume of programs for which
USDA is responsible, the board does not do justice to the increases
in the administrative complexity associated with these new respon-
sibilities. As any reading of the 700-plus-page farm bill will tell

you, this complexity is considerable.

[The chart may be found in Mr. Robinson's prepared statement.]
Mr. Robinson. Priority shifts in USDA's budget over the last

three decades also illustrate the dramatic change in the nature of
USDA's activities. As you can see, in the mid-1960's, agricultural
programs accounted for over 80 percent of the Department's budg-
et. But, by 1992, agricultural programs had fallen to 30 percent of
the total, while food assistance programs had risen from 4 to over
50 percent of the budget.
While most of the Department's budget is devoted to food assist-

ance programs, these programs only employ about 2 percent of the
USDA work force. A much larger share of USDA employees are lo-

cated in the natural resources area, predominantly, of course, in

the Forest Service. In short, in USDA we have the odd situation

where most of the money goes one place, food assistance; most of
the people are in another, natural resources; and the structure is

set up to deliver services in a third, which is agriculture.
While the world outside USDA has changed dramatically, at

heart the USDA remains an organization tied to its production ori-

ented, commodity-based past. New functions and new organizations
have been incrementally laid on the Department, but the underly-
ing culture, organizational structures, and management systems
have stayed basically the same.
The problems related to these antiquated structures and systems

are manifested in a number of practical ways. First, USDA has had
difficulty in dealing with emerging issues that cut across its tradi-

tional production-based structure. Now, this board graphically de-

picts the large number of USDA agencies that need to coordinate
their activities on four cross-cutting issues.

[The chart may be found in Mr. Robinson's prepared statement.]
Mr. Robinson. Imagine, for a moment, coming to work on a Mon-

day morning, trying to get something done in the biotechnology
area, and having to face this dizzying array of organizations and
programs. To further bring this problem to light, one senior USDA
official explained to us that, in order to meet with officials organi-
zationally located under different Assistant Secretaries, but all

working on the same issue, mind you, he actually had to hire an
independent consultant to organize the meeting and bring the var-
ious parties together.

Beyond its structure-related problems, the USDA of today is also

plagued by inadequate management systems, including inadequate
systems for managing information resources, financial resources,
and human resources. In each of these areas, there has been no or-

chestrated, departmentwide strategy or approach. Instead, the com-
ponent agencies have gone their own way and done their own thing
to meet their own specific needs.

In so doing, they have lost the opportunity to achieve depart-
mentwide efficiencies. They have duplicated efforts, and they have
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developed incompatible computer systems unable to share informa-
tion across agency lines.

Let me just hit a couple of unsettling pieces of information that
I think exemplify the kind of structural and management systems
problems we're talking about. In USDA today, there are more than
250 different personnel offices in operation, dealing with 110

pounds of personnel regulations. In another arena, the Farmers
Home Administration has spent over $200 million since 1985 to

automate field office operations, yet FmHA's $57 billion loan port-
folio is managed through updating color-coded index cards.
As you can see from this picture, we have a turned-ofT computer

and in front of that the color-coded index cards that are actually
managing the system. This picture was taken by our staff about 1

year ago in a Farmers Home Administration county office and was
first used at a Senate hearing last spring.

[The photo follows:]
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Mr. Robinson. Perhaps most troubling of all, in the fall of 1991,
Senator Lugar asked the Department for some basic management
information. How many people work for USDA? How much are

they spending? What are they doing? The Department could not

provide accurate information in a timely fashion. Definitional and
data differences among the individual agencies' human resources,
financial, and information management systems made it difficult

for the Department to respond to the Senator's basic management
questions.

In fairness, in many respects, the problems we are raising today
are not new. We have discussed them in a series of reports in-

cluded as an appendix to our prepared statement. Recently, a num-
ber of efforts to reform certain aspects of USDA's operation have
been launched by the Congress and the executive branch. These ef-

forts have been aimed primarily at streamlining and fine-tuning
the existing USDA operation.
While laudable and encouraging and worthy of implementation,

the reform efforts to date only scratch the surface of the revitaliza-

tion effort needed to put USDA in a position to be effective into the
21st century. To reach fruition, we believe several basic manage-
ment issues need to be met and met head on.

First and foremost, USDA's mission needs to be explicitly defined
and consensus reached. What precisely do the Congress and the ad-
ministration want USDA to focus on and accomplish? Only when
a consensus is reached on this question can a rational, long-term
determination be made on how the Department should be struc-

tured and organized.
Then we need to put in place management information systems

that can produce reliable information upon which day-to-day man-
agement decisions can be made. Relatedly, we believe the Depart-
ment needs a business plan and a long-range strategic plan for ac-

quiring information technology to help support its mission and
management systems needs.

Fourth, as former Secretary Madigan convincingly pointed out,
the Congress and the administration need to pay considerable at-

tention to establishing a reasonable span of control for the Sec-

retary in any reorganization effort.

And, finally,
we believe that, in accordance with current organi-

zational thinking, USDA managers need to be given the freedom to

manage and innovate. Better day-to-day results, in our mind, can
be achieved if the Congress sets the policy objectives and allows

managers to establish the best ways of achieving them.
Mr. Chairman, the challenges and difficulties that lie ahead are

daunting and should not be underestimated. However, the con-

sequences of inaction to the agricultural sector, rural America, and
the Nation as a whole give us little choice but to face these issues
and move as vigorously as we can to address them.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Robinson follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

We are pleased to participate in this hearing on the

management and structure of the U.S. Department of Agriculture

(USDA) . Our testimony today is based on our general management

review of the Department and the events that have occurred since we

Issued our reports. Unlike traditional audits and evaluations of

individual programs, management reviews examine the overall

effectiveness of the management processes and systems of

departments and agencies. Between October 1989 and September 1991,

we issued a series of reports on various management issues at USDA

and recommended ways to improve the Department's organizational

structure, management systems, and planning mechanisms. 1

Our testimony today will focus on

— USDA's need to overcome problems in organizational

structure and management systems,

— recent efforts to streamline USDA, and

— issues to consider in revitalizing USDA.

*App. I contains a list of GAO's general management review
reports and other GAO management-related reports on USDA.
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In summary, USDA today encompasses a much broader range of

missions and programs— from food and agriculture to such cross-

cutting issues as rural development and biotechnology—than it did

in the 1930s, when the present structure was put into place. At

that time, agriculture was dominated by small, family-owned farms

that sold their products domestically. Today, agriculture is

dominated by larger and more sophisticated business operations that

compete in a consumer-driven world economy—one in which American

agriculture no longer dominates. Recent efforts to streamline USDA

should be implemented as an important first step if USDA is to

address some of the challenges if faces. However, these efforts do

not address fundamental problems facing USDA. To revitalize the

Department, and to make it a strong leader into the 21st century, a

wholesale restructuring is needed. To achieve this, we believe

that the Congress and the Department now need to reexamine USDA's

overall mission and to develop an action plan that will reinvent

USDA for the 21st century.

Such restructuring is not an easy task. It will take several

years to accomplish. This restructuring must overcome long-

standing problems in organizational culture and systems. It must

also deal with simplifying agricultural programs that have become

increasingly difficult to administer. This restructuring cannot be

accomplished without determined, creative, and sustained efforts by

the leadership in the Congress, USDA, and the Office of Management

and Budget (OMB) . If done properly, however, restructuring USDA
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can once again make the Department the model for other federal

departments that It was In the 1930s.

BACKGROUND

With the third largest civilian agency budget in the federal

government, USDA affects the lives of all Americans and millions of

people around the world. USDA oversees a food and agriculture

sector of major importance to the nation's economy, accounting for

17 percent of the gross national product, 20 million jobs, and 10

percent of export dollars. To carry out its missions in 1992, USDA

reported that it spent about $60 billion. USDA controlled assets

of about $140 billion and employed or paid the salaries of about

124,000 full-time staff in about 15,000 locations worldwide.

USDA administers its programs and services through one of the

federal government's largest and most complex organizational

structures. Former Secretary Madigan described it as a

confederation with nine subcabinet offices; 42 constituent

agencies, of which 26 are operating agencies; and 250 separate

programs. USDA's agencies vary in size from less than 10 employees

in the Office of Energy to 48,000 full- and part-time employees in

the Forest Service.

USDA's Operating Environment Has

Fundamentally Changed Since the 1930s
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USDA's Operating Environment Has

Fundamentally Changed Since the 1930s

The structure of USDA is a product of the 1930s, when

communication and transportation systems were greatly limited by

geography. Since then, as figure 1 shows, the farm population has

declined sharply; only one in 50 Americans lived on a farm in 1990,

compared with 1 in 4 in 1935. Furthermore, only 16 percent of the

nation's counties were designated as farm counties in 1986, down

substantially from the 63 percent so designated in 1950. Not only

does USDA have far fewer farm clients to serve, but telephones,

computers, and highways have also greatly increased farmers' access

to information and assistance programs.
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Figure 1; Changes in Farm Population

1860 1880 1900 1920 1940 1960 1980 1990
Year

Source: Economic Research Service, USDA.

Agricultural export markets, key to rural America's vitality,

are increasingly competitive. The United States is no longer

assured of a dominant position in global agricultural markets. For

example, 27 countries exported grain in 1991, compared with only 4

—the United States, Canada, Australia, and New Zealand— in the

early 1970s. During the 1980s alone, the U.S. share of global

exports fell from 24 to 19 percent. This new competition has
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weakened the comparative advantage that allowed U.S. farms to

prosper through the 1970s.

While the world outside USDA has changed dramatically, USDA's

basic structure has changed little since the 1930s. The basic farm

service agencies operate in 1993 in much the same decentralized

fashion as they did decades earlier. 2 Operating this decentralized

field network is costly. In fiscal year 1989, the four farm

service agencies alone spent about $2.4 billion, with over 43,000

employees to administer their programs in over 11,000 county

offices.

Current Programs and Activities Range

Far Beyond USDA's Original Mission

When President Lincoln signed the legislation creating USDA in

1862, the Department's mission was to improve agricultural

productivity by conducting scientific research and providing

farmers with technology in the form of new seed varieties and

information on farming practices. In- the ensuing years, USDA has

taken on a broad range of new programs and missions. (Fig. 2

presents the changes in USDA's mandates over time.) Public land

management and forestry came with the transfer of the Forest

Service to USDA in 1905; responsibility for the stabilization of

2 These agencies are the Agricultural Stabilization and
Conservation Service, Soil Conservation Service, Farmers Home
Administration, and Federal Crop Insurance Corporation.
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farm incomes and rural development were added to the Department

during the New Deal. International food assistance and foreign

market development programs appeared in the 1950s, and large-scale

domestic food assistance, principally in the form of the Food Stamp

Program, became part of USDA's mission in the 1960s. Today, only a

small proportion of USDA's budget and staff are devoted to the

original mission.
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Figure 2: Chronology of Malor Events
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As shown in figure 3, trends in USDA's budget over the last 3

decades illustrate the dramatic change in USDA's activities. In

1963 agricultural programs accounted for over 80 percent of the

Department's budget. By 1992 agricultural programs had fallen to

30 percent, while food assistance programs had risen from 4 to over

50 percent of the budget. About one-half of USDA's employees work

in the natural resources area. In short, the title "U.S.

Department of Agriculture" no longer reflects the full range of

activities carried out by the Department today.

Figure 3: Outlay Percentages by Major Activity
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USDA NEEDS TO OVERCOME ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE .

AND MANAGEMENT SYSTEM PROBLEMS

The USDA of the Great Depression, primarily structured to

serve the large number of small, widely disbursed, family-owned

farms, accomplished great things in its time. It helped assure the

nation of an abundant supply of food and fiber. But our series of

studies on the general management of USDA shows that the Department

is poorly equipped to deal with today's increasingly complex

issues. It is hamstrung by problems of inappropriate structure and

inadequate management systems.

Emerging Issues Not Efficiently Addressed

in Current Organizational Structure

USDA has had difficulty in dealing with issues that cut across

its traditional production-based organizational structure. Figure

4 depicts the large number of USDA agencies that need to coordinate

their activities on four cross-cutting issues.

10
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Figure 4; Coordination Needed on Four Emerging Issues

11
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For example, during our management review we found that nine

USDA agencies and offices have responsibilities for biotechnology

issues. Biotechnology allows scientists to transfer genes between

organisms to improve plants, animals, and their environment.

Biotechnology has the potential to revolutionize the food and fiber

production process and to contribute to a better balancing among

production, environment, and human health. Responsibilities for

agricultural biotechnology cut across many USDA programs. Numerous

conflicts among individual agencies have blocked development of a

single strategy in this important area.

Our management review found that a similar condition exists in

the environmental area. Agricultural irrigation alone uses almost

70 percent of the nation's consumed groundwater. Ten USDA agencies

have some authority in water quality matters. The result is that

at USDA water quality and other environmental issues tend to fall

through the cracks. USDA struggles to develop comprehensive,

timely, and effective strategies and coordinating mechanisms in

these and other cross-cutting areas, largely because of the

difficulty of exerting leadership and improving communications in

so large and diverse an organization.

USDA has not developed an approach for managing the many

emerging issues that cut across traditional structural lines.

Rather than develop departmentwide .strategies, management generally

relies on ad hoc groups or individual agencies to develop policies

12
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and plans. Such uncoordinated agency efforts fail to achieve

integrated, departmentwide perspectives. Consequently, USDA is not

effectively addressing today's complex, changing, and globally

interdependent issues.

USDA Operates Without Sound Management Systems

Major USDA agencies have historically established their own

information, financial, and human resources management systems to

meet individual agency needs. This has occurred because individual

agencies focused their efforts on developing systems to meet their

own specific legislative mandates. However, these multiple agency

efforts failed to achieve departmentwide efficiencies. Moreover,

USDA management has not been able to break through the individual,

agency- focused culture. From a management standpoint, we see

today's Department as data-rich but information-poor. The

Secretary's office does not have the management information it

needs to make informed decisions.

USDA has substantially increased its use of information

technology. But most of the information system expenditures to

date have been for automating the systems associated with providing

program benefits. However, these systems are not providing

managers with the data they need to manage and make decisions, nor

is the information produced in a form that can easily be shared

with other agencies. Acknowledging this problem, departmental

13
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officials have initiated a new strategic planning process to

address USDA's information needs.

Similarly, USDA's financial management systems suffer from

significant weaknesses in internal and accounting controls— from

the Food and Nutrition Service's not ensuring that food stamp

payment are proper and correct to the Farmers Home Administration's

not maintaining accurate and complete accounting and financial

information on acquired property. These weaknesses, which are

often long-standing, substantially increase the risk of

mismanagement, fraud, waste, and abuse in USDA programs.

Finally, because most human resource functions at USDA reside

with individual agencies, the Office of Personnel's role is limited

to monitoring and setting guidelines for human resource functions

USDA-wide. As of March 1993, there were 258 personnel offices

throughout USDA; 240 in the field, 17 in headquarters, and an

overall USDA office. As a result, independent agencies have

recruiting and training efforts that are duplicative at times,

competitive at others. Moreover, individual agencies' personnel

forms and regulations add to an already overly complex federal

personnel system. According to USDA's Director of Personnel, USDA

must deal with 110 pounds of personnel regulations.

14
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Conditions in Farm Service Agencies

Exemplify Structural and Systems Problems

Nowhere is the struggle to get a handle on the structural and

management system problems more apparent than in USDA's farm

service agencies' field offices. Multiple agencies operate

independent field offices all over the country, often right next

door to each other. Individual agencies, not the Department, are

represented at the field level.

In the fall of 1991, the Ranking Minority Member of the

Senate Agriculture Committee asked three simple questions:

— where are the staff under the current headquarters and

field structure?

— how much of the taxpayers dollars are they spending?

-- what work are they doing?

The USDA response is indicative of the broad ramifications of the

Department's system and structural problems. The Department could

not produce accurate information in a timely fashion. On the issue

of how many people worked for the Department, for example, USDA

said it could not come up with an accurate number. Definitional

and data differences among the individual agencies' human

15
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resources, financial, and information management systems make it

difficult for the Department to respond to the Senator's basic

management questions.

Weaknesses in information systems have also proven to be

important obstacles to any reform of the farm service agencies.

These weaknesses are demonstrated by the farm service agencies'

different and incompatible hardware, software, telecommunications,

and data bases. Therefore, to successfully operate as a single

farm service agency, as proposed in USDA's fiscal year 1994 budget,

USDA needs to develop a plan to make a transition from its current

multiple computer systems to one that will support the work of the

consolidated farm service agencies, both at headquarters and in the

field. A new system will enable employees to efficiently and

effectively access the information required to serve customers'

needs.

In the past, the farm service agencies seldom took into

account the need to exchange information with each other when they

acquired information technology and developed information systems.

Instead, these agencies independently acquired computer equipment

and information systems that were incompatible with each other. As

a result, the farm service agencies could not easily share

information. This often translated into increased time and

paperwork burdens for office staff, Increased risk of financial

errors, and undue hardship on agency customers. In such an

16
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environment, the needed information was exchanged principally by

mailing or carrying documents from one agency's office to the next.

At best, usda was spending more than it needed to; at worst, its

clients were not being well served. (See app. II for information

on recent initiatives to streamline information management.)

RECENT EFFORTS TOWARDS STREAMLINING USDA

Since our management review reports were issued, a number of

efforts to reform certain aspects of USDA's operations have been

launched by the Congress and the executive branch. The Senate

Committee on Agriculture took the lead in calling for a streamlined

USDA. In a February 1992 floor speech, the Committee's Ranking

Minority Member called for a thorough review of USDA and for a plan

to make the Department a "leaner, healthier size." In April and

June 1992, the Chairman led hearings that focused on USDA's field

office structure and on computer operations. He introduced

legislation in May 1992 to form a bipartisan commission to decide

which field offices to close and to make recommendations to improve

USDA field and headquarters operations. The Chairman also

delivered a September 1992 floor speech that proposed his vision

for the future Department of Agriculture.

On the House side, this Subcommittee held an oversight hearing

on the status of USDA's Food and Agriculture Councils in February

1990. Representative Glickman introduced bills in April 1992 and

17
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March 1993 to form a single farm agency, streamline headquarters,

and reduce paperwork. The full House Committee on Agriculture held

a related hearing in June 1992. The House Committee on

Agriculture's Subcommittee on Wheat, Soybeans, and Feed Grains,

held a followup hearing in July 1992, and the Committee's

Subcommittee on Department Operations and Nutrition held the most

recent hearing on the subject in March 1993.

Field office reform became a central theme of the streamlining

effort. Nearly 90 percent of all USDA employees work in locations

outside Washington, D.C. The effort, in part, was fueled by our

January 1991 report that highlighted 53 USDA Agricultural

Stabilization and Conservation Service (ASCS) high-cost county

offices. In fiscal year 1989, these offices spent more on overhead

costs than they paid out to clients in program benefits. 3

Former Secretary Madigan joined with OMB to further study the

issue of consolidating USDA field offices. This decision was

consistent with our report that highlighted high-cost ASCS county

offices as one indicator of a possible problem in one agency. We

called for USDA to develop additional criteria, such as work load

data, farm trends, and county size in order to see if a larger

problem, worthy of management attention, existed.

3ASCS administers commodity and related land use programs that
provide for commodity loans and price support payments to
farmers; commodity purchases from farmers and processors; acreage
reduction; cropland set-aside and other means of production
adjustment; conservation cost-sharing; and emergency assistance.

18
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The USDA/OMB farm services agency team developed six

criteria—program delivery costs, number of producers served,

complexity of work, geographical service area, co-location status,

and work load intensity--for each of the 14,307 local offices that

deal directly with farmers and ranchers. Applying these criteria,

Secretary Madigan recommended that 1,191 local offices be closed.

He also recommended changes in the Department's headquarters

structure, particularly reducing the number of operating agencies

from 26 to 13 and the number of staff that report directly to the

Secretary from 14 to 4. In his final press conference, Secretary

Madigan compared the current system to 26 lanes of traffic merging

into 1 at rush hour. He characterized the honking and jostling for

position as wasted effort that results in policy gridlock.

Secretary Madigan also set up USDA/OMB teams to study the

Department's farm service agencies' computer systems, the Forest

Service, and the 11 other USDA agencies with a significant field

office presence. Measurement criteria similar to that developed

for the farm services agencies were developed for the 11 other USDA

agencies and for the three major levels of Forest Service field

structure.

Secretary Espy has continued the process for closing farm

agency offices by requesting that individual states develop office-

closing implementation plans by April 19, 1993. He also announced

plans to consolidate three farm service agencies into a single

19
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agency. Secretary Espy has also vowed to present a plan to reform

USDA headquarters. On February 11, 1993, he announced an Initial

step- -consolidating the Department's public affairs functions,

which are currently spread out in Individual agencies, Into a

centralized Department-level Office of Communications.

REVITALIZING USDA; WHAT NEEDS TO BE DONE

The recent progress toward streamlining the USDA field

structure Is encouraging, but it only scratches the surface of the

overall revitalization issue. A fundamental review of USDA's

mission and a corresponding restructuring is now needed. Once

developed, the mission statement must be continually reassessed and

updated to address changing conditions.

In the days of personal computers, fax machines, and 700-plus-

page farm bills, USDA needs to be fundamentally restructured,

reinvented if you will, in the context of the newer management

concepts that guide private sector corporations, state governments,

and governments in other countries. The new management concepts

emphasize flexibility, flattened hierarchies and a customer focus,

and encourage competition and the achievement of results. In

brief, the new management concepts call for rethinking the basic

principles of the role of government. Streamlining constitutes

only one part--albeit an important part--of the revitalization

process .

20
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As part of revitalization, the Congress and the administration

need to address, among others, the following four issues: a

consensus on USDA's mission; basic management information needs;

the need for strategic information plans; and a manageable span of

control .

A Consensus Needed on Mission

Closing offices and shifting boxes on a organization chart

mean very little without a vision of the Department's mission. The

Congress and the administration need to develop a consensus on

USDA's mission. In the 19th century, USDA's mission was very

clear: agricultural research and education. Today, the mission

has been expanded far beyond agriculture to include rural

development, food assistance, human nutrition, renewable industrial

inputs, environment, forestry, food safety, agribusiness, and world

trade.

The process of defining a mission needs to include examining

USDA activities vis-a-vis those of other federal agencies and needs

to precede major restructuring decisions. For example, a principal

function of the Forest Service— federal land management— is closely

related to the federal land management functions of the Department

of the Interior. Similarly, the food stamp and food assistance

programs are, or should be, closely linked to the income

maintenance functions of the Department of Health and Human

21
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Services. Further, In the areas of rural development and food

safety, key program responsibilities reside among a number of other

departments and agencies.

Effective Management Information Systems Needed

As we emphasized in our discussion of management systems,

restructuring will not be successful without accurate and timely

management information. The Secretary and the Congress need

information on what is happening in the USDA agencies. They also

need accurate and timely information on changing conditions in the

food/agriculture sector. Earlier I noted how the Senate Committee

on Agriculture could not obtain basic management information from

USDA on the size, cost, and role of farm agency field offices in a

timely manner. When this Subcommittee asked GAO last year to

identify the revenues that USDA collects for the products and

services it provides, your professional staff was concerned when we

reported that such information was not available from the

Secretary's office. We had to visit each USDA agency to obtain the

needed data, and used these data to develop the compendium

ourselves. You also recently requested that we provide USDA-wide

information on the Department's employees in more detail than

previously—who they are, what they do, and so forth. As indicated

in your request letter, such information is necessary to make sound

decisions regarding the downsizing and reorganization of USDA.

22
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Strategic Plan for Acquirlna Information Technology Needed

The current discussion about reinventing USDA also gives the

Department an opportunity to take a fresh look at how it uses and

manages Information technology. Private sector firms regularly

develop business plans and long-range technology plans to help meet

their companies' missions. Once USDA's mission is established,

such information technology planning can become the lever to move

USDA to the next level of restructuring. If applied at USDA, such

a strategic approach can assist the Department in better achieving

its missions and serving its clients.

Span of Control. Must Be Manageable

Revitalization also requires considerable attention to such

basic management issues as span of control. Former Secretary

Madigan discussed with us the importance of establishing a

reasonable span of control for the Secretary of Agriculture. He

noted that with the broad range of responsibilities the Secretary

must undertake, he could only effectively manage a limited number

of senior agency officials. This concern was reflected in his

suggested reorganization of USDA's headquarters in January 1993.

Essentially, this reorganization called for four Under Secretaries

and no Assistant Secretaries. In contrast, the organizational

structure Secretary of Agriculture Espy inherited has two Under

Secretaries and seven Assistant Secretaries.
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Conceptually, the number of units reporting to the Secretary

can be greater if effective management systems are in place to keep

all informed. At present, however, we do not believe such systems

have been developed to handle a large span of control.

CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, some of the efforts to streamline the Department

should be implemented quickly: They would significantly improve

operations and save critical resources. But these efforts do not

address the basic need to revitalize USDA so that it can be

effective into the 21st century. These efforts only tinker around

the edges of the Department's current organizational structure,

which is based on a 1930s agrarian economy. Since agriculture is

now a global enterprise, USDA must undergo a more fundamental

change. For this task, the Congress and the administration need to

redefine USDA's mission and to restructure the Department to carry

it out. As part of this effort, the Congress and the

administration need to address the four management issues we

identified. Ultimately, we believe that USDA must be flexible in

adapting to change and have reduced levels of management that are

freer to manage. The Congress needs to be a full partner by

helping to simplify agricultural programs that have become

increasingly difficult to administer. The challenges and

difficulties that lie ahead are daunting and should not be
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underestimated. However, because the Department's activities are

vital to the rural economy and national well-being, we have little

choice but to address these problems as vigorously as possible.

That concludes my statement. I would be happy to respond to

any questions you may have.
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APPENDIX I APPENDIX I

RELATED GAP PRODUCTS

MANAGEMENT REVIEWS

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Revitalizing Structure. Systems,

and Strategies (GAO/RCED-91-168, Sept. 3, 1991).

U.S. Department of Agriculture; Strengthening Management Systems

to Support Departmental Goals (GAO/RCED-91-49, July 31, 1991).

U.S. Department of Agriculture; Improving Management of Cross-

Cutting Issues (GA07RCED-91-41, Mar. 12, 1991).

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Farm Agencies' Field Structure

Needs Major Overhaul (GAO/RCED-91-09, Jan. 29, 1991).

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Strategic Marketing Needed to Lead

Agribusiness in International Trade (GAO/RCED-91-22, Jan. 22,

1991).

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Need for Improved Workforce

Planning (GAO/RCED-90-97, Mar. 6, 1990).

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Status of the Food and Agriculture

Councils Needs to Be Elevated (GAO/RCED-90-29, Nov. 20, 1989).
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U.S. Department of Agriculture: Interim Report on Ways to Enhance

Management (GAO/RCED-90-19, Oct. 26, 1989).

OTHER USDA ISSUES

Crop Insurance Program: Nationwide Computer Acquisition Is

Inappropriate at This Time (GAO/IMTEC-93-20, Mar. 8, 1993).

USDA Research and Extension Agencies: Missions. Structures, and

Budgets (GAO/RCED-93-74FS, Feb. 18, 1993).

USDA Revenues: A Descriptive Compendium , (GAO/RCED-93-19FS, Nov.

27, 1992).

Pesticides: Information Systems Improvements Essential for EPA's

Reregistration Efforts (GAO/IMTEC-93-5, Nov. 23, 1992).

Sustainable Agriculture: Program Management. Accomplishments, and

Opportunities (GAO/RCED-92-233. Sept. 16, 1992).

U.S. Department of Agriculture: Revitalizing and Streamlining the

Department (GAO/T-RCED-92-76, June 23, 1992).
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Department of Agriculture: Restructuring Will Impact Farm Service

Agencies' Automation Plans and Programs (GAO/T-IMTEC-92-21, June 3,

1992 and GAO/T-IMTEC-92-23, June 23, 1992).

Geographic Information System: Forest Service Has Resolved GAP

Concerns About Its Proposed Nationwide System (GAO/T-IMTEC-92-14,

Apr. 28, 1992).

Environmental Enforcement: EPA Needs a Better Strategy to Manage

Its Cross-Media Information (GAO/IMTEC-92-14, Apr. 2, 1992).

Food Safety: USDA's Data Program Not Supporting Critical Pesticide

Decisions (GAO/T-IMTEC-92-9, Mar. 11, 1992).

Food Safety: USDA Data Program Not Supporting Critical Pesticide

Decisions (GAO/IMTEC-92-11, Jan. 31, 1992).

Pesticides: EPA's Information Systems Provide Inadequate Support

for Reregistration (GAO/T-IMTEC-92-3, Oct. 30, 1991).

Farmers Home Administration: Half-Billion Dollar ADP Modernization

Lacks Adeguate Planning and Oversight (GAO/T-IMTEC-92-2, Oct. 29,

1991).
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ADP Modernization: Half-Billion Dollar FmHA Effort Lacks Adequate

Planning and Oversight (GAO/IMTEC-92-9, Oct. 29, 1991).

Financial Audit: Department of Agriculture's Financial Statements

for Fiscal Year 1988 (GAO/AFMD-91-65, Aug. 13, 1991).

Forest Service Is Making Progress in Developing a Nationwide

Geographic Information System (GAO/T-IMTEC-91-11, Apr. 24, 1991).

ADP Procurement: Better Capacity Planning Needed at Agriculture's

National Finance Center (GAO/IMTEC-91-14, Feb. 13, 1991).

Management Improvements Essential for Key Automated Systems at the

Agriculture Stabilization and Conservation Service (GAO/T-IMTEC-90-

13, Sept. 18, 1990).

Information Resources: Management Improvements Essential for Key

Agriculture Automated Systems (GAO/IMTEC-90-85, Sept. 12, 1990).

Agriculture: USDA Needs to Better Focus Its Water Quality

Responsibilities (GAO/RCED-90-162, July 23, 1990).

Agriculture ADP Procurement: Contracting and Market Share

Information (GAO/IMTEC-90-62FS, June 27, 1990).

29



47

APPENDIX I APPENDIX I

Geographic Information System; Forest Service Not Ready to Acquire

Nationwide System (GAO/IMTEC-90-31, June 21, 1990).

Forest Service Not Ready to Acquire a Nationwide Geographic

Information System (GAO/T-IMTEC-90-10, May 2, 1990).

Information Management; Issues Important to Farmers Home

Administration Systems Modernization (GAO/IMTEC-89-64, Aug. 21,

1989).

Forest Service; Status of Geographic Information System

Acquisition (GAO/IMTEC-89-27, Mar. 6, 1989).
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RECENT INITIATIVES TO STREAMLINE USDA INFORMATION MANAGEMENT

In 1985 the Secretary of Agriculture convened a task force on

streamlining USDA. Among other things, the task force recommended

that, where appropriate, serious attention should be given to

methods for sharing information electronically. However, this

recommendation went unheeded, and the farm service agencies

continued to develop information systems that were not compatible.

The task force also recommended that USDA ensure that agencies

develop consistent data definitions. Consistent data definitions

are a necessary step towards electronic information sharing and

integration of data bases because nonstandard definitions make it

difficult and time-consuming to combine information from separate

data bases. This recommendation also went unheeded. Moreover, in

an attempt to remedy the problem with incompatible systems and

inconsistent data definitions, the 1990 farm bill requires the

Secretary of Agriculture to take appropriate action to integrate

the various data bases that relate to agricultural program data.

Nevertheless, since the 1990 farm bill, USDA has made little

progress in linking systems and integrating data bases.

Recently, the farm service agencies were planning to make

significant investments in modernizing their computer systems

despite departmental consideration being given to restructuring the
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farm service agencies' organization. However, in June 1992 the

Senate Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition, and Forestry, noting

that USDA was studying options for restructuring its organization,

raised questions about whether USDA's farm service agencies should

be making major information technology investments. We also

expressed concern that the Department could waste millions on

technology that might not meet its current or long-term needs. As

a result, the Committee's Chairman and Ranking Minority Member

urged USDA to postpone purchases of computer technology beyond that

which was necessary to maintain existing systems until the new

structure of the Department was defined. In response, USDA agreed

and created a consolidated program through which the farm service

agencies could procure future computer systems.

USDA, however, allowed the Federal Crop Insurance Corporation

(FCIC) to continue with its acquisition project, contending that it

was needed to ensure the continued delivery of crop insurance to

farmers. On March 8, 1993, we recommended that FCIC cancel its

nationwide computer acquisition project. We reported that FCIC had

neither performed the analysis needed to justify a nationwide

procurement at that time nor determined its immediate information

technology needs. USDA and FCIC concurred and canceled their

planned modernization project, which had an estimated $62 million

life-cycle price tag.
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USDA has recently completed its first departmental strategic

plan to manage Information resources and has embarked on several

information technology initiatives. As a start at system

compatibility, USDA created a consolidated program- -known as Info

Share—to acquire, implement, and manage computer systems for the

farm service agencies. With Info Share, USDA is striving to

establish linked, compatible agency systems capable of serving the

needs of each farm service agency as well as the Department. To

help standardize data definitions, USDA has begun a program to

identify, define, and organize data throughout USDA, coordinate

data management initiatives, develop data policies and standards,

and provide USDA with standardized data that may be shared across

USDA agencies and with other federal agencies, where such a need

exists.

USDA's current efforts to address long-standing problems with

incompatible systems and difficulties in sharing data are a step in

the right direction. However, by USDA's own estimate, it will be

several years before these initiatives are fully implemented. For

example, USDA's time frame for initial implementation of Info Share

is June 1995, while the planned completion date of the data

management program is September 1997. Moreover, these problems

take on added significance in light of USDA's decision to

streamline and reorganize its headquarters and field structure.

Now that USDA has proposed moving towards a single farm service
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agency, the absence of compatible systems and the inability to

share data will be more problematic.

Accordingly, once the decision to reorganize the farm service

agencies has been made final, USDA will need to (1) take a fresh

look at new ways to use information technology to improve

operations and provide better service to the customer and (2)

develop a transition plan for moving from separate incompatible

systems and data to the type of system that meets the needs of its

reorganized farm service structure.

(150809)
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Mr. Condit. Thank you, Mr. Robinson. I appreciate your testi-

mony, and I appreciate the graphics that I think get your point
across very well.

You mentioned Secretary Madigan, the former Secretary. He put
together a task force for cross-cutting issues. Can you address why
this group was unable to address GAO's concerns?
Mr. Robinson. Well, I guess we ought to not underestimate how

difficult trying to pull this myriad of organizations and structures

together is. Trying to manage this kind of web is somewhat dif-

ficult. I do think some progress has been made. The problems asso-

ciated with the structure set up for the 1930's missions are being
recognized, and some movement is being made.

But, you know, beyond just the cross-cutting organizational is-

sues, we do have conflicts within the programs themselves. The ef-

fort that is needed is massive and very fundamental. The creation

of a task force is not likely to move us all the wav home.
Mr. Condit. Do you have an idea what kind of time period, if

someone really briskly pursued this, that it would take for us to

have a reorganization?
Mr. Robinson. I think we're talking in terms of years, frankly.

Clearly, I think we're to the point now where some of the obvious

wounds, the obvious problems can be addressed through the

streamlining efforts that have been proposed. As the statement

points out, we really need to go back to the mission and get that

firmly established. Setting up structures to pursue missions that

may be changed in the next year or two would be wasted effort.

We re strongly encouraging that that mission determination be spe-

cifically defined.

Mr. Condit. How did the mission get changed?
Mr. Robinson. Incrementally, over the years, one piece of legisla-

tion would add responsibility, and then another one would be

added on top of that, and another would be added on top of that.

Unfortunately, the underpinning, the structures and the manage-
ment systems that are necessary to support such widely diverse

missions simply aren't there. You end up with this kind of spa-

ghetti chart over here, where many different agencies are trying to

do many different things, crossing each other's lines of authority to

the detriment of implementation.
Mr. Condit. I noted with interest the Vice President's task force

plans to issue its recommendations in September. The USDA tells

us they plan to have a reorganization proposal in late May or June.

Do you think that there is some justification for them to do it to-

gether and maybe release it at the same time?

Mr. Robinson. I guess having two separate timeframes does

seem a little odd on the surface, but the USDA proposal has been

promised for some months. Whether they will actually achieve

their target I guess is uncertain at this time.

We think it's reasonable to proceed now with some of the stream-

lining proposals, the obvious problems where—I think Mr. Thomas
alluded to—where expenditures for overhead being delivered in cer-

tain offices exceed actual services being delivered. And that, in any
business, doesn't make much sense. So I think we can move pretty

expeditiously on that front and then turn to the more difficult
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elbow grease type operation of establishing that mission, turning to

structures and systems to meet that mission.
Mr. Condit. You mentioned field offices. For some of us who rep-

resent agricultural areas, field offices are important. From the out-

set, the field office survey has been hindered by flawed, nonexisting
data. Has the SWAT team research brought us to the point where

Congress can make an educated judgment about the future of these

field offices?

Mr. Robinson. Because the SWAT teams basically used the kind
of methodology and the kind of suggestions that we recommended
some months ago, we're fairly comfortable with the overall ap-

proach and methodology that those SWAT teams used. However, I

think they are facing, as you and any reformers will face, the prob-
lems of incompatible data systems and incompatible data defini-

tions that really make firm and hard conclusions difficult to reach.

Jay Etta may want to chime in on some of the problems related

to the information management systems.
Ms. Hecker. We certainly do believe that the kind of information

that ideally would be available is not available. In regard to inter-

related missions, we don't have good information on the different

business functions that different offices are performing and the

way they could really be consolidated and improved. So there's

really new information, new analysis, and new thinking, and that's

the kind of bold analysis that we are hopeful that the Vice Presi-

dent's strategy group is thinking about.

Mr. Condit. Mr. Robinson, I nave asked the GAO to conduct an

agencywide review of the USDA personnel, and I understand that

you're having some difficulties by gaps in the data. Can you share
with me today the status of that review and what steps you're tak-

ing to put together the necessary information?
Mr. Robinson. Absolutely. We have worked pretty long and hard

with the National Finance Center to try to arrive at some data

tapes and some data files that we can work with. And, meth-

odologically, I think we're pretty far down the road. We're feeling
comfortable that we will be able to produce the kind of human re-

source information that you are asking for.

As a matter of fact, probably within the next week or two, we
hope to sit down with your staff to provide at least the first

inklings of the information that we've been able to put together.
Mr. Condit. Thank you. I'm going to move along. I have some

other questions, and if I don't get to all my questions, I will submit
those to you in writing. We will try to make another round, but I

want to get to the other members.
Mr. Thomas, do you have some questions you would like to ask?
Mr. Thomas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'm interested in this mission business. I couldn't agree with you

more, but it seems to me that the statutes normally set out, gen-
erally, the broad mission, and I guess I'm a little confused as to

how a single statement of mission would be particularly useful in

this kind of an operation.
Mr. Robinson. What we're talking about here is trying to resolve

a number of the outstanding questions that are out there. We fear
that if the structure precedes conclusion and resolution of those is-

sues, it would involve a lot of wasted effort.
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For example, let's walk through some of the cross-cutting issues
that span multiple agency lines. The rural development function
that the current Secretary has placed a high priority on right now
is a hodgepodge of many different agencies, crossing many of the

Department's Tines. Who's responsible for what? We need to actu-

ally reach resolution on
Mr. Thomas. You're talking about clarifying, then, the mission of

each component. I mean, the overall mission is pretty clear, to

strengthen the rural economy, I suppose; right?
Mr. Robinson. In a global sense, that's certainly true.

Mr. Thomas. In a very broad sense, yes.
Mr. Robinson. But I guess what we're trying to seek is a trans-

lation of that into more practical, day-to-day resolution issues. For
example, food safety is another one. FDA has certain functions.
FSIS has certain functions. Are we comfortable with the split in

missions between those two agencies? Do we need to put those to-

gether? The Forest Service is another one.
Mr. Thomas. You emphasize information. What about structures

and functional changes? Don't you think that—you know, you can
have all kinds of computer interplay, but the fact is that probably
there need to be some stmctural/functional changes?
Mr. Robinson. That is undoubtedly true of the USDA. And even

more fundamental, perhaps, is cultural change. The USDA has
evolved into an agency where, when you're an employee of the

USDA, you're first off an employee of your agency rather than of
the whole USDA. The global mission may be getting lost in the
shuffle as each individual agency pursues their own objectives, per-

haps to the detriment of the global mission.
Mr. Thomas. I guess I appreciate, at least partially, the dif-

ficulty, but normally you have someone like an Assistant Secretary,
or something, that presides over that. Don't they feel any respon-
sibility to pull people together, or do they just sit there and watch
it?

Mr. Robinson. I'm sure all the recent Secretaries have felt the
need to make changes.
Mr. Thomas. Why don't they do it?

Mr. Robinson. Well, when you're dealing with 130 years of cul-

tural change
Mr. Thomas. Well, that's what supervisors are for, though, isn't

it?

Mr. Robinson. Well, former Secretary Madigan, I think, has had
some frank discussions with us on the practical difficulty of actu-

ally trying to

Mr. Thomas. Has he? But you can change a hell of a lot of cul-

ture with a paycheck, can't you?
Mr. Robinson. Well, as the former

Secretary
told us, he couldn't

even get a car or a van, because they belonged to the agency head,
not to him. I'm just trying to say, in a practical, day-to-day way,
it's very difficult.

Mr. Thomas. Yes. Is it your view, though, that there is a con-

certed management effort to do that, or has management just kind
of thrown up their hands because of the culture?
Mr. Robinson. Oh, I think it's pretty clear that there is an active

effort, certainly by the Congress and this administration and the
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previous administration, to try to achieve the result you're talking
about.
Mr. Thomas. I have a hard time with that. It seems to me that,

when somebody is in charge, they ought to be able to make some
changes.
Mr. Robinson. Well, you would think.

Mr. Thomas. You would.
Mr. Robinson. I think Jay Etta has something to add.
Mr. Thomas. Yes.
Ms. Hecker. I might try to clarify. Because of the range of my

responsibilities, I look at both EPA and Interior, as well as USDA,
all of which have considerable responsibilities in water quality. The
way these agencies are currently organized, EPA has the respon-
sibility for regulating, Interior actually has the responsibility for

developing baseline aata on the state of the Nation's water quality,
and USDA has the responsibility for getting a lot of the informa-
tion out to farmers, and tracking soil conservation and pesticide
practices. As a result, USDA may nave the best data, or potentially
the best, on the state of the Nation's land and ground water.
There is limited coordination between those agencies. We have a

study ongoing about the effort of Interior to get baseline data. They
have been working for 20 years on the state of the Nation's water
quality, and they have basically given up using much of the exist-

ing data. Instead, Interior now has a $30 million to $60 million a

year effort to collect the data on their own, because they can't inte-

grate the information available within USDA or other State and
local agencies.

So, yes, the Soil Conservation Service has some water quality
management responsibilities, the ASCS has some responsibility,
the Forest Service is involved, and many other agencies have a

piece of it. But there isn't an Assistant Secretary alone who can

only solve the problem and manage it better within USDA. What's
needed is some fresh thinking for dealing with the wide range of

involved agencies.
Mr. Thomas. I understand. But there is a Secretary.
Ms. Hecker. And there is some promise, because
Mr. Thomas. When you follow the line, there is somebody in

charge.
Ms. Hecker. Yes.
Mr. Thomas. Now, I understand the problem, but, you know, I

don't think we should suggest that nobody can coordinate it, be-
cause they can if they would. Would you agree?
Ms. Hecker. But we don't have a clear mission statement for

that. We have pieces of missions.
Mr. Thomas. All right. Would you suggest that we move the For-

est Service to Interior?
Mr. Robinson. Certainly, I don't think it's our place to make

those kinds of policy calls.

Mr. Thomas. And that's my next question. I appreciate what you
have done, and GAO is here a lot. But you talk about problems.
You never seem to have any solutions.
Mr. Robinson. Well
Mr. Thomas. Except you have to study it some more. What

would you suggest that we do?
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Mr. Robinson. I think we've tried to lay out, as clear as our or-

ganization is capable of doing, a course of action.

Mr. Thomas. Do we ever hire any professional management folks

to suggest it?

Mr. Robinson. As a matter of fact, as part of doing our work, we
are currently going around the country talking to private sector

people who nave actually pulled off the kinds of massive reorga-
nizations that we're talking about here. Our goal is to get lessons
learned from them—how did they go about doing it, how did they
achieve it, what obstacles did they face and how did they overcome
them?
We're feeling we're getting a lot of good, solid information on

that, and we hope to bring that to fruition.

Mr. Thomas. I don't mean to be critical. I think you've done good
work here, and it's necessary work, but I'm just venting a little

frustration in that this isn't a new problem, and it isn't really
—a

lot of people know how to fix it. I mean, hell, this is not unique
to this organization. Any large organization has this same problem.
This may be a little more. But it's just frustrating that we go on
and on and on and never seem to be able to pull it together.
Mr. Robinson. I think one thing that might be encouraging here

is that at least it appears now, perhaps for the first time, that
there is a consensus will to actually begin doing something prac-
tical about this. That may be the difference that perhaps wasn't
there in the past.
Mr. Thomas. I don't mean to be partisan, but Madigan tried. I

mean, it's not a brand new idea this month, is it?

Mr. Robinson. Absolutely not. And his proposal is out there. Sec-

retary Espys proposal is, at least in concept, out there. Mr. Lea-

hy's, Mr. Glickman's, there are a lot of proposals.
Mr. Thomas. Thank you. I appreciate your testimony.
Mr. Condit. Thank you, Mr. Thomas, for excellent questioning.

I'm sure that Secretary Espy is going to continue to try to do some
of those things that we've just been talking about.

Mr. Peterson.
Mr. Peterson. To follow up a little bit, couldn't you make the

same kinds of allegations and statements about every agency that

you're making about USDA? I mean, they are basically all in the
same sh'ape. They don't have a clear mission. They don't have ac-

counting systems.
Mr. Robinson. I guess it's a matter of degree, Mr. Peterson.

Mr. Peterson. Well, I've been listening to IGs, and what they
tell me about HUD is worse than what you're saying about USDA.
So, I mean, you know, basically, isn't it true that these agencies
don't have any accounting systems, don't have any way to measure
performance; isn't that true?
Mr. Robinson. Certainly, on a variety of different fronts, we've

been pressing agencies to do what you're talking about doing.
Mr. Peterson. Well, has the Department of Agriculture imple-

mented the CFO Act?
Mr. Robinson. As I understand it, they have recently

appointed
Mr. Peterson. But it was passed in 1989.
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Mr. Robinson. I think the IG, in 1991, issued an adverse opinion
on many of the Department's financial statements, testifying to the

need for some pretty rapid and pretty radical improvement. I'm not

confident of the information on where, precisely, the Department
stands on implementing CFO. We can certainly try to get more
Mr. Peterson. You don't know where they stand? How could you

have looked at this and not have looked at that issue? I mean, you
can't do any of this stuff unless we get that implemented and we
get some accounting systems and some way to measure this. I

mean, otherwise, you can't do anything.
Mr. Robinson. Certainly, I guess no one has been more vocal

about the need for the CFO Act and the need for its implementa-
tion than GAO. With the Department just recently appointing their

CFO, I think it's fair to say they haven't gone a long way down the
road.

Mr. Peterson. When did they appoint that—do you know?
Mr. Robinson. As I understand it, Mr. David was just recently,

appointed, this week.

Andy, do you have any information?
Mr. Peterson. Just this week?
Mr. Finkel. In the last couple of weeks.
Mr. Peterson. Does he actually have the qualifications? Because

some of the agencies have been appointing people that are really
not qualified. I think they are doing it just to sabotage the system.
Have they put somebody in that
Mr. Finkel. That was a problem in the last administration. The

Assistant Secretary for Administration was the CFO and was not
a certified public accountant.
Mr. Peterson. Right. So have they got a CPA now? Is this new

person a CPA?
Mr. Finkel. I believe he is.

Mr. Peterson. And they're actually going to try to implement
the act, you think, now?
Mr. Robinson. If he's there less than a week, I guess we're just

not very comfortable with a lot of his background, frankly.
Mr. Peterson. We don't know at this point.
Mr. Finkel. It's too early.
Mr. Peterson. One of the things that you mentioned, I think

your third point about needing information systems, the Depart-
ment has to go through GSA to get whatever they want done?
Ms. Hecker. That's correct.

Mr. Peterson. Well, then, isn't it true that this will never get
fixed?

Ms. Hecker. I don't think GSA is

Mr. Peterson. I mean, I think that GSA is absolutely the prob-
lem. And one of the reasons that our information systems are so

screwed up, by the time you get through that bureaucracy the

thing is out of date. I mean, this technology is changing every 6

months, and you can't get a system through GSA in less than 10

years.
Ms. Hecker. GSA mostly promulgates the rules and procedures

about
Mr. Peterson. And makes it impossible to do anything.
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Ms. Hecker. Well, no, there is flexibility in them, and, in fact,
I've seen major procurements that move quickly and that use the
most advanced technology. In fact, what GSA does is usually have
a delegated procurement authority, or a DPA, authorizing the

agency to do things at their own pace and manage it themselves.

Basically, I think the responsibility rests more with the way
USDA has managed its information. It has been uncoordinated.
There has been no central management. You've got fiefdoms and
separate systems. Even within agencies you have separate systems.
Mr. Peterson. Well, just for your information, one of the things

I'm looking into is whether we ought to have GSA in the middle
of this, because I'm not so sure they re doing any good.

I don't want to take too much time here.
Mr. Condit. You're doing fine, Mr. Peterson.
Mr. Peterson. Another thing that I wanted to know about is,

who would decide what the mission is? I mean, it's inconceivable
to me to understand how this would happen. I mean, we can't de-
cide amongst ourselves in the Congress what the mission of the De-
partment is. How in the world would you get everybody to buy off

on this? What kind of a process would it be?
Mr. Robinson. I think you're very close to what we're looking for,

where the Congress and the administration jointly reach a consen-
sus. And perhaps these reorganization proposals are the vehicle to

reach that consensus.
Mr. Peterson. The what?
Mr. Robinson. Perhaps these reorganization proposals that we're

talking about will be the vehicle to decide what precisely we want
this department to do, what we want it to accomplish—maybe fo-

cusing on results, not so much on activities.

Mr. Peterson. Well, I think it's a worthy goal, but I have a real

hard time understanding how we would do this. I guess, if you
could supply to me some more information about the CFO and
whatever is going on down there and how they're implementing
that, because I'm going to try to be looking at all the agencies ana
see if we can put some pressure on trying to get this moved along.
Mr. Robinson. We certainly will.

Mr. Peterson. Because it has been long enough.
Mr. Robinson. Absolutely.
Mr. Peterson. If we're going to ever get at any of these issues,

we have to have people in there that can give us the information
that we need.
Mr. Robinson. Hearkening back to Mr. Thomas' question earlier,

perhaps the creation of a commission of private sector folks who
have actually pulled this off and reached consensus on missions
and structure is the way to proceed.
Mr. Peterson. You're going to have to reform the civil service

rules, too. if you're going to do this. As I understand it, the Vice
President s commission, that's one of the things they're focusing on.

So maybe everything will come together here. Maybe there is some
chance that we're going to actually do something positive in this

whole area.

Mr. Robinson. I think it feels different to us.

Mr. Peterson. Yes. Right. I guess I would agree with that, but
I'm somewhat
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Mr. Robinson. Guardedly optimistic?
Mr. Peterson. Yes.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Condit. You are welcome, Mr. Peterson.
I think we all get "it feels different," we're just not sure what

that means yet.
Mr. Horn.
Mr. Horn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Robinson, how much of the immobility of the various Sec-

retaries of Agriculture is due to the Congress writing specific pro-
tections into the law for the various subfiefdoms within Agri-
culture?
Mr. Robinson. That puts me in a fairly difficult position.
Mr. Horn. You're an agent of Congress, but you've taken an oath

to tell the truth. [Laughter.]
And I hope that isn't inconsistent.

Mr. Robinson. That clears it up for me.
I think that's what we were trying to get at in our fifth point

there, that we have to, in practical terms, give the administrators

the ability to administer and to be creative and to be innovative.

To be hamstrung by 700 pages of very detailed instructions on this

function and that function, it makes it very difficult for them to

maneuver and to be creative to respond to what is an increasingly

changing world, changing at a faster pace just about every day.
Without that ability to innovate and be creative to respond, I

think you have a prescription for a very difficult situation.

Mr. Horn. Well, have you, in your analysis, done any appendices
or anything where you've said, "This specific clause of a particular
law is an inhibitor to effective functioning of the USDA?"
Mr. Fbnkel. Well, there are a couple of specific clauses in some

of the laws—for example, certain field offices cannot be closed.

There's also—getting back to Mr. Peterson's point—the fact that

USDA is a little unique because it has to act on 202 separate ap-

propriations accounts. That's a lot more separate accounts than

any of the other agencies I've ever dealt with. It leads to some of

the types of problems that you were talking about.

Mr. Horn. What can GAO tell this committee, specifically, about
the inhibitions Congress has put on the Secretary of Agriculture,
not to mention the President, by dealing directly with the Sec-

retary, that prevent effective reorganization? It seems to me it's

your obligation to inform us.

Mr. Robinson. Rather than go—I guess it would be very difficult

to go through all the 250 programs, item by item. Certainly, I'm
not prepared to do that today as to what's broken and what's
Mr. Horn. No. Could you file appropriate memorandums with

the committee that we put in the record at this point to get on top
of that problem? What are the specific things GAO, as a group of

professionals, not working for either political party, can inform this

committee where we are part of the problem?
Mr. Robinson. I certainly believe there are places where sim-

plification is possible. Let us go back and let us systematically try
to identify them for you.
Mr. Horn. Good.

'
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Mr. Chairman, I would like to have that put in the record at this

point when the GAO submits it.

[GAO met with Mr. Horn in his congressional office.]

Mr. Condit. Without objection.
Mr. Robinson. My boss isn't going to be real happy with this

commitment I just made.
Mr. Finkel. Secretary Madigan put a list of congressional con-

straints together. We can start by giving you that list.

Mr. Horn. OK But I would like GAO to independently check all

this, if we might. I think this is very important. This is one of the

problems. We expect miracles out of the President. We expect mir-

acles out of a Secretary. And we sometimes are part of the problem.
No. 2, the basic problem of line versus staff. I haven't looked at

either the Espy first draft or the Madigan proposed structure till

20 minutes ago. Something strikes me very clearly as I look at it.

Basic principles of administration ought to get a political executive,
the Secretary, the Deputy Secretary, the appropriate Under Sec-

retary, in touch with the career direction of particular programs
without a lot of layers in between.

It seems to me, just off the top of my head, the Madigan pro-

posed structure sought to do exactly that. And what he does, I no-

tice, is downgrade the so-called "assistant secretary level," gets it

out of line operations and correctly into staff operations, be it pub-
lic affairs/congressional relations, program analysis, inspector gen-
eral, general counsel, judicial officer, administration/executive sec-

retariat.

The Espy draft goes part way there. It's on the same right track

but leaves a lot of these at the Assistant Secretary level, so you
have conflicting operating groups, some managed by an Assistant

Secretary, some managed by Under Secretaries.

Now, what guidance, if any, based on your extensive organization

analysis across the Federal Government, can GAO give us—and

maybe that chart is part of it; I'm not quite sure where that chart

is—that would tell us, you know, what's the best objective advice

as to how to get the political executive in touch with the career ad-

ministrators of many of these agencies, who are there when Sec-

retaries and Presidents and Members of Congress come and go,
and to separate that out from the cross-cutting functional ones in

legal, budget, personnel, information management, whatever?
What can you tell us on that?
Mr. Robinson. Well, I think there are a number of ways to start

to get into that. No. 1, clearly, I guess we would be comfortable

with a certain number of principles, without getting to the specific
merits or weaknesses of any one of the four, five, or six proposals
that are out there now. Certainly, simplification and streamlining
and reduced span of control are essential. Anything that moves in

that direction is a positive step.
One objective ought to be to try to better deal with many of these

cross-cutting issues that exist within USDA. Frankly, these cross-

cutting issues may become more dominant issues in USDA than
the existing issues and structures. Anything that moves toward re-

ducing the number of strands of spaghetti up there and more close-

ly matches exactly what they're trying to accomplish in the Depart-
ment today and probably tomorrow is a good thing.
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I'm not sure that gets totally at your question.
Mr. Horn. Well, it's a start. The question is, do you give the Sec-

retary a basic blank check on reorganization so the Secretary can

accomplish some of these things? And different Secretaries might
have different preferences. That doesn't mean they are unreason-
able. It might be exactly the right type of organization at that point
in time, if you have an ultimate mission of service.

On the other hand, if you have a mission of simply, under any
administration, Republican, Democrat, it doesn't matter, a bureau-

cratic administration, of saying, "Hey, we're doing this so we can
all sit around and talk about the problem," somebody is out there

saying, "I want service."

It seems to me we have to get as lean, directed an organization
as we can in every cabinet department that deals with the fact,

we're here to serve the people.
Mr. Robinson. And I think that's the message that probably a

number of corporations have learned. They were on top of the

world not too many years ago and suddenly, because of antiquated
structures, antiquated organizational approaches and management
approaches, they found themselves in deep, deep trouble.

The USDA doesn't have those same market signals to tell it, but
I think, as you and others have pointed out, there are ample signs

already out there.

Mr. Horn. Well, you said GAO would look at some successful

corporations that faced up to this. Let me suggest you look at At-

lantic-Richfield, Arco. Faced up to it 10 years ago. How do vou get
rid of those middle layers, hundreds of people, MBAs, all the rest,

that simply confuse the issue and write a lot of memorandums?
But the question is, direct action, how do you serve the people? The
customer is always right. Those that have taken that attitude have
benefited. Government shouldn't be any different in that. Their
customer is the average citizen in a particular area.

Mr. Robinson. You net.

Mr. Horn. I just think GAO ought to give us the benefit of its

organizational analysis across the government, how you separate
out line operations from staff operations, because what you don't

want is the staff being the tail that wags the dog.
Mr. Robinson. And you don't want to perpetuate the kind of

fiefdom mentality that exists right now where people are preserv-

ing their own interests to the detriment of their global interests or,

in fact, the customers' interests.

Mr. Horn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Condit. Thank you, Mr. Horn.
If I could follow up, it's my understanding that GAO just re-

cently, or within the last few weeks, interviewed Mr. Perot about
the very thing that Mr. Horn is talking about. Do any of you have

any information on what his response was?
Mr. Robinson. Mr. Perot is a take-charge kind of guy, and he of-

fered a number of immediate suggestions on how to proceed. And
I thought he was very forthcoming on describing his experience in

achieving restructuring and revitalization in a number of organiza-
tions. In fact, he offered to set up contacts for us with a number
of CEOs across this country to help us and certainly was very help-
ful.
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Mr. Condit. Is there a followup on those suggestions, or were
they just lightly heard and dismissed?
Mr. Robinson. No. He offered a number of contacts which we

will pursue. He offered his support in whatever that might be, or-

ganizationally and from a public relations standpoint, to try to

press the need for this kind of restructuring, and took very much
of a personal interest, I think, in helping us along. To the extent
that we can use that, we're certainly going to.

Mr. Condit. You're going to have to answer a lot of questions
when you get back to the office today.
Mr. Robinson. I'm in deep trouble. I've already passed my prom-

ise quotient by a good bit.

Mr. Condit. Mrs. Thurman.
'

Mrs. Thurman. In the draft report that we got, I guess yester-
day, on page 13 you talk about the information technology issue,
but then you go on that they had acknowledged the problem and
that they nad initiated some new strategic planning processes.

Can
you give us a little bit more information as to what tney have initi-

ated, what they are doing, and make us feel a little better?
Ms. Hecker. I think that may be difficult. We have found that

information planning is a serious weakness in the Department. In

fact, even the recent efforts are not well connected to mission. The
technology folks are excited about the power of technology and say-

ing, "How can we use the technology better?" It's not being driven,
as it is in the private sector, and as in every experience, certainly,
that Mr. Perot has had, by a fresh and clear statement of mission
and direction.

That, for example, is the cause of the problem in the Farmers
Home Administration. You had very bright, energetic, and enthu-
siastic technology folks spending a couple hundred million dollars

during the 198us. But you were left with systems that didn't meet
the needs of the users, Because the mission wasn't driving the mod-
ernization.

So what we have now is a recognition that there are very perva-
sive information problems, poor use of technology to serve the mis-
sion. So, again, you have the technology folks coming up with a

plan. They are not plugged into a streamlined, focused, and clear

sense of mission and priorities. And it really has to be a part of

a restructuring/reorganization effort.

So the technology cannot be the driver here. And, unfortunately,
there may be some ways in which that is a tail wagging the dog.
That isn't a sign of promise.

There's a more serious problem, really, that I think Mr. Robinson
referred to, and that's about data integration. There's no sharing,
no exchange, no compatibility, often, within agencies, let alone
across agencies. So even if you have someone in charge who says,
"I want all the information. I want you all coming to my office," the
data is in separate formats, in separate systems. You can't get the
information integrated. That is a serious problem.
There was a study in 1985, a big commission that the Depart-

ment said, "We need to integrate mis data." No progress. There
was a mandate in the 1990 farm bill, "We want you to start inte-

grating this data." There were concerns that there was fraud be-

cause of poor integration of information. You had foreclosed farm-
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ers still getting their loan payments, still getting subsidy pay-
ments. And this is because systems don't send the message, "Don't

give him a payment anymore. We have, unfortunately, had to fore-

close, and he is no longer entitled to support payments."
So there is very serious lack of effective integration. There was

a 1990 mandate to do it, but there has been virtually no progress
in the last 3 years. There's a new group again looking at data inte-

gration. It's not well staffed; it's not well funded; it's not being
taken seriously. And that's an area where there is great promise.
There should be far more focused effort within this transition pe-
riod before a revitalized, restructured, streamlined organization is

defined and the technology is then modernized to support it.

Mrs. Thurman. Maybe a followup from Mr. Peterson's question
on CFOs, are

they supposed to be responsible for this? In vour
opinion, from looking, hopefully, at some systems that have
worked, who are the persons or people that would be in fact the
best to implement a program like that and make it work?
Ms. Hecker. Well, in the private sector, the trend has been to

have a chief information officer who is often parallel to a chief fi-

nancial officer, not the same. They are committed across the orga-
nization to increasing the understanding of the strategic impor-
tance of technology. They are not the dictator. They are not the
owner of all the systems.

In fact, I've had the privilege of going to some of the major cor-

porations, banks, and insurance firms. The chief information offi-

cers are very visible facilitators in getting the rest of the organiza-
tion to understand that technology isn't just like paper clips and
supplies. It's not just some tool that you use. It's actually a critical

factor, understanding the information you need, understanding
business processes, which is an analytical process that the informa-
tion managers are specialized in but affects a whole organization.
They are able to get the senior managers, the executives of cor-

porations, to look atnow technology can transform, streamline, and
revitalize the organizations. Thats where you get the banks com-

pletely changing their operations with bank cards. And the Depart-
ment has the opportunity to benefit in a profound way from the

technology.
It's a little long, but let me just tell you one of the interesting

stories about the structure. The current structure of the farm agen-
cies, with 8,000 field offices, is based on a county structure estab-
lished so a county seat is within a day's horseback ride of.every cit-

izen. Well, clearly, with today's telecommunication capability, we
have the potential for very fresh thinking about what the standard
for communications and access of farmers to USDA needs to be.
We're quite sure you don't need 8,000 field offices anymore.

Mrs. Thurman. Since I'm new here, I'm going to ask this as a

followup question: Wasn't the information resource management
movement supposed to get control of agency information resources,
and has it worked?
Ms. Hecker. USDA has about 2,000 employees working on infor-

mation management in the farm agencies, lliere are about 200 to
300 at headquarters. So it's controlled and managed, and all the
decisions and all the focus is done at these fiefdom levels. That's
where the power is. That's where the people are.
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You have limited oversight, limited standard setting, limited

ability to coordinate, and limited leverage even, at the center, to

say, ^Ve want a system that's integrated. SCS shouldn't build a

system that isn't compatible with ASCS. You have to share infor-

mation. The programs are related." You haven't the authority, the

vision, the direction.

So, yes, conceptually.
Mrs. Thurman. Let me just take this to a broader scope, because

this is the third GAO report I've received. One was on EPA. We
did one on INS 2 weeks ago. And now we have today.
This issue on information, in particular, has continued to riddle

all of these reports. I mean, I have not seen one that has not

brought up information services. As a department or agency, have

you all taken a look, across all of these audits and looking at this

service, and provided us or those agencies or departments any rec-

ommendations to where we could stop seeing these kinds of things
continue to come back up?

It just seems to me that, when you do these reports and you con-

tinue to see the same kinds of things occurring across the board,
in all departments and agencies, that you would start working on
some kind of a program to put into place so that we would not con-

tinue to see these same issues.

Ms. Hecker. Absolutely. There is definitely work that we have
done that has identified how this is pervasive across the Federal

Government. We support the formation of chief information officer

positions across the Federal Government. However, any single posi-

tion alone is not the answer.
There is the potential for real business and strategic information

planning. That hasn't occurred. Business plans or information

plans are largely acquisition lists and really haven't linked how to

use technology to support the mission. So that's something that has

to occur, and it is a transformation for many agencies.
Senior managers need to be involved. This isn't something you

delegate to the techies. So you need Secretaries of departments
really caring about information, caring about technology, recogniz-

ing it* as a strategic lever, and treating information as a strategic

resource and as a scarce resource.

So those are some of the areas, but we have several reports that

have identified the cross-cutting problems and identified some of

the key measures that ought to be taken governmentwide.
Mrs. Thurman. OK We have another question.
Ms. Hecker. You're well informed, very focused.

Mrs. Thurman. OK If IRM didn't work, why will CIOs work?
Ms. Hecker. Well, they never had the authority. They were bur-

ied in the organization. They never had the resources. So IRM is

the right concept, but it hasn't been given a college try. You don't

throw it out because you never funded it or gave it the resources

or authority.
Mrs. Thurman. But it's my understanding that we did one in

1989 on CFOs. And that has obviously—we just got one put into

place a week ago that was actually an accountant/CPA to do—I

mean, I guess the question is, what's happening out there, and why
are these things not being followed?
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Ms. Hecker. It's an education process. I think it's even still on-

going in the private sector that technology has transformed from
something that you ran your accounting or personnel systems on
to something that is the critical lever for organizing; looking at

technology, its power, its alternatives, to think about your business

differently.
So it's a culture change about how we think about technology. I

don't think there are that many people in the Federal Government,
that many information managers who have really transitioned from
ADP or computer people to business visionaries. We're in the midst
of a transformation, but I think there is great promise in this area.
This clearly is at the heart of virtually every organization, having
the information, and using the technology strategically.
One of the urgencies we see is making sure agencies don't waste

the money right now. When we looked at USDA just 6 months ago,
there was a plan or rather a sketch for spending about $2 billion

on computers and technology in the four farm service agencies over
the next 5 years. What was it for? To automate the existing struc-

ture, to buy computers for those 8,000 field offices. With the good
counsel and direction of Chairman Leahy and Senator Lugar, they
prevailed upon the Department to suspend those acquisitions.
But here we are, all of those departments are in the midst of

looking at their mission, and they were busily going about buying
more technology for the old structure. So we need new thinking,
and information technology is clearly a critical factor, and we
shouldn't give up on it because it didn't work in the past decade.
Mrs. Thurman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Condit. Thank you, Mrs. Thurman.
Ms. Woolsey.
Ms. Woolsey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I just want to make one remark regarding what we've just talked

about. I am continually amazed at what a low-tech environment
we're working in, when we're talking super highways and super
communication systems, et cetera. And I don't think this is the De-
partment of Agriculture's problem; this is a total government con-
cern. We either step up to the bat and become high tech and join
the rest of the world, or we are always going to be criticizing our
agencies for not being able to provide us what we need.
And it's not just you. It's tne House. It's us as a body. We are

really low tech, and we need to do something.
I apologize for being late. I want you to know that I think these

are very important hearings. They are of great concern both to my-
self and to my district, any reorganization of the Department of Ag-
riculture. I want to thank the panelists for being here this morn-
ing.
The district I represent in California includes the two counties

just north of San Francisco, over the Golden Gate Bridge. And
that's the home of numerous family farms, ranches, and large land
holdings, as well as grape growers for our world-famous Sonoma
County wines.
So this meeting is particularly interesting to me, because our

goals in my district—I think, if you know my district at all, it's

very environmentally sensitive. We're on the cutting edge, progres-
sively, of just about everything. The farmers as well as trie environ-
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mentalists look at production from both production goals and envi-
ronmental responsibility.
So they are in agreement that the USDA is in need of reform,

and to get rid of interagency turf battles, and to get rid of waste.
But they don't want these problems to get in the way and to erase
the supports we've been getting for conservation and environmental
needs and the focus that has come to our district from the USDA
for both environmental and conservation needs. So, although I

know we're going to reorganize, I want us to be very careful that
we don't throw out the baby with the bath water.
And I have a couple of really key concerns to my district. They

really relate to the Sixth Congressional District. One is the pro-
posal to reform the USDA by consolidating the three agencies and
come up with a farmers services administration. The farmers from
my district have expressed concerns that the main emphasis of the
farmers services administration will operate the Department's loan

programs, and, as a result, they are really worried that the re-

sources programs will severely suffer.

I believe that the Department of Agriculture's natural resources

programs are crucial, because they allow landowners to protect the
Nation's natural resources while producing safe and abundant food

supplies.
I think, Ms. Hecker, maybe you're the one that could respond to

this. Tell me how you think the farmers services administration
could be set up to ensure that the natural resources programs are

not overshadowed by the loan programs?
Ms. Hecker. I would be happy to address it, but I think it's more

programmatic, and Mr. Robinson
Ms. Woolsey. OK. All right. Not being here, I'm sorry.
Mr. Robinson, you get it again.
Mr. Robinson. Hopefully, I don't make another promise, is the

key. [Laughter.]
Ms. Woolsey. You probably need to make another promise.
Mr. Robinson. I know one of the concerns that has been ex-

pressed about Mr. Espy's proposal is the extent to which environ-

mental issues are somehow downplayed in this structure. It's not

caught up in the Assistant Secretary arrangement and Under Sec-

retary arrangement that he sets forth. So I guess, on that basis

alone, I would understand some of the concerns that your constitu-

ents may very well be raising.
The farm service agency consolidation question will be easier to

deal with once a mission is established and the Congress and ad-

ministration decide what it is we want to do. For example, do we
want to emphasize conservation programs or environmental pro-

grams to a greater extent or revert to the past when we empha-
sized maximizing production at all costs?

To the extent that we can crank that into the arrangement, we
feel that the Nation as a whole will benefit. It's very difficult to af-

ford the three or four or five layers of overhead that exist out there

now. There is some merit in bringing those organizations together.

Clearly, we must define the mission; those concerns that your con-

stituents are raising certainly should be cranked into the process
of arriving at what that mission ought to be.
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What they're talking about is more of a mission question than it

is an organization question.
Ms. Woolsey. Well, no, because we've heard that there's a possi-

bility of the soil conservation arm moving out of our district and
going someplace else because of the consolidation. And when you're
in an environmentally sensitive area in the first place, when you
have farmers that are willing and eager to work to the best inter-

ests of the entire Nation, we can't undermine them by taking away
the few services that they have now, that they're clamoring for.

Mr. Robinson. Well, I m not sure consolidation and bringing the
whole organization into one

piece
would necessarily result in re-

duced service. It's very possible that having all the experts at a

given location together may actually enhance service to the client

or, in this case, the customer.
Ms. Woolsey. Well, that's possible, as long as that isn't in the

Midwest versus the West Coast, et cetera, or in the corporate farm-

ing areas of California versus the family farming areas of Califor-

nia.

Mr. Robinson. That's certainly true. I know the six criteria of
the USDA-OMB SWAT team included geographic service among
their criteria, and that is being taken into account. But I think,
more important, is the question—is the Department, in your con-

stituents' minds, backing away from the environmental ramifica-
tions of its program implementation? And that's a question that

again comes back to mission, in large degree.
I had an opportunity to talk with Ralph Grossi, I think a mem-

ber in your district.

Ms. Woolsey. Oh, you did? OK
Mr. RoBtfJSON. So I have a good feel for what you're talking

about, the concerns.
Ms. Woolsey. Well, you know who we are then.

Mr. Roblnson. Absolutely.
Ms. Woolsey. All right. Well, I haven't heard a promise. You've

promised everybody else. [Laughter.]
Let's hear, Mr. Robinson, a promise to really put some effort be-

hind this with us.

Mr. Roblnson. We are in the process, honestly, of reenergizing
and restructuring our work on this issue. We are moving away
from simply assessing the management and the implementation of

conservation programs, which in large measure were commodity
programs turned on their side. We are doing more on what the
USDA is doing, how well are they doing in integrating environ-
mental concerns and the environmental implications of agricultural

programs into their fundamental core being?
So we are interested in those areas that you're talking about,

and I can say this—this is a promise we've already made, so this

doesn't count as a new one—that we are going to proceed briskly
in that area.

Ms. Woolsey. All right. Well, you're in good hands with Ralph
Grossi.

My other question: As I mentioned in my opening statement, the
district I represent is the home of numerous grape growers, grapes
for wine, not for raisins. It's a farm crop in the United States that's

predominantly funded and supports family farmers. And I hear in
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my district that the grape growers, because they are currently
under the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and Firearms, they aren t

getting a lot of attention from the USDA. In fact, they aren't get-
ting any.
A lot of the grape growers in Marin and Sonoma Counties, in

Sonoma, particularly, would like to have more inclusion in the
USDA process. Do you see that coming at all?

Mr. Robinson. Again, a perfect example of the missions question
that we're talking about. If that's something that we reach consen-
sus that they ought to be doing, then we would structure accord-

ingly. I have to tell you that I prepared for a lot of things today,
but that issue isn't one of them, so I'm having some difficulty in

trying to respond specifically to the merits or the weaknesses of
that proposal.
Ms. Woolsey. Well, could we work on that together and look at

it? I mean, what are the challenges? I mean, I know fiefdoms,

you've talked about that, and the ATF giving up anything is very
difficult, but if it's in the best interest of grape growers to be in

another agency—I mean, at least a desk in the USDA.
Mr. Robinson. That adds to the list of questions. You know,

rural development, again, is spread across many different agencies.
Food safety is spread across many different agencies. This is just

yet another example of split jurisdictions that I guess are raising
concerns to the customer out there, which is your growers.
Ms. Woolsey. Yes. All right.
Mr. Robinson. Certainly, if you're interested in this issue specifi-

cally, we would be happy to come up and sit down and talk with

you or your staff.

Ms. Woolsey. I would like it if we would do that.

Mr. Robinson. We will do that.

Ms. Woolsey. I would like you to do that with me.
Mr. Robinson. You got your promise. There you go.
Ms. Woolsey. Well, I want a promise on the other one, too. OK.

Thank you.
Mr. Condit. Ms. Woolsey and I share a common interest in agri-

culture. We represent areas that have specialty crops, and we have

very little input from USDA. We're sort of on our own. So I sym-
pathize with what she's saying, and I appreciate your commitment
to try to work out something with her.

Just to follow up, it is my sense, though, that during this reorga-

nization or restructuring that, instead of broadening the service

area, it is possible that they will reduce the service area; instead

of including specialty crops, bringing them in and putting them at

the table with everyone else, probably going to be a reduction. Do

you have any thoughts about tnat, Mr. Robinson?
Mr. Robinson. Once again, I hate to beat this horse beyond

being dead, but this is a missions question. If our mission is to

serve these people and to pursue this issue, then we structure ac-

cordingly. And that, ultimately, is that kind of policy call that

we've been talking about.
Mr. Condit. Do you have any feeling about what the attitude of

the American people is about our mission and what the attitude of

Congress is? I mean, when we talk about the Agriculture Depart-

ment, I believe the American people believe this is about food and



70

about the farmers growing food, when in fact it's really the smaller

part of the Agriculture Department.
Have you found that—I mean, I know that you haven't done polls

or surveys, but I think at home people think that we're the Agri-
culture Department, not the nutritionist department.
Mr. Robinson. Certainly not based on any scientific evidence

whatsoever, but if you asked the average citizen, you wouldn't get
the answer that food programs and food production are the minor
part of the Department and that food assistance, food safety, a
whole host of other programs that are not exactly involved with

growing crops would be the dominant force.

Mr. Condit. Even in the House, when we debate the cost of the

agriculture program, I think a lot of members may be a bit con-
fused that this great cost that we see there goes to subsidize farm-
ers and farm programs, when in fact it goes someplace else. And
we're having a difficult time making that point. We really have to
do something about that.

You have been so kind to be here, Mr. Robinson, and put yourself
on the line, and I appreciate that very much, and I hope you can
deliver on every one of your promises. That's something that we
have not been able to do.

Mr. Robinson. It's just my career at stake.
Mr. Condit. I'm going to let Mr. Horn—we will go back down

again. Let's do a followup question.
Mr. Horn. I just have one last question. First, I commend you

all for coming. I have enjoyed the dialog with my colleagues and
myself.
Ms. Hecker, I think you were exactly on the right track with

your philosophical view of what a chief information officer ought to

do. I merely have one question. Based on your examination of the

Department of Agriculture, what sense do you get that, say, over
the last decade or two, Secretaries, Deputy Secretaries, perhaps As-
sistant Secretaries have thought in terms of what are the manage-
ment data we need to perform our duties versus what simply can
be counted, that people like to count, because sometimes people
want to know those things, that we simply—and your example was
excellent on the $2 billion potential procurement—that' we're sim-

ply going to count faster what we can count versus thinking
through?
What is it we really need to do to know that we are properly car-

rying out the services of this agency in an effective and efficient

manner? Do you get any sense people have called them in at the
political level or the senior administrative level and said, "OK.
Let's hammer out what it is we need to know to do our job and suc-
ceed in our mission."
Ms. Hecker. No, I don't believe we have seen that done at

USDA. Last year we looked at the developing proposal for a $500
million acquisition at the Farmers Home, and alone, even though
it's a smaller unit, it really wasn't focused on building systems that
could track obligations, track delinquencies, help farmer service

programs. I mean, that, too, was more about technology and buying
new equipment, and it wasn't mission-based information and man-
agement based.
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Now, this is an area that I know Mr. Robinson has come into a

great deal. I think you've heard him talk about the pervasive areas
of information weaknesses. And it's just a very serious problem
that continues at USDA, and I think we need a dramatic upgrading
of the appreciation of the importance of information and better in-

formation planning at the Department.
Mr. Horn. Under President Nixon, the "M" was added to what

was the Bureau of the Budget; it became the Office of Management
and Budget. Part of management, it seems to me, ought to have
that information management component.
Ms. Hecker. Yes.
Mr. Horn. To what extent is OMB working in this area to give

guidelines to agencies, models, examples of, if you're trying to see

how effective a service program is, what are the basic questions
you ought to know, and how do you go about gathering those data?
Is anything like that happening at the OMB level?

Ms. Hecker. There is an Office of Information and Regulatory
Affairs, and, frankly, while I haven't studied the work of that office

recently, their emphasis has been more on regulatory oversight
than information oversight. They are the group that, when then
Vice President Bush chaired the regulatory oversight committee,
that was basically the staff group tracking Federal regulations.

Similarly, when he became President, it was Vice President

Quayle who managed the oversight of regulations. So that group
had a dominant emphasis on regulatory oversight and not on infor-

mation oversight. That group was given basic authority for infor-

mation resource management under the Paperwork Reduction Act
of 1980, and there is probably substantial room for improvement in

leadership at the executive level in that area.

Mr. Horn. I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if we could get a letter from
Mr. Paneta as to what the plans are of the information aspect of

the management end of OMB, as to guidance to agencies as to the

type of management data that need to be gathered to effectively as-

sure that the mission of an agency is being pursued.
It seems to me that answer is integral to the basic budget deci-

sions they make, and Secretaries usually do pay attention to those
matters that concern the Director about budget. Obviously, the an-
swer to those information questions ought to drive the effect to

which they gather additional resources or cut in resources or

redirecting resources.

Mr. Condit. I'm not sure that we can get a letter, but I do think
it's a good idea. Maybe this subcommittee, if the members would
like to cosign a letter together, can ask that of Mr. Paneta.
Mr. Horn. Or maybe—I've forgotten if they have recruited a new

Assistant Director for the management aspect.
Mr. Condit. They have.
Mr. Horn. You can't blame that person for anything. Let's just

maybe have a dialog by getting that person in here.

Mr. Condit. Why don t you and I have a discussion whether we
want to do that in written form or verbal form, and we will pursue
it that way.
Mr. Horn. Fine.
Mr. Condit. Mrs. Thurman.
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Mrs. Thurman. I just would like to say that I would like to be
involved in that, because I think that it is very important.
But one last question that sparked my interest, because I don't

know that I've ever actually heard regulations and stuff being ad-

dressed as 110 pounds.
Mr. Robinson. Actually, it's a shopping cart full, and it weighed

in at 110 pounds.
Mrs. Thurman. But the question is, how much of that is coming

from OPM; how much of that is USDA duplication? Let me just go
one step further with that. How much of that is laws that we've

actually passed in Congress?
Mr. Robinson. Obviously, a fair proportion of it is centralized di-

rection from OPM. Andy has been involved in a pretty detailed
fashion with that.

Mr. Finkel. We didn't weigh how much of the 110 pounds is

OPM's and how much is USDA's. USDA is trying to lead us to be-

lieve that most of it is OPM, but they have admitted, after Mr.

Espy asked some pointed questions, that a lot of the paperwork is

duplicative. The individual agencies have their own personnel of-

fices which set up their own regulations.
Secretary Espy has put a moratorium on any new regulations,

and he has promised to go in there and try to weed out the dupli-
cate forms and regulations.
Mr. Condit. Thank you folks very much. You have been very

kind to spend this much time with us, and we appreciate it.

Mr. Robinson. Thank you very much.
Mr. Condit. We will have some followup questions, and we will

submit those to you in writing.
We will take the second panel. As you come up, just remain

standing, we will swear you in.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. Condit. Please be seated.
We will allow all of you to make your statements. You can either

read them or you can paraphrase them, and your statements will

be included in the record. Any additional information you want to

add, you have up to 14 days to do that.

I would like to start with Mr. Swenson from Denver, CO. He is

the president of the National Farmers Union. I know he has a

scheduling problem, so we're going to let you go first.

STATEMENT OF LELAND H. SWENSON, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
FARMERS UNION, DENVER, CO

Mr. Swenson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee.

I am Leiand Swenson, president of the National Farmers Union.
I appreciate very much the opportunity to testify before you today
on the reorganization of the USDA. I would submit for the record

my testimony and summarize it.

Much of tne focus, really, in reorganization of the USDA began
with the effort to consolidate field offices. I commend Secretary
Espy's action to suspend field office closing until USDA began to
look at reorganization from the top down.
A lot of discussion this morning focused on the complexity of the

programs that have been changed by legislative action without a
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mandate for incorporation of a change in administration. Let me
just say that much of the debate is focused on the agricultural sec-
tor where 40 percent of the USDA personnel are associated with
the U.S. Forest Service. We think that, as we take a look at reorga-
nization, we should look at it in its entirety.

Also, another factor that I think should be mentioned is that,
when you take a look at the administrative structure and delivery
of programs, we have the Farmers Home, which is Federal employ-
ees; we have the ASCS, which, in the local office, is hired by tne
local committee, and, really, their employment is based on that
local committee decision; the same within the Soil Conservation
Service. So all the employment is not at the authority of the Sec-

retary within the structure of the Department of Agriculture and
its delivery of programs.

I guess we would strongly talk about support for coordination,
the need for coordination of programs, not only internally, but
within the different agencies of government. We see ASCS admin-
istering farm programs which drives down farm prices. At the
same time, we have Farmers Home out here taking action on clos-

ing. And they are not knowing what each other is doing, what the
economic impact is going to be if we do this with farm programs,
what is going to be the impact on the outlays of the Farmers Home
Administration, and will we suffer a loss.

Yet we have Congress then acting and putting on new user fees

and new taxes on farm programs. So we tax farmers, we lower the

support prices, and at the same time we wonder why we have a
credit problem.
We take a look what has been mentioned in the closing part of

the first round of testimony, the need for reduction and/or coordina-
tion of rules and regulations. We see what has happened in the last

few farm bills, with new rules and regulations in regard to pes-
ticides and insecticides and conservation compliance. It s more than

just the delivery of dollars; it's the whole delivery of activities and

programs that is now required to happen through USDA. We need
to ease the paperwork on farmers as well as the personnel admin-

istering the programs.
I would say to you that a lot of talk has taken place as to USDA

outlays and the public perception that it's that money that is ex-

pended in agriculture. Let me share with you something put to-

gether by CRS, an issue brief on the Department of Agriculture
that shows that, in fiscal year 1992, most of the USDA outlays
went to domestic food assistance programs, such as food stamps
and school and other nutrition programs, 53 percent of USDA out-

lays. Only 28 percent went into the agricultural sector.

So I say to you that it gets back to, when we want to talk about

reducing outlays and is that the mission of reorganization, it's real-

ly the economy, back to the quote that became popular during the

debate. Until we can reduce tne need for food assistance among the

general population, then we can look at reducing the need for out-

fays within USDA.
Back to reorganization, I stress the need for Congress to make

a commitment to modernize the technology, equipment, software,
cross training within the USDA. I think you have a big challenge
on your hands in the civil service area, as has been mentioned, in-
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dividuals from past administrations burrowing in, helping create

the monster, not only in USDA but other agencies that we have.
And we have to remember that just in USDA alone, out of the

approximately 150,000 employees, 20 percent are in the field; 80

percent pretty much exist within the bureaucracy right here in

Washington, DC, or the surrounding area.

I think, as we take a look at reorganization, I stress to you, we
need to make a strong aspect, which is a minimal cost, and that
is maintaining county committees. They do serve a tremendous

purpose within ASCS and Farmers Home. I challenge you, in the

reorganization, to provide greater flexibility to the county commit-

tees; in fact, even look at incorporating the county committees so

we don't have an ASCS, and FmHA, that we look at the possibility
of a couple ASCS, a couple Soil Conservation, a couple Farmers
Home that are all on one committee.

If we're going to coordinate the programs, then coordinate the
discussion within the structure of the county committee, but main-
tain the county committee.
And I just stress, as I have in my other comments, USDA is more

than the delivery of dollars. It's really the delivery of programs, ac-

tivities, and compliance with programs, assurances to consumers of

the safest food in the world. We may focus, in the reorganization,
on those things that are bad, but let me say that we've done a lot

of tremendous things within USDA over the years in providing our
consumers the safest food anywhere in the world, in its inspection

programs.
We have done a lot in providing food to those that are needy and

providing that assistance through food stamps, and WIC, and
school lunch. We have done a tremendous job in our research, pub-
lic research that has helped enhance our production. I wish we had
had as much emphasis in the usage, because I see us right now fo-

cused on production, not on value-added usage, and now we're

spending billions of dollars in rural development at a time when I

think we could have done a lot of that through our public research
and information base that could have sustained.

I say to you, in closing, as we look also at USDA reorganization,
we have focused a lot in the downsizing of agriculture production,
the downsizing of rural America. I think we need a new challenge
in our USDA reorganization, and that is, if we're going to have
rural development, how do we bring beginning young farmers back
into agriculture?
The average age of farmers today is, I believe, over 55 years of

age. What is going to happen in 10 years? What kind of structure
are we going to have? How about value added, diversified new busi-

ness with the commodities creating some jobs in rural commu-
nities? That needs to also be part of the debate of reorganization,
to accomplish those missions.
Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Swenson follows:]
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Thank you. My name is Leland Swenson, I am the President of
the National Farmers Union. The over-250,000 family farm members
of our organization express appreciation to you, Chairman Condit,
and to other members of the subcommittee for holding this hearing
to receive comments and input on how reorganization of the U.S.

Department of Agriculture would affect agricultural producers.
This issue is very important to our farmers. In fact, 200 of our
members traveled last June to Washington to discuss the possible
USDA reorganization with members of Congress.

While the effort to improve USDA efficiency is commendable,
National Farmers Union urges caution in making changes. And, NFU
commends Secretary Mike Espy for reversing the policy of the last
administration that had set in motion massive county office
closures. We are especially concerned about consolidation or
elimination of USDA field office operations. These current field
offices include those for the Agriculture Stabilization and
Conservation Service (ASCS) , the Soil Conservation Service (SCS) ,

the Farmers Home Administration (FmHA) , and the Federal Crop
Insurance Corporation (FCIC) .

The past administration conducted a review of USDA, followed
by a recommendation by Secretary Madigan that a total of 1,242
USDA offices across the country be closed. The potential number
of office closures by agency were: ASCS, 567 (or 20 percent) ;

SCS, 386 (or 13 percent); FmHA, 269 (or 16 percent); and FCIC, 20
(or 37 percent) .

USDA had indicated there would not be an immediate fiscal
gain by implementing the proposed closings. The department
indicated that after five years, there might be a savings of $100
million. However, there has been no cost-benefit analysis of
this proposed action. It is not known how much the closings
would affect the overall economic picture through loss of
production, time, and expense for farmers who would have to
travel further for USDA services. Nor was there any analysis of
loss of business by local merchants as these farmers traveled to
the new locations.

USDA's review found that there are 14,3 09 USDA field offices.
Of that number, 7,405 are outlets for agencies that deal with the
delivery of farm services at the county level. These are the
offices that were reviewed by the past administration.

It is important to note that the past administration chose to
review only the offices that serve producers. The U.S. Forest
Service, which accounts for 4 percent of USDA and its
Washington, D.C. office headquarters complex, was ignored.

The study of the field offices used six criteria to determine
the need to keep the offices opened and included: 1) program
delivery cost; 2) number of producers served; 3) complexity of
programs administered; 4) geographic service area; 5)
co-location; and 6) intensity of workload at the office.

NFU believes that the criteria for selecting offices for
closures were flawed. The first and second criteria do not take
into account the potential program size or number of farmer
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clients per office based on better administration of the programs
or future county needs.

The study was based on a snapshot of what the county offices
were doing in 1991. There are many reasons why the county might
not have had its full potential of farm program participants
because of the benefits of the 1990 farm bill and the lack of
outreach by the department. Likewise, the number of FmHA
borrowers might not reflect the future potential use of that
agency s programs as a result of older farmers retiring and the
implementation of the "beginning farmer" legislation approved by
Congress last year.

The most glaring fault of the study is that it did not look
at how USDA itself should be restructured to better carry out its
mission. Nor does the study call for cross-training of USDA
employees or the reduction and simplification of paperwork
required by producers who participate in USDA programs.

Consolidation of field offices in many states would only have
the effect of increasing the distance between farmers and local
services and assistance which are of vital importance to
agricultural producers today. The farmer must be kept foremost
in mind when considering proposals for reorganizing the
department. Field offices should be kept within convenient reach
of farmers and ranchers in the county, as now required by law.

A critical example of the need to maintain field offices
occurred recently when the Farmers Home Administration sent out
approximately 40,000 delinquency notices across the country.
These very complex notices require action by the farmer within
only 60 days in order for the borrower to preserve his rights.
Many farmers and ranchers require field office assistance in

complying. Just the instructions to be followed in completing
the applications for re-structuring are 15 pages in length!

Local field office personnel again proved essential last
spring when both farm program and disaster assistance signup took
place during the same period of time. In fact, many staff
members in field offices were required to work day and night to
process the numerous forms required for participation.

Since 1972, five major farm bills have been enacted, each
with increasing scope and complexity. In length alone, farm
bills have grown from 29 pages to 719 in the 1990 farm bill.
These new and more complicated farm programs, due to laws passed
by Congress and rules promulgated by the administration, have
included new conservation programs and cross-compliance
requirements, among others.

Significant savings could be gained without closing offices
if regulations were simplified. One of the primary goals of USDA
should be to reduce the complexity of farm programs in order to
simplify the administration of, and compliance with, their
requirements, and to ease the paperwork for farmers and the
persons who administer the program.

In your deliberations, we ask that maintenance of the local
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farmer-elected county committee structure, which has been a

strong point in the operation of USDA, be a foremost
consideration. County committees have been very effective in

administering programs, setting rules, and handling appeals.

County committee members receive very little compensation, so

any reduction of their numbers would amount to only a minimal

savings. Local involvement and familiarity with the needs of

farmers and ranchers in the immediate area would simply not be

there if the county committees were eliminated.

Members of Congress seemed to understand and agree with the

need to keep services localized. Of the hundreds of visits paid
by NFU members on Capitol Hill during last year's "fly-in," only
six representatives and senators indicated that they favored
eliminating the present county committee structure.

The County Office is the personification of the federal

government at the local level. USDA is the people's agency. It

is not a bunch of faceless bureaucrats; it's a friend and

neighbor that staffs the local office and knows what is happening
in the area. County committees must be preserved.

During a time in which Americans are expressing increased
concern about the growth of the federal bureaucracy, preservation
of these local committees should be an important consideration.

Some proponents of reorganization contend that restructuring
is needed because there are fewer farmers today than when

agriculture programs first began in the early 1930 's. Even
though there may be fewer farmers today, the number of acres
which are farmed has not changed significantly. We believe this
should be one of the criteria to be considered.

National Farmers Union agrees with provisions which would

require the secretary to publish guidelines and solicit public
comment on what criteria should be used for any reorganization
proposal. We believe the value of a field office should not be
measured only by comparing overhead costs to the amount paid in
direct payments to farmers. USDA field offices perform many
functions which have nothing to do with payments.

In addition, in order to improve delivery of services,
National Farmers Union encourages you to solicit the views of
those receiving the services as well as those who administer them
at the local level. This would include the opinions of not only
of farmers and ranchers and other users of USDA programs, but
also of field personnel and county committee members.

Our organization has supported providing "one-stop shops," or

co-locating USDA offices under one roof. In fact, a number of
USDA field offices have already been co-located. In 1988,

Secretary Yeutter advised the General Accounting Office that USDA
field offices were fully co-located in 75 percent of the counties
and partially co-located in another 13 percent, meaning that 88

percent of county offices are already co-located. We continue to

strongly believe, however, that the offices should not be

regionalized.
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Before any field offices are closed, we must insist that the
USDA in Washington, D.C, and its bureaucracy be placed under the
same microscope as the field offices which provide direct
services to farmers. We should not overlook the fact that of the
approximately 150,000 USDA employees, only 20 percent are located
in field offices. Forty percent are employees of the U.S. Forest
Service, and another 20 percent occupy offices in the Washington,
D.C. bureaucracy.

To summarize, the National Farmers Union strongly supports
continuation of an autonomous, well-trained county committee
system.

Cost savings could be accomplished by streamlining the
administration and reducing the complexity and paperwork required
by current farm programs.

We oppose the use of arbitrary measures of the value of any
office, such as comparisons of overhead and dollars paid in
deficiency payments.

NFU strongly urges those who wish to streamline USDA to
include all offices, including the Washington, D.C,
headquarters. Consideration of reorganization should take place
in an orderly fashion, following additional full and complete
field hearings throughout the country involving farmers and
others who use USDA programs as well as field office personnel
who deliver these services at the local level.

Thank you for your time and consideration. I would be happy
to answer any of your questions.

-5-
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Mrs. Thurman [presiding]. Dr. Carpenter.

STATEMENT OF ZERLE L. CARPENTER, ASSOCIATE DEPUTY
CHANCELLOR FOR AGRICULTURE AND DHtECTOR, TEXAS
AGRICULTURAL EXTENSION SERVICE, TEXAS A&M UNIVER-
SITY SYSTEM, COLLEGE STATION, TX, REPRESENTING THE
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE UNP/ERSITIES AND
LAND-GRANT COLLEGES
Dr. Carpenter. I am Zerle Carpenter, and I am associate deputy

chancellor for agriculture and director of the cooperative extension

system for the State of Texas. In addition, it's my privilege to cur-

rently serve as chairman of the extension committee on organiza-
tion and policy within the National Association of Land-Grant Col-

leges and Universities.

Yes, we are users of the Department of Agriculture. On behalf
of ECOP, I would say it's my real pleasure to have a part in this

session to discuss the role, the functions of the cooperative exten-
sion system, and also the possible organizational strategies which

might prove helpful to this subcommittee that oversees the oper-
ations in terms of the government reorganization.
The cooperative extension system links USDA to the people and

the communities across the Nation through its 72 land-grant uni-

versities in the 50 States, 6 territories, and the District of Colum-
bia. Its mission is to help people improve their lives through edu-
cational programs that focus on scientific knowledge and contem-

porary problems, to focus on those issues confronting the people,
those needs facing the people in their businesses and communities.
The partnership of the cooperative extension system is leveraging

the Federal investment through State, local, and other private and
public resources. So, consequently, this cooperative extension sys-
tem is comprised of Federal, State, and local staffs that coopera-
tively plan, implement, and evaluate extension educational pro-

grams.
The partnership currently leverages $426 million Federal with

an additional $1 billion from State and local sources. Also, it should
be understood that, in addition to this, the land-grant universities

and the local governments also provide substantial resources in

terms of offices, laboratories, buildings, utilities, support personnel,
equipment, and other contributions.

Madam Chair, I would like to include in tlie testimony my full

written report but would, in fact, place only some emphasis on a
few points, for purposes of brevity.
The cooperative extension system has been engaged in an exten-

sive planning process now for several years and has literally been

reinventing itself almost annually. In 1987, the cooperative exten-
sion system was engaged in a major futuring enterprise, the report
of which I will provide to the clerk for this committee.

In addition, the cooperative extension system has continued to

engage in futuring activities with clientele bases to determine
needs at the local level, and incorporating these into national ini-

tiatives on behalf of the USDA Extension Service, and literally

§
lacing issues, such as water quality, as a major part of the agen-
a.
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I would like to convey to you and this committee the changing,
growing, and vitally important mission cooperative extension is ful-

filling in communities, the States, the territories, and the Nation.

Unfortunately, there are some who either misunderstand coopera-
tive extension's mission—and we've heard quite a bit about mission

today—or want to limit it in a much diminished role than it is

today, as it has gone about looking at the needs of people.
While the system has been undergoing significant change, some

critics, including public officials, continue to think of cooperative
extension in a very narrow perspective. Even some of those who ad-
vocate reinventing government judge the system as unchanged and
serving only a small segment of the American population. This sim-

ply is not tne case.

I believe that cooperative extension should be held up as a model
of how the agencies might serve America's people and institutions

and that they can collaborate together to achieve objectives that

truly serve the citizenry. I believe that the system should not be
dismantled. However, we do have some recommendations, as this

committee and as the Secretary consider any restructuring or

reinventing of the Department of Agriculture.
Extension's interest in the potential restructuring is based on the

need to effectively fulfill its educational mission with an issue-

based program driven by people's needs. Because of the variations

in both needs and organization of decisionmaking within individual

States in the cooperative extension system, the organizational
structure for delivering cooperative extension programs varies

widely. Thus, any structure within the Department needs to facili-

tate the agency's ability to maintain effective linkages to State pro-

grams.
There are a number of principles included in the testimony that

I should like to mention. The mission and function should be a pri-

mary criterion for reorganization of USDA. There is a need, then,
for different agencies or divisions of USDA to perform their sepa-
rate and needed missions, as viewed by the people and the Con-

gress.
The land-grant university partnership is critical to food and fiber

production, to rural development, environmental protection, and
other significant societal and economic issues. This relationship for

extension and for the USDA should continue.

Finally,
for the national cooperative extension system to function

efficiently, we believe a USDA-based Extension unit is necessary.
The current USDA unit consumes less than 4 percent of the total

Federal budget for ES-USDA. The other part of the budget, in fact,

is collaboratively leveraged with local and State resources. We be-

lieve, however, ES-USDA is needed for the system to have a na-

tional cooperative extension system that ties the States and land-

grant universities together in their educational enterprises.
Mr. Chairman, there are a number of possible scenarios that you

well know have been suggested for repositioning cooperative exten-

sion in a restructured USDA. I would like to mention three of these

and respond to recent legislation under H.R. 1319.

Mr. Condit. Dr. Carpenter, before you proceed ahead, I want to

apologize to you. I have had a request. Mr. Swenson has to leave,
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but Mr. Thomas and Mrs. Thurman have questions they would like

to ask him. Could I put you on hold?
Dr. Carpenter. Sure.
Mr. Condit. We will get back to you, and we have questions for

you as well.

Dr. Carpenter. Certainly.
Mr. Condit. I'm going to turn to Mr. Thomas.
Thank you, Mr. Swenson, for coming back. I appreciate it.

Mr. Thomas. You're very nice.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I certainly couldn't agree with you more on the paperwork ques-

tion. Just a couple of very quick ones. We noted this morning that
some 40 more percent of the dollars there are food assistance.

Would you suggest that that be separated out from the Department
of Agriculture?
Mr. Swenson. Mr. Congressperson, no.

Mr. Thomas. Why?
Mr. Swenson. I think it's an integral part of providing food to

American people in need. We had a system in the past where there
was abuse within the system, and we changed and restructured the
food assistance program to make sure that food stamps were asso-

ciated with food. That has enhanced that program. It enhances its

association with agriculture and production of food and fiber. And
I strongly support maintaining it.

Mr. Thomas. How about the rest of the food welfare program,
should it be there too?

Mr. Swenson. I think it should all be incorporated together.
Mr. Thomas. You should take it away from health and social

services?

Mr. Swenson. No, leave it within the Department. Well, I'd like

to see it within the Department of Agriculture.
Mr. Thomas. Would you really?
Mr. Swenson. Yes, I would.
Mr. Thomas. Well, that's interesting, because most producers

complain that here's this large expenditure, and everyone perceives
that it's going to farmers and ranchers.
Mr. Swenson. Well, Mr. Congressperson, we need to make sure

that the Secretary advocates the benefits of providing food to those
in need and creates a more positive image in the public of that

service.

Mr. Thomas. I'm sure we need to do that. Very quickly, then, you
mentioned the measure of value you would use on the offices and
so on, what are some of those measures?
Mr. Swenson. I think you take a look, Mr. Congressperson, on

the conservation programs, both within now the new coordination
needed within wetlands, within Sodbuster, that are tied to not only
environmental concerns and conservation but also tied then to

compliance
Mr. Thomas. But every office does that.

Mr. Swenson. Every office does it.

Mr. Thomas. So how would you select which ones may not have
as high a priority?
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Mr. SwENSON. I think you have to evaluate the priority per re-

fion,
per area of the country, and that's why I talked about inflexi-

ility.

Mr. Thomas. Well, would you do it on mileage, would you do it

on load, would you do it on number of acres, number of partici-
pants, how would you do it?

Mr. Swenson. I think you have to take a look at acres involved
in the different programs, because that's one area that hasn't

changed. We may have less farmers from what we had 20 years
ago, but we have about the same amount of acres that are involved
in agricultural production.
Mr. Thomas. That was the followup question I had. You noticed,

also, on the chart, we've gone from 50 percent in agriculture to 2,
but you sort of indicated we need the same sort of support mecha-
nism.
Mr. Swenson. That's right.
Mr. Thomas. How do you justify that to the public?
Mr. SWENSON. I think you justify it, both in understanding and

in explanation to them, congressperson, that there are as many
acres involved in production of agriculture, that we are involved in

monitoring and are making sure we are in compliance with the dif-

ferent programs and participating within the programs.
Mr. Thomas. Though most of the load is by the number of par-

ticipants. I mean, it doesn't take any more to do 100 acres than it

does 20 acres on most programs. I don't disagree with you, but I

think it's a little difficult to think that you're going to educate peo-

ple to say, "You had 50 percent of the population in agriculture,
now you've got 2, but you need the same mechanism to deal with

it," don't you?
Mr. Swenson. Well, the mechanism, congressperson, can stay

the same. The efficiency of delivering via that mechanism can be

improved.
Mr. Thomas. Thank you.
Mr. Condit. Mrs. Thurman.
Mrs. Thurman. Maybe this goes along with that, but vou're a

customer of USDA, and your association is a customer of USDA.
If we looked at the coordination chart that they used this morning
with biotechnology, rural development, marketing, water quality, I

would put in some environmental issues, all of those kinds of

things, what has been your experience with USDA in getting the

information necessary because of the crossover? I mean, are they

getting a runaround? Are they getting good information? Is it com-

ing quickly? What has been the experience?
Mr. Swenson. The experience, and I would think it's fairly even

across the board, has been, No. 1, there has been a lack of coordi-

nation in the timeliness and in the information that is provided to

the different offices in the delivery of the programs. One office has

one piece of information, and a different office has a different type
of information. There has not been the coordination.

Second, in the timeliness of that information, many offices read

about it in the paper before they get the information down from the

USDA because of the time span it takes to put the final rules and

information together. So there is more information available via

the public press than there is via the system.
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So that's why I wholeheartedly support the modernization of the

technology, the software, the computers, the hardware, so that the
information is coordinated and timely. But it's a real mess because
of the lack of coordination at the top.
Mrs. Thurman. Mr. Swenson, since we're talking about the mis-

sion and concerns of where USDA goes in the future, the kind of

question that I would like to ask you is, what would make the
USDA—or what kinds of issues are your farmers facing that we
could help the Secretary in making some final decisions: Are they
environmental? Are they water quality? Agriculture has changed,
and the technology has changed, and all other kinds of things have
changed.
What can we do to give the farmer—or what kinds of information

is the farmer looking For from us?
Mr. Swenson. First of all, it's price for the commodities they

produce. That's the sustainability of their operation.
Mrs. Thurman. The bottom line.

Mr. Swenson. The bottom line. Second is credit availability via
the pricing support mechanism and the assurance of being able to

have, with good management techniques, which is the responsibil-
ity of the producer, still be able to sustain, if there is access to

credit, reasonable credit, and there is some stability within the

Ericing
structure of agriculture. And that is impacted significantly

y the Department of Agriculture.
Then it comes to the area of rules and regulations, not only in

association with the farm program itself, but also in association,
then, with all the other areas you talked about. Environmental con-
cerns have now come back to impact the support price structure,

yet there seems to be a lack of coordination and definition, for ex-

ample, on wetlands, between the different agencies and even with-
in the Department out into the country. So better coordination in

that area.
Mrs. Thurman. Would it also help with better coordination with-

in the Department of Agriculture with States as well as with their

environmental agencies too?

Mr. Swenson. Absolutely. You need coordination not only within
the Department of Agriculture but within government, EPA, and
Food and Drug Administration, and other areas, better coordina-

tion, especially in rules and definitions. That's where we have the

Corps of Engineers with one definition, and you have the Depart-
ment with another definition, and you have EPA over here with a
different definition.

Nobody is bringing it together to get to one definition, so how are

you ever going to have the same interpretation out in the country.
That's one of the big problems that we have, and that's just one

example.
Mrs. Thurman. Mr. Chairman, can I say just one more thing.
Mr. Condit. Certainly.
Mrs. Thurman. Let me give you a thought. In Florida, a couple

of years ago, I was involved with a piece of legislation for aqua-
culture. Aquaculture was an issue that they had to go to the Fish
and Game Commission, they had to go to DER, they had to go to

DNR, they had to do a lot of agencies. We put in a piece of legisla-
tion and passed it that established an intercoordinating council of
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the different agencies that pulled them all together in a risk man-
agement group where, for example, an aquaculture farmer could
come in and do one-stop permitting, and get all of his answers at
one time.
Would that be beneficial to look at some kind of a coordination

that way?
Mr. Swenson. I would support coordination in certain areas,

then also, within that coordination at the Federal level, setting an
objective with the flexibility that it be enacted in different States
within that structure. Because what you have—let's just take the
wetlands situation. It's significantly different in North Dakota than
it is in Louisiana.
Mrs. Thurman. Or in Florida.

Mr. Swenson. And yet we have the same bureaucracy trying to

enforce it. So use the same enforcement and compliance require-
ments in North Dakota that you do in Louisiana, and you have a
tremendous difference. So I tnink, if you have a goal or objective,
and then allow some flexibility within that structure of the State

operation to achieve the goal, and it can be done by a different

manner.
So I think coordination can take place at both levels.

Mrs. Thurman. Thank you.
Mr. Condit. Mr. Swenson, thank you very much. Thanks for

coming back.
Mr. Swenson. Thank you.
Mr. Condit. Dr. Carpenter, I apologize to you. I needed to do

that on behalf of the members who needed to ask questions of Mr.
Swenson. So you were going to make us three recommendations, I

believe that's where we were.
Dr. Carpenter. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman. No problem.
I wanted to review the restructuring options that have been laid

out at different points and review some of the principles associated

with the options. One, of course, is an option, to place the extension

service in a subcabinet unit with regulatory and farm service agen-
cies.

Obviously, there is the potential for improved coordination be-

tween the educational role of extension and the regulatory and
service role of these agencies that provide direct service to the

users. We would submit that we have a high level of success in pro-

viding the educational programs associated with the regulatory op-

tions that farmers may have.

However, there is a strong potential for reduced State and local

government and clientele support, if they perceive that the broader

expectations of extension—those beyond farm programs—will not

be met in this type of structure. There are several other concerns

I have submitted for the record.

Another proposal is that of the placement of extension in a

subcabinet unit with other science and research agencies, similar

to the organizational structure currently in place. This structure

would provide the potential for strong coordination of research and
Extension at the Federal level, recognizing the importance of

science-based and user-driven research and extension education

programs, and a clear demonstration of ES and its related State

extension units as a science-based organization.
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However, there is the potential of a major reduction of outreach
mission through suggested mergers with ARS, CSRS, and/or oth-

ers, and a substantial reduction in funding if similar legislation—
H.R. 1122—were passed by Congress.
A third option provides for the placement of Extension Service

with other education, information, and outreach units of USDA; in

other words, creating a subcabinet unit for education and outreach
that would include extension and other agencies or units with edu-
cational and information missions and would designate ES as one
of the primary educational units within USDA.
Other potential agencies and programs could include, for exam-

ple, education and outreach components of the National Agriculture
Library, higher education, ACS, Human Nutrition Information

Service, and others. Such a structure would provide consistency
with reorganization of the Department based upon function, if, in

fact, reinventing the Department is going to be based on function.

And there would be a potential to enhance cooperation among
USDA agencies with educational responsibilities and perhaps in-

crease efficiency.
There would be, however, a separation, in this case, from the ag-

ricultural research entities of CSRS, ARS, ERS at the Federal
level.

H.R. 1319, envisions still another scenario, and that would place
cooperative extension under the jurisdiction of at least four Under
Secretaries and would essentially dismantle the Extension Service
administrative structure within USDA. The impacts of that, as as-

sociated with the State programs, cannot be accurately assessed at

this time, except you could see the potential loss in coordination
and loss of local resources.
This bill also specifies that, over a 5-year period, a portion of

USDA would be consolidated into the USDA agency, the farm serv-

ices administration.

Respectfully, Mr. Chairman, I believe that this proposal appears
to be based on a very narrow understanding of cooperative exten-
sion's mission and the audiences it serves. Extension and the re-

search bases on which extension depends must be closely linked, if

the land-grant university mandate is to be realized.

Throughout its history, we have assisted individuals, industry,
and institutions in applying the scientific and technical knowledge
of the universities' research enterprise to their problems and
needs—in a functional relationship—that in fact has become the

envy of many countries around the world.
At the national level, the Extension Service unit within USDA

has made it possible for us to function as a system, as opposed to

72 separate entities across the land. We believe that elimination of
the unit entirely would affect negatively the innovation, the coordi-

nation, and communication essential for developing timely and ef-

fective programs.
Mr. Chairman, there are two additional comments I wish to

make that relate to information technologies of the Extension Sys-
tem, I believe the Extension System has been a leader within the
USDA on information technology. Examples of this include satellite

conferences nationwide to farmers, ranchers, and to the Coopera-
tive Extension System in training our own employees. Second, the
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electronic technology has, in fact, linked most all of our county of-

fices in the land through the InterNet system and an electronic
mail system.
For example, some 3 or 4 weeks ago the White House requested

information or case studies associated with the Youth Summer
Service Program and how Extension could collaborate in that ef-

fort. Within 24 hours, Mr. Chairman, the White House had deliv-

ered to them 1,500 pages containing 5,000 examples—representing
virtually every region and every State in the Nation—of examples
of where we can see youth serving the needs of the people in each
State through voluntary service.

So we do have a system. We are pleased, also, that Secretary
Espy has expressed a strong interest in this information delivery
system. We would submit to you that there are some actions taking
place that aren't necessarily antiquated.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Carpenter follows:]
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Introduction

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am Zerle Carpenter. I am the

Associate Deputy Chancellor for Agriculture and Director of the Cooperative Extension

System in the State of Texas. I also have the privilege of serving as the current Chairman of

the Extension Committee on Organization and Policy (ECOP) within the National Association

of State Universities and Land-Grant Colleges (NASULGC). On behalf of ECOP, it is my

great pleasure to take part in this hearing to discuss the role and functions of the Cooperative

Extension System (CES) and the possible organizational strategies which might prove helpful

to the Subcommittee as it oversees operation of the Department of Agriculture.

Background

Mr. Chairman, the Cooperative Extension System links USDA to people and

communities across the nation through 72 land-grant universities in the 50 states, six

territories, and the District of Columbia. Its mission is to help people improve their lives

through educational programs that focus scientific knowledge on contemporary problems,

issues and needs facing people, businesses, and communities. Cooperative Extension differs

from a line agency; rather, it is a three-way partnership between the Extension

Service-USDA, the land-grant universities and local units of government. The partnership

results in a three-way leveraging of the federal investment through state, local and other

public and private resources.

Cooperative Extension is comprised of federal, state, and local staffs that cooperatively

plan, implement, and evaluate Extension education programs. This partnership currently

leverages 426 million federal dollars into an additional $ 1 billion from state and local sources.

It should also be understood that, in addition, land-grant universities and local

governments also provide substantial resources-offices, laboratories, buildings, utilities,

support personnel, equipment and other contributions.

Cooperative Extension is further strengthened by the outreach and activities of

approximately 3 million volunteers, who contribute their expertise in areas from

demonstrating agricultural practices and technology and urban gardening to financial

counseling and family life education to leading 4-H and other activities for youth.

In addition. Cooperative Extension is linked through Internet across the system and has

pioneered use of distance education and information technologies, through AG*SAT and other

telecommunications, to bring knowledge to the people, especially in rural areas. Further,

Cooperative Extension is facilitating collaborative ventures among institutions of higher

education including community colleges, schools, small businesses, manufacturers, and

medical and health services in local communities and in statewide telecommunications

networks.
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Program Development

The Extension System's educational program priorities and initiatives are set by elected

and appointed representative bodies at the local, state and national levels. Extension

programs are carried out by each of the land-grant colleges and universities to respond to the

unique, as well as the common, needs of the people of each state. The essential unified

federal component of this cooperative structure (Extension Service-USDA) provides for

coordination and leadership on national priorities set by Congress and the Administration.

Strategic planning is an ongoing activity in Cooperative Extension. National leadership

for strategic planning is provided by the Strategic Planning Council (SPC) in an advisory

capacity to ECOP and ES/USDA. The SPC is the key group in synthesizing information about

the future, the ever-changing societal environment, and the capacities of the national

Cooperative Extension System. The SPC identifies and assesses issues consistent with

Extension's mission. It solicits and synthesizes information from futuring panels, external

scanning processes and national advisory councils. At the State and county levels, similar

structures and processes are in use to involve citizens, staff and relevant collaborators in

strategic planning.

Reinventing Cooperative Extension

Since 1914, when the Smith-Lever Act created the Cooperative Extension System,
CES has served farmers, families, communities, consumers and businesses. In recent years,

Extension has focused on societal, economic, scientific and technological issues in the areas

of agricultural profitability and sustainability, water quality, youth at risk, consumer issues,

human health and nutrition, waste management, and community economic development.

Over the past six-to-seven years, the CES has been in the process of reinventing itself, as it

has throughout its history. The focus of the change has been the move to issues-based

programming. With increased intensity through the strategic planning process to identify the

most time sensitive and critical societal issues, Cooperative Extension has focused substantial

resources on issues affecting children, families, the environment, and consumers, while

continuing to serve the emerging needs of agriculture.

Mr. Chairman, I have attempted to convey to you and this committee the changing,

growing and vitally important mission Cooperative Extension is fulfilling in communities,

states, territories, and the nation. Unfortunately, there are some who either misunderstand

Cooperative Extension's mission, or want to limit it to a much diminished role. While the

System has been undergoing significant change, some critics, including public officials,

continue to think of Cooperative Extension in a very narrow perspective. Even some of those

who advocate "reinventing government" judge the System as unchanged and serving only a

small segment of the American population. This simply is not the case.
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I believe, Mr. Chairman, that Cooperative Extension should be held up as a model of

how federal agencies serving America's people and institutions can operate to achieve their

objectives and truly serve the citizenry. This unique educational system should not be

dismantled or required to fit outdated notions of Cooperative Extension's mission or

constituencies. Therefore, I have a number of recommendations about how the Extension

Service should be considered in any restructuring or "reinvention" of the Department of

Agriculture.

Principles for Restructuring

Extension's interest in the potential restructuring of USDA is based upon the need to

effectively fulfill its educational mission with an issue-based program driven by people's

needs. Because of the variations in both the needs and organization of decision-making

within individual states in the Cooperative Extension System, organizational structure for

delivering CES programs vary widely. Thus, any structure within the Department needs to

facilitate the agency's ability to maintain effective linkages to State programs. Therefore, we

believe that the following principles are important to consider in any structural reorganization

of USDA:

1 . Mission and function should be the primary criterion for reorganization of

USDA. Its respective agencies are responsible for functions including

education, research, regulation, conservation, marketing, economic forecasting

and food assistance.

2. For Extension to continue to be effective in its primary mission~education-it

must be seen by clientele as a credible, unbiased organization providing

science and knowledge-based solutions to critical problems.

3. Enhanced collaboration with other federal agencies and departments is

necessary for Extension to maintain a broad-based program focused on the

highest priority needs and issues facing people.

4. There is a need to retain flexibility for CES to respond to critical issues in a

timely manner.

5. There is a critical need to retain the tremendous networked communication

capacity that CES has built in the past several years. Cooperative Extension

has become a part of the developing national information infrastructure that

serves the American public directly and through cooperating and partnering

with other organizations and agencies.
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6. The USDA-land grant university partnership is critical to food and fiber

production, rural development, environmental protection, and other significant

societal and economic issues. This relationship should continue.

7. The research, extension and education functions have many commonalities,

both in constituencies and in functional relationships. Structural relationships

should support collaboration and cooperation among all relevant units, both

within and outside the Department.

8. Finally, for a national Cooperative Extension System to function efficiently, a

USDA-based Extension unit is necessary.

Restructuring Options

There are a number of possible scenarios that have been suggested through legislation

and Departmental proposals for the placement of the Extension Service in restructuring

USDA. I would like to discuss three of these, and then respond to the legislation proposed

by Rep. Daniel Glickman (H. R. 1319).

1) Placement of Extension Service in a Subcabinet Unit with Regulatory and Farm

Service Agencies (e.g., FmHA, ASCS, SCS, FCIC)

It would provide:

• The potential for improved coordination between the educational role of Extension and

the regulatory/service role of agencies that provide a direct service to selected users

(agricultural producers).

• Potential for increased collaboration and coordination of programs and services at the

local level.

• The potential to restrict the program to agriculture and reduce the current collaboration

with other federal units (i.e., ARS, CSRS, FNS, HN1S).

• The strong potential for reduced state and local government and clientele support if

they perceive their broader expectations, beyond farm programs, will not be met.

•
Separation and the potential for reduced coordination between research and extension

at the federal level.
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• Potential perceptions of "regulation" as a role for ES, and thus the potential for

negative perceptions of ES objectivity and credibility based on close association with

regulatory agencies. At the state and local level, both funding and effectiveness could

be jeopardized by this association with regulatory activities.

2) Placement of Extension Service in a Subcabinet Unit with Other Science and

Research Agencies (e.g., CSRS, ARS, ERS, NAL)

This structure would provide:

• The potential for strong coordination between research and extension at the federal

level, recognizing the importance of science-based and user-driven research and

extension education programs.

• A clear demonstration of ES and its related state extension systems as a science-based

organization.

• Potential to enhance the transfer and application of relevant technology from the

several research units within USDA.

• Potential reduction in program scope and loss of the strong state/local support base. If

ES programs are defined only within the context of the current agricultural research

agenda, it may limit responsiveness on contemporary issues such as community,

economic, environmental and family needs.

• Potential of major reduction of outreach mission through suggested mergers with ARS

and CSRS.

3) Placement of Extension Service with Other Education Information and Outreach

Units.

Creating a new Subcabinet unit for Education and Outreach that would include

Extension and other agencies/units with educational and information missions would designate

ES as the primary educational unit of USDA. Other potential agencies and programs would

include, for example, the education and outreach components of the National Agricultural

Library, Higher Education, Agricultural Cooperative Service, Human Nutrition Information

Service, Agriculture in the Classroom, and others.

Such a structure would provide:

• Consistency, with a reorganization based on function.

• Potential to enhance cooperation among USDA agencies, with educational

responsibilities and increase efficiency among USDA outreach activities.
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• A user-friendly source of information and education from throughout USDA (and
other agencies) for clientele, including producers and consumers.

• Enhanced USDA capacity to lead and collaborate on outreach and education with other

federal departments and agencies that could benefit from using the CES delivery

system (e.g., the Departments of Commerce, Health and Human Services, Education,

Housing and Urban Development, Interior, Labor, and Energy, the Environmental

Protection Agency, the National Science Foundation, and the National Institutes of

Health).

•
Separation from agricultural research entities (CSRS, ARS, ERS) at the federal level.

• Enhanced ability to deliver a broad-based program responsive to national, state and

local needs.

4) Reorganization under H. R. 1319.

Rep. Daniel Glickman has introduced legislation, H. R. 1319, that envisions still

another scenario. H. R. 1319 would place the functions of Cooperative Extension under the

jurisdiction of at least four undersecretaries, and would essentially dismantle the Extension

Service administrative structure within USDA. The bill also specifies that over a five-year

period a portion of ES-USDA would be consolidated into a new USDA agency—the Farm

Services-Administration along with ASCS, FCIC and farmer lending programs of the

Farmers Home Administration.

Respectfully, Mr. Chairman, I believe that this proposal appears to be based on a very

narrow understanding of Cooperative Extension's mission and the audiences it serves. It

assumes that Cooperative Extension clients are primarily farmers and agricultural producers.

Cooperative Extension serves an audience that is far wider, as I have discussed previously.

Its beneficiaries are in every state and in every county, city and town—everywhere that

practical and research-based knowledge needs to be conveyed. I firmly believe that over the

long term, the interests of agriculture and USDA lie with a broader constituency.

Extension and the research bases on which Extension depends must be closely linked

if the land-grant mandate is to be realized. Throughout its history, Cooperative Extension has

the assisted individuals, industry, and institutions in applying scientific and technical

knowledge of the university's research enterprise to their problems and needs in a functional

relationship that has become the envy of countries around the world. Breaking Extension and

research apart ultimately would sever the important linkage that is the unique genius of the

U. S. land-grant university.

At the national level, the Extension Service unit within USDA has made it possible for

Cooperative Extension to function as a system, as opposed to 72 separate entities.

Eliminating that unit will affect negatively innovation, coordination and communication
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essential for developing timely and effective programs nationwide.

In addition, H. R. 1319 directs the Secretary of Agriculture to establish offices in

administrative districts of more than one county, with some possible exceptions. This

approach does not acknowledge the cooperative funding and statutory local-state-and federal

level relationships in the System, and implies that the federal partner would become the

ultimate decision-maker on activities and linkages at the state and local level.

Summary

Mr. Chairman, it is important that the placement of the Extension Service in any
federal structure be designed to recognize the federal, state and local partnership and the best

interests of the people in every state, who support the broad-based program of Extension. In

this process, let me assure you that the Cooperative Extension System wants to contribute in

every way possible to enhance the Department and serve the citizens' interests in a safe and

adequate supply of food and fiber, the environment, and issues relating to healthy families

and economically viable communities.

Mr. Chairman, on behalf of ECOP and the Cooperative Extension System, I once

again thank you and the members of this Subcommittee for allowing me to testify today. We
look forward to working with you on what we consider to be one of the most important

issues this Subcommittee will address in the 103rd Congress.
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Mr. Condit. Thank you, Dr. Carpenter. You don't have a time

problem. We have some questions for you a little bit later.

Dr. Carpenter. Yes, sir.

Mr. Condit. Mr. Sullivan.

Mr. Sullivan is a staff attorney representing the Farmers' Legal
Action Group.

STATEMENT OF TIMOTHY J. SULLIVAN, STAFF ATTORNEY,
FARMERS' LEGAL ACTION GROUP, ST. PAUL, MN

Mr. Sullivan. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee,
thank you for giving me the privilege of testifying before you.

I have been invited to discuss how the concept of appeals fits into

the reorganization scheme. In my written testimony, I gave you a
brief history of a long and tumultuous legislative reform process
that we've been going through for years concerning USDA appeals.
Without rehashing that or belaboring that issue, the main prob-

lems that all of that process focused on really came down to two
things. The first thing is, agencies that are allowed to administra-

tively review their own decisions have inherent conflict of interest

and bias to protect their own determinations. Any process that al-

lows an agency to make that review determination is simply going
to be compromised.
The FmHA process is the example that I used in my written tes-

timony, although there have also been considerable legislative ef-

forts to reform the ASCS appeal system. The point I made in the
written testimony is that there were at least three major legislative
reform attempts to create an independent appeal process within
the agencies and try to insulate that appeal system from the farm
program division in those agencies.
We have seen, in the past testimony before this committee and

before the Agriculture Committee in the Senate, a tremendous
amount of documentation of the continuing problems. Those issues
were not resolved, simply because the agencies had an internal re-

sistance to the process.
The second thing that we identified as a major area with the ap-

peal system is the interrelated nature of agencies within the USDA
that have separate enforcement and implementation responsibil-
ities that tie together. I thought the testimony of Mr. Robinson this

morning was extremely interesting, and one of the metaphors that
stuck in my mind was the concept of a spaghetti flow chart and
how everything crosses over and comes together and mixes to-

gether.
The example I used in my testimony is the conservation compli-

ance enforcement provisions of the 1985 Food Security Act, which
involve both SCS and ASCS. And I pointed out, how a determina-
tion by SCS, an initial determination, an enforcement determina-
tion under the conservation compliance provisions, concerning con-

servation plans, is related to determinations made by ASCS. SCS
has responsibility to negotiate conservation plans with the farmer
and see that the farmer, once they are signed, once that farmer's

plan is in effect, see that that plan is complied with.

When SCS makes a determination that a farmer has not com-

plied with that conservation plan, the moment that determination
is made the farmer is in a position where he or she has to either
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accept that determination or decide to fight it. And to do that you
have to go through an appeals process.
So the first step is to take an appeal before SCS.
But, under the conservation compliance provisions, ASCS also

has enforcement responsibilities, and their responsibility is to
make the determination whether the farmer is complying with con-
servation requirements, a subtle distinction, but completely sepa-
rate.

Automatically, when SCS makes the determination that a farmer
is not actively complying with the plan, ASCS automatically makes
a determination that the farmer has not complied with conserva-
tion compliance provisions and levies a very dramatic penalty, and
that is that the farmer is no longer eligible for any USDA pro-
grams, very dramatic. The problem is, the farmer now has to go
through another appeal in the ASCS system, because, under the

existing USDA appeals process, every agency has its own appeal
system. We call it a multiple appeals process.
You can see that the underlying facts and circumstances in the

example I am making are exactly the same. So you're duplicating
the appeals process by creating two appeal systems. You're making
the appeals process inefficient and more costly, but, even more crit-

ical, the farmer cannot really deal with the most significant issue
in the scenario I raised, because ASCS will not consider the SCS
determination, which is the underlying basis for this whole prob-
lem.
So the ASCS appeal is virtually meaningless until the SCS ap-

peal is resolved. And this can go further, because this farmer may
be going to FmHA for an operating loan and depending on FmHA
for that operating loan. FmHA makes the same determination that
ASCS did, that Because SCS has determined the farmer in non-

compliance with the 1985 Food Security Act, he is no longer eligible
for his operating loan application. A third appeal has to be raised.

That example is just one example of many kinds of scenarios that

could develop, particularly as we develop into this next era of con-

servation compliance and environmental regulation in the agri-
culture field. So what we have is a very inefficient, very duplicative
and costly, multiple appeal system right now.
We view the reorganization process as a tremendous window of

opportunity to simply deal with the appeals problem once and for

all, nice and clean and simple. And the way to do that would be

to create a national appeals agency responsible for reviewing deter-

minations by all USDA agencies.

Now, there has been legislation introduced in the last year to

create a national appeals division to cover five USDA agencies,
their key farmer service agencies: ASCS, SCS, FmHA, CCC, and
the Rural Development Administration [RDA]. The point I would
want to make is that taking the step of creating an independent
national appeals agency right now would be most effective if we

simply went all the way and said what you have is an agency that

can review any USDA determination.

One thing I m working on currently is the Organic Food Produc-

tion Act of 1992. Just as an example of the kind of thing that's

coming down the pike, in that act there are some very ambiguous
provisions about how the administrative appeals process will func-
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tion under that act. And I'm doing a lot of work to try to proce-
durally set up safeguards and a process that would adequately
handle the needs of producers, organic producers, and handlers,
and anybody else who might be adversely affected by an agency de-
termination.
The point is, if there is a single USDA appeals agency, we

wouldn't really even have a problem, as I see it. This whole thing
would simply fold into it, and everything would be taken care of
rather nicely.
So we're here to strongly recommend that a national appeals

agency be adopted in any reorganization plan.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sullivan follows:]
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The Honorable Gary A. Condit, Chairman

Information, Justice, Transportation,
and Agriculture Subcommittee of the

Committee on Government Operations
B-349C Raybum House Office Building

Washington, DC 20515

Dear Representative Condit:

Thank you for inviting me to present testimony at this hearing. I am a staff attorney with

Farmers' Legal Action Group, Inc. (FLAG), a nonprofit organization that provides legal
services to small and mid-size family farmers who have traditionally relied heavily on
USDA programs. For eight years FLAG has worked extensively with USDA agencies, in-

cluding the Farmers Home Administration (FmHA), the Agricultural Stabilization and
Conservation Service (ASCS), and the Soil Conservation Service (SCS). FLAG has suc-

cessfully represented thousands of farmers in USDA appeals and class action lawsuits to

challenge illegal agency actions and enforce administrative procedural requirements.
FLAG also provides legal education and training services to attorneys and agricultural or-

ganizations and has published educational materials and numerous articles explaining
USDA programs, administrative appeal procedures, and legal issues affecting USDA pro-

gram participants.
1 FLAG attorneys have traveled throughout the country working with

other attorneys and agricultural organizations to address systemic problems within

USDA agencies that affect large classes of agricultural producers.

During the past five years, I have personally assisted hundreds of farmers to help them
resolve conflicts with USDA agencies. Much of my work has been focused on the FmHA
and ASCS appeal systems, representing farmers in the appeals process and working with

farm organizations and legislators to assist in the development of appeals reform legis-

lation. I have had the privilege of testifying before Senate and House committees on

FLAG attorneys have acquired specialized knowledge in a wide range of agricultural law

areas, including credit, commodity programs, conservation compliance and wetland

protection, sustainable agriculture, minority and begiiuiing farmer programs, and the USDA
adiriinistrative appeals process.
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previous occasions concerning the need for USDA appeal reform,
2 and I am continuing to

work with these issues in the context of USDA reorganization proposals currently being
considered by Congress.

I have been invited here today to discuss how USDA appeal reform issues fit into the

USDA reorganization process, and I will primarily focus my testimony on this issue. How-
ever, I also want to take this opportunity to generally address the impact of USDA reor-

ganization on family farmers and recommend general approaches to reorganization that

would benefit small and mid-size agricultural producers.

General Comments On Reorganization

FLAG generally supports the concepts of USDA reorganization, and we encourage change
that will help restore a stable family farming industry. In the past decade we have seen

an alarming decline in a family farming system that has provided for this country since

its inception. Contrary to the reports we have heard about economic recovery and profit

in the agriculture industry, we are witnessing increasing economic hardship, and a sense

of abandonment and despair has taken seed in our farming communities.

There are many factors contributing to this rural decline, but for farmers, the bottom line

is price. The cost of production for most small and mid-size farmers is simply greater
than the price they receive for the products they market. Gradually, these farmers are

being squeezed out of business by incremental year-to-year losses.

Traditional agricultural lenders recognize this trend, and they are turning to alternative

lending markets, leaving many farming communities without a source of credit for

2 On May 21, 1991, FLAG testified in a joint hearing before the Subcommittee On Agriculture

Credit of the Committee On Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry, United States Senate, and

the Subcommittee On Government Information, Justice and Agriculture of the Committee

On Government Operations, House of Representatives. On August 10, 1992, FLAG testified

before the Senate Subcommittee On Agriculture Credit of the Senate Committee On

Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry. In my testimony, I discussed USDA appeal issues and

made specific recommendations to correct existing problems with implementation of appeal

decisions and the interference with appeals hearing officers by agency policy makers. The

published text of the testimony presented at the May 21, 1991 hearing is available. S.H. Rg.

102-435, Joint Hearing Before the Subcommittee On Agriculture Credit of the Committee

On Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry, United States, and the Subcommittee On
Government Information, Justice and Agriculture of the Committee On Government

Operations, House of Representatives (May 21, 1991). The testimony presented at the

August 10, 1992 hearing has not been published, but it will be published in the near future.
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operating capital. Young farmers cannot get started in the farming business, because

credit is scarce and commodity prices are so low that those who manage to get started

cannot make a profit. The average age of farmers is steadily increasing and, more often

than not, when a family farmer retires, there is no one to carry on.

These are some of the challenges facing the new administration. Hopefully, as Congress
and the new administration reshape the USDA, these issues will be given priority con-

sideration, and USDA policies will reflect a new commitment to the preservation of a

traditional family farming system that is edging closer to the brink of extinction.

On behalf of family farmers, and in the interest of the sustainable use of our food produc-
tion resources, we make the following general policy and program recommendations:

1) The need for young farmers in the family farming industry is paramount. Invest-

ment of resources in targeted farm programs that provide low-interest credit and

income support now will produce benefits and economic returns for generations
to come. Income support programs should also be used to provide incentives and

rewards to young farmers who wish to apply sustainable agriculture methods and

practices in their farming operations.

2) Target commodity programs to small and mid-size producers by tightening the

"entity rule" under the payment limitation rules and allowing more flexibility in

crop rotations and diversification of farming operations.

3) Reestablish and increase direct low-interest loan programs to provide operating

capital and farm ownership loans to small and mid-size family farmers. Increase

appropriations for interest assistance guaranteed loan programs, and actively

promote the guaranteed loan program by educating private lenders about the ad-

vantages of the guaranteed loan program.

4) Increase appropriations for the minority farm program. The tragic loss of minority

farmers over the past 50 years is staggering. Restoring those losses to the extent

possible should be a top priority.

5) Integrate conservation compliance programs and environmental regulations. Make
these programs voluntary and incentive oriented, and link incentives to income

support programs for small and mid-size family farmers.

6) Invest resources in community development programs that will help farmers

develop local agriculture, food processing, and marketing business. Helping
farmers get a piece of the "value added" food industry will have a stimulating

economic impact on rural communities in general.
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7) Support a fair international trade agreement. Initiate side agreements to NAFTA
that will assure the rights of federal, state, and local governments to regulate
environmental standards and provide government support to encourage practices

that assure a safe domestic supply of food to American consumers.

8) Establish policies and procedures that enable USDA employees to learn and under-

stand the rules and regulations of the programs they administer.

9) Establish an independent national appeals agency to review adverse determina-

tions made by all USDA agencies.

Why We Need an Independent USDA Appeals Agency

I am coming before this Committee with a new sense of hope that after years of turmoil,

frustration, and disappointment, the efforts of Congress to improve the USDA appeals

process will at last be taken seriously by the USDA officials responsible for the implemen-
tation of legislative appeal reforms. Secretary Espy has demonstrated his commitment to

improving the USDA appeals process, and his knowledge of USDA appeals issues and sup-

port for an independent USDA appeals agency is welcome.

Since 1985, Congress has passed a series of legislative acts in an attempt to correct sys-

temic procedural problems in both the FmHA and ASCS appeal systems. Unfortunately,

these appeal reforms have failed, largely because of the entrenched resistance of agency
officials and employees. The heart of the problem with both the FmHA and ASCS appeal

systems has been the lack of independence and neutrality in the administrative review

process.

History of FmHA Appeal Reforms — A Classic Example of

Inherent Conflicts of Interest

In 1985, when Congress made its first attempt to correct serious procedural problems in

the FmHA appeal system, FmHA had an informal appeals process that lacked even the

most basic procedural safeguards. FmHA routinely failed to adequately explain adverse

determinations to affected borrowers, making it difficult, if not impossible, to question or

challenge the basis for the determination. Furthermore, FmHA failed to notify affected

borrowers that they had a right to an appeal. As a consequence, many borrowers ac-

cepted agency determinations that they knew were wrong simply because they were un-

aware of their rights. FmHA borrowers with enough diligence to question the agency and

aggressively pursue an appeal found themselves in a system that allowed the original

decision-making employee to conduct the administrative review of his/her own decision.
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All of this was occurring in the backdrop of the agricultural credit crisis of the mid 1980s

when thousands of family farmers were struggling desperately to hold on to their life's

work. After initiating collection actions against thousands of borrowers without follow-

ing regulatory procedures, FmHA became embroiled in controversy.

FmHA borrowers filed a successful class action lawsuit against FmHA to enforce their

procedural rights, exposing systemic problems that prompted congressional hearings.
3

Frustrated and shocked by FmHA's blatant disregard of FmHA borrowers' procedural

rights and a fundamental lack of fairness in the FmHA appeals process, Congress in-

cluded FmHA appeal reform provisions in the Food Security Act of 1985 in an attempt to

correct the problem.
4

The appeal provisions in the Food Security Act of 1985 required FmHA to provide bor-

rowers with written explanations of adverse determinations and written notification of

appeal rights. This was a step in the right direction, and borrowers increasingly stood up
for their rights by challenging adverse determinations. However, the Food Security Act

of 1985 did not address the "internal review" issue, and, consequently, appeals problems
continued.

In 1987, Congress recognized the nature of the problem and the seriousness of the situa-

tion. Realizing that FmHA borrowers were not being treated fairly under the existing ap-

peal system because of the lack of independent and neutral hearing officers, Congress

again passed appeal reform legislation to address the problem. The Agricultural Credit

Act of 1987 included appeal reform provisions that established the FmHA National Ap-

peals Staff (NAS).5

The point of the NAS was to separate the roles of decision-makers and hearing officers

within the agency. Theoretically, the NAS was designed to function as an independent
division within FmHA, free from the influence and control of the "farm program division.'

In reality, the NAS was subjected to intimidation orchestrated by high-level FmHA
officials to strip the NAS of its independence and force hearing officers to uphold FmHA

Coleman v. Lyng, 663 F. Supp. 1339 (D.N.D. 1987). The Coleman case was a class action

lawsuit filed on behalf of delinquent FmHA borrowers. Although the case was originally

filed in the early eighties, the case dragged on for years, and the court issued an injunction

to stop FmHA foreclosure actions in 1987. The injunction was lifted after the

implementation of the debt restructuring provisions in the Agricultural Credit Act of 1987.

Pub. L. No. 100-233.

Food Security Act of 1985, Pub. L. No. 99-198, § 1313, 1985 U.S. Code Cong. 8t Admin.

News (99 Stat.), 1354, 1525-26.

Agricultural Credit Act of 1987, Pub. L. No. 100-233, § 608, amending 7 U.S.C. § 1983d.
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policies and determinations made by FmHA farm program employees.
6 The situation

became so intolerable that the director of the NAS, Ms. Pamela Dillon, resigned in

protest.
7 Ms. Dillon openly stated in congressional hearings that she resigned because

she could not function independently under the existing FmHA administration because of

the agency's efforts to undermine and intimidate the NAS.

Looking back, it is striking to note the incredible resources expended in this legislative

reform effort and the tragic failure of that effort. After hearing the testimony of Pamela

Dillon and other credible witnesses who uniformly agreed that the NAS had been under-

mined by high-level FmHA farm program officials, Senator Kent Conrad stated that he

had "reluctantly" come to the conclusion that the FmHA appeal system was "irreparably

broken." At that point, Senator Conrad and others realized that the NAS failed because

of the inherent biases and conflicts of interest that compromised the independence of the

NAS.

In response, Senator Conrad co-sponsored the USDA National Appeals Division Act of

1992 (NAD Act) and was joined in the House of Representatives by Representative Mike

Espy who co-sponsored a companion House bill. (The NAD Act created an independent

USDA national appeals agency responsible for conducting appeals of adverse determina-

tions made by ASCS, SCS, FmHA, RDA, and CCC.) Although the NAD Act of 1992 did

not pass, it is of historical significance because it marks the turning point of a long and

costly appeal reform effort to create a fair USDA appeals process and make USDA agen-

cies accountable for their actions. Hopefully, with the support of Congress and the con-

tinuing support of Secretary Espy, that goal will be achieved through the reorganization

of the USDA.

At an August 10, 1992 hearing before the Subcommittee on Agricultural Credit of the Senate

Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition, and Forestry, Pam Dillon, former Director of the FmHA

National Appeals Staff, testified that hearing officers are threatened with reprimands,

and/or dismissal for overturning agency determinations. Wendell L Fennell, an FmHA

hearing officer, testified that he has been harassed and threatened with dismissal for

overturning FmHA determinations and "whistle blowing" after he reported incidents of

abuse and coercion to the Senate Subcommittee on Agricultural Credit. A transcript of this

hearing has not yet been published but will be published and made available to the public in

the near future.

Ms. Dillon testified before the Senate Subcommittee On Agricultural Credit of the Senate

Committee On Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry on May 21, 1991, and again on

August 10, 1992. In her testimony, Ms. Dillon stated the reasons for her resignation and

described in detail numerous cases in which FmHA officials refused to cooperate with NAS

appeals and/or refused to implement NAS decisions.
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The history of the FmHA appeal reform process described above points out the fundamen-
tal need for an independent USDA appeals agency. FmHA is not unique. All USDA agen-
cies are susceptible to the same problems and issues. 8 The lessons learned from the

legislative history of FmHA appeal reforms lead to the conclusion that establishment of

an independent USDA appeals agency should be a centerpiece of any USDA reorganiza-
tion plan.

USDA Reorganization Is a Window of Opportunity for

Constructive Change

The USDA reorganization process should be viewed as an opportunity to make sweeping
changes to improve USDA appeals and to support the concept of an independent national

appeals agency, because the fairness of the appeal system depends on the independence
and neutrality of the hearing officers who conduct the administrative review.

In addition to making appeals fair, which is a basic expectation in our democratic institu-

tions, the creation of the USDA national appeals agency will systematically improve
government. The appeal review process is one way to check the validity and effectiveness

of actions taken by government agencies. Scrutiny of government agencies by objective
"outsiders" is a healthy thing, and government agencies should welcome the opportunity
to get this kind of feedback. It will help them make better decisions and develop better

policies.

USDA agencies (particularly ASCS) have not been adequately accountable for their

actions in the past.
9 This has resulted in implementation of policies that are often

8 On August 10, 1992, Karen Russo, former California state director of ASCS, testified before

the Subcommittee On Agricultural Credit of the Senate Committee On Agriculture,

Nutrition, and Forestry, stating that the ASCS appeal system is extremely biased arid protects
the policies and interests of the agency at the expense of farmers and taxpayers. Since

leaving the ASCS state director position, Ms. Russo has represented hundreds of farmers in

ASCS appeals. Ms. Russo argued that the new ASCS appeal system has not corrected these

problems because the ASCS National Appeals Division hearing officers are still subject to the

authority of the Administrator and are therefore pressured to conform to the agency's

policies and directives. She described an ASCS appeal system that is characterized by
arrogance and vindictiveness, a system indifferent to the rights and needs of appellants.

Concluding that the FmHA and ASCS appeal systems are "broken beyond repair," Ms. Russo

urged Congress to pass the NAD Act because "it will put an end, once and for all, to the

years of complaints and angst that have characterized the appeals process in both ASCS and
FmHA." A transcript of this hearing has not yet been published but will be published and
made available to the public in the near future.
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indifferent to the rights and needs of farmers and public distrust of the motives and goals
of USDA programs. An independent appeals system would place higher standards of ac-

countability upon USDA agencies, which would in turn foster better decision-making and
restore the trust of the public in government institutions.

Problems With Interrelated USDA Decision-Making and
Enforcement Responsibilities

Finally, there should be support for the creation of a USDA national appeals agency be-

cause of the need for a single forum to review interrelated determinations made by
separate USDA agencies. The USDA has evolved into a conglomerate of separate agen-
cies that share decision-making and enforcement responsibilities concerning the ad-

ministration of farm programs (particularly in regard to conservation programs and
conservation compliance determinations). When two or more agencies make interrelated

determinations, farmers have to file an appeal with each agency, regardless of the fact

that the decisions are based on the same underlying issues and factual circumstances.

This process is inefficient and costly to both the government and farmers because it is

duplicative.

For example, ASCS and SCS share responsibility for enforcement of conservation require-
ments that apply to all farmers participating in ASCS farm programs. If SCS determines
that the farmer has not fulfilled the terms of a conservation plan, ASCS in turn automat-

ically issues a determination that the farmer is no longer eligible to participate in or

receive any benefits under USDA farm programs because the farmer is not in compliance
with conservation requirements.

10

The situation becomes more complicated if the farmer is also applying for FmHA loan or

debt servicing programs. FmHA will automatically deny the farmer's application based on
the ASCS determination that the farmer is in violation of conservation compliance re-

quirements and therefore ineligible for USDA programs.
11

9 Id.

10 The Food Security Act of 1985 includes the "swampbuster" and "sodbuster" provisions which

require that farmers restrict their use of wedands and highly-erodible land. Conservation

plans are required when farmers plan to cultivate highly-erodible land, and SCS is

responsible for monitoring the farmers' compliance with the terms of the conservation plans.
Farmers who do not comply with these conservation requirements are penalized by loss of

USDA program benefits.

11 Id.
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Faced with these circumstances, a farmer must file three separate appeals to challenge

each agency's adverse determination, even though the only issue is the validity of the ini-

tial determination by SCS. 12 Furthermore, ASCS and FmHA both have appeal regulations

that require their hearing officers to accept the SCS determination as binding. Therefore,

the farmer cannot question the SCS determination in the ASCS and FmHA appeal sys-

tems, and this renders the ASCS and FmHA appeals meaningless until the SCS determina-

tion is overturned in the SCS appeal system. It is a wasteful system that depletes the

fiscal resources of both the public and the private sectors. It does not make sense.

On August 10, 1992, the United States General Accounting Office (GAO) submitted tes-

timony before the Subcommittee On Agricultural Credit of the Senate Committee on

Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry, which included a recommendation supporting the

NAD Act. In that testimony, the GAO made the following statement:

[W]hile parts of the bill raise some concerns, we generally agree with its

underlying intent, which would combine the appeals process of several

U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) agencies under one newly created

organization and make that organization more independent of the program-

ming agencies. We believe that this approach could result in a better use of

USDA resources and foster greater trust in the process by appellants.
13

A consolidated USDA system will save taxpayers money and will address the frustration

and inefficiency associated with multiple appeals. In addition, as pointed out by the

GAO's testimony, it would foster trust and restore the confidence that has been lost as a

result of years of controversy and turmoil. However, it is important to note that the NAD
Act only consolidates the appeals process for five USDA agencies.

14
Theoretically, most if

not all of these agencies will be consolidated into the farmer services agency that is being

proposed in many reorganization plans. However, there are other USDA agencies that

12 Farmers who fail to make a written request within applicable deadlines (15 days for ASCS

and SCS; 30 days for FmHA) loose their right to appeal the agency's decision.

13 Testimony of the United States General Accounting Office Before the Subcommittee On

Agricultural Credit, Committee On Agriculture, Nutrition, and Forestry, U.S. Senate, Farmers

Home Administration, Resolution of Loan Appeals, Statement of John W. Harman, Director,

Food and Agriculture Issues, Resources, Community, and Economic Development Division,

(Aug. 10, 1992), p. 2 (emphasis added). A transcript of this hearing has not yet been

published but will be published and made available to the public in the near future.

14 The NAD Act establishes a separate and independent USDA agency with the authority to

review adverse determinations by the Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service,

the Commodity Credit Corporation, the Farmers Home Administration, the Rural

Development Administration, and the Soil Conservation Service.
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will be making determinations that affect farmers and other private entities in the agricul-

tural industry, and these agencies will also need an independent administrative review

process.

For example, FLAG is currently analyzing the provisions of the Organic Food Production

Act of 1992 to help develop appeal procedures for organic producers/handlers and

others who may be adversely affected by USDA agency determinations. Although it is un-

clear which USDA agency will be ultimately responsible for implementation of the Na-

tional Organic Certification Program after the reorganization of the USDA, the National

Organic Certification Program is presently being developed and implemented by USDA

employees within the USDA Agricultural Marketing Service.

The appeal provisions in the Organic Food Production Act of 1992 do not clarify who is

responsible for conducting the administrative review process, nor does it establish proce-
dures under which that review will be conducted. Consequently, FLAG is working with

sustainable agriculture organizations to sort out the appeal provisions and recommend

appeal procedures that will provide adequate procedural protections and a fair hearing

process.

This uncertainty about appeal procedures could be alleviated if there were a single USDA
appeals agency responsible for reviewing adverse determinations made by all other

USDA agencies. Furthermore, since the organic food certification process involves

development of an "organic plan" setting standards and methods for production, agency
decisions concerning how this plan is implemented may affect other conservation plans

that set restrictions on production methods or land use (many organic producers will

also be participating in other sustainable agriculture programs that require USDA-

approved conservation plans). Without a consolidated appeal system to handle these

interrelated issues, farmers and the agencies responsible for implementing programs
could easily become mired in problems associated with multiple appeals.

Summary Of USDA Appeal Recommendations

Establishing an independent USDA appeals agency through the USDA reorganization

process makes sense. The reorganization process is a window of opportunity to ac-

complish a difficult transition from the existing multiple appeals system to a single, con-

solidated appeals process. Consolidation of the USDA appeal systems will reduce costs by

eliminating the need for multiple appeals. Pooling the resources saved by eliminating

multiple appeal systems should pay the cost of establishing and maintaining a single, con-

solidated appeal system.

An independent USDA appeals agency is necessary to address the inherent conflicts of

interest that arise whenever a USDA agency is allowed to review its own adverse deter-
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minations. As long as appeals are conducted internally by employees of the agency, the

independence and fairness of the appeal system will be compromised.

The success of a consolidated USDA appeal system under the authority of a separate
USDA appeals agency will depend on the commitment of the agency to independence
and neutrality. Therefore, we strongly recommend that the administrator or director of

this agency be carefully screened to assure that he/she is highly qualified with a back-

ground in administrative appeals.

We thank this Committee for holding these hearings and maintaining its commitment to

improving the USDA and the USDA appeals process. I hope that the information I

provided in this testimony sheds some light on the issues you are facing in your reor-

ganization efforts.

Sincerely,

FARMERS' LEGAL ACTION GROUP, INC.

Timothy J. Sullivan

Attorney at Law

TJS/acp
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Mr. Condit. Mr. Sullivan, we will get back to your suggestion.
I have some questions and comments about that.

We will take Mr. Lockett, who is the president of the Oklahoma
Farm Bureau, representing the American Farm Bureau Federation

today.
Thank you for being here and your patience, sir.

STATEMENT OF JAMES L. LOCKETT, PRESIDENT, OKLAHOMA
FARM BUREAU, REPRESENTING THE AMERICAN FARM BU-
REAU FEDERATION, FAIRFAX, OK
Mr. Lockett. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And thank you for the

opportunity to present the views of the American Farm Bureau
Federation today.
As you say, I am president of the Oklahoma Farm Bureau and

a member of the board of directors of the American Farm Bureau.
I am a rancher from Osage County, and I run a cow-calf operation
located near Fairfax, OK. The committee has my printed testi-

mony, and, with your permission, I will synopsize it for brevity.
Mr. Condit. Absolutely. Thank you.
Mr. Lockett. Let me start by saying that the Farm Bureau has

a long record of supporting efficiency in government and prudent
cost-containment strategies. The Farm Bureau recognizes that, in

response to changing priorities and budget realities, USDA will un-

dergo significant changes. Our policy emphasizes our interest in

being an active participant in this process.

However, the issue of reorganization has created great uncer-

tainty and anxiety for the past IV2 years among farmers who have
heard a variety of proposals for streamlining USDA and closing

county offices. Farmers are justifiably concerned that they could

end up with a lower quality of service, greater inconvenience, and
less responsiveness from agencies that provide valuable programs
and regulate farming practices.

It is our hope that this undesirable outcome is not the result of

reorganization efforts. There is concern that, in spite of the stated

lofty objectives of increased efficiency, financial savings, and im-

proved service, the ultimate impact could be unfavorable for farm-
ers who participate in USDA programs.
We have not endorsed any specific plan or legislation by USDA

Secretaries Espy or Madigan, but we Delieve that there are many
good concepts that have surfaced during this process. We believe

that the changes eventually agreed upon should incorporate points
from a variety of sources, ana therefore we would like to outline

some major points that we believe should play a part in this proc-
ess.

No. 1, USDA agencies must use a form of decentralized county
offices. Consolidation either of agencies or offices can be achieved

if a rational process is employed to accomplish the objective of

eliminating inefficiency. However, the structure of agriculture re-

quires that, in order to provide service to farmers and ranchers in

dispersed rural areas, a network of offices must exist throughout
the country.
No. 2, service to farmers in the most efficient, cost-effective man-

ner must be a primary objective. The programs that farmers par-

ticipate in and benefit from should be user friendly and compatible
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with other farm service programs. Therefore, ASCS, SCS, Farmers
Home Administration, and FCIC need computer systems that share
common information bases, that communicate with each other, that
can communicate with farmers' computers, and that reduce the

time, effort, and paperwork required of farmers. Programs operated
by these agencies must be compatible and complementary.

No. 3, a long-term goal should be collocation of offices and per-
sonnel that can work with farmers located at a single site. Farm
service centers would reduce overhead and support staff needs.

However, this can only be accomplished once the programs are ade-

quately integrated.
No. 4, increased emphasis must be placed on improving tele-

communications and computer capabilities of these offices. Dissemi-
nation of announcements, rules, and program provisions within the
network of county offices should be improved. In addition, allowing
producers to communicate interactively by computer network, fax

machine, or by using computer disks that provide the required in-

formation concerning program provisions would alleviate much of
the time and expense of participating in the programs.
No. 5, we recognize that improvements in efficiency must be

flexible enough to fit with local and regional conditions. In the case
of closely situated small counties, merging several offices can be ac-

complished without serious disruption to the constituents served by
those offices. Delivery of services should actually improve, as small
offices can be better served by the economies of scale and can be

open for longer hours. However, in some large geographic counties,

merging of several offices would pose excessive inconvenience on
those who need access to the services.

No. 6, programmatic restructuring should not eliminate local in-

volvement through use of constituent committees. If anything, cen-

tralization increases the need for local input from ASC committees,
soil and water conservation district committees, and others to make
sure that the programs are adapted to conditions within the service

area.

No. 7, merging agencies will not eliminate the need for special-
ized technical resources that have been previously concentrated in

a single agency. For example, if the Soil Conservation Service is

being merged with other farm service agencies, farmers will con-

tinue to need the advice and expertise of soil conservationists and
other technical advisors. We do not believe that the knowledge base
of specialists should be diminished through requirements that they
become generalists in order to reflect the multiple disciplines en-

compassed by a farm service agency.
No. 8, the Farm Bureau will not support the shifting of respon-

sibilities currently being carried out by a USDA agency to another

department, as a consequence of USDA reorganization. Many farm-
ers fear that other departments or agencies may attempt to take
over programs that USDA is currently providing. There is a real

anxiety mat conservation programs may be shifted to EPA, which
does not have the record of success and compatibility with farmers
that exists with the Soil Conservation Service.
A final point, farmers believe that the Extension Service should

remain closely involved with the research and land grant univer-
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sity system. Extension should not be merged into a farm service

agency.
The mission of the Extension Service is to deliver research in a

practical form to farmers and ranchers. That goal must be main-
tained. If it were incorporated in a farm service agency, farm advi-
sors and county agents would become proponents of government
programs rather than educators and dispensers of innovative ideas
that may be far more progressive than the programs administered
by the farm service agency.
As competitive forces demand that successful farm operators em-

ploy emerging technology and new production practices, conserva-
tion techniques, and marketing strategies, we cannot afford to have
the Extension Service fundamentally constrained by the limitation
of programs that are tied to the past rather than to the future.
We believe that it will be essential to incorporate the above

points in any plan to restructure USDA. We look forward to con-

tinuing to work with this committee and interested Members of

Congress and the administration in achieving improvement in the

efficiency of the U.S. Department of Agriculture.
Thank you again for the opportunity to participate in this hear-

ing, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Lockett follows:]
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Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to present the views of the American

Farm Bureau Federation today. I am Jim Lockett, President of the Oklahoma Farm Bureau

and a member of the Board of Directors of the American Farm Bureau Federation. I am a

rancher from Osage County, and I run a cow-calf operation located near Fairfax, Oklahoma.

Let me start by saying that Farm Bureau has a long record of supporting efficiency in

government and prudent cost containment strategies. We believe that agriculture has never

asked to be singled out for special treatment when budget reductions are made. In fact, no

other major program can match the record of spending reduction that has been achieved in

farm programs since 1986. Our spending has been cut by nearly two-thirds, and annual

reduction in program costs have averaged nine percent per year for the past eight years.

Farm Bureau recognizes that in response to changing priorities and budget realities,

USDA will undergo significant changes. Our policy emphasizes our interest in being an

active participant in this process. AFBF policy states:

"We support and should take an active role in restructuring USDA with

an emphasis on the needs of farmers and ranchers, and the efficient use of

taxpayers' money. We shall vigorously oppose all efforts to rename it or

consolidate it with any other department or agency of government."

However, the issue of reorganization has created great uncertainty and anxiety for the

past year and a half among farmers who have heard a variety of proposals for streamlining

USDA and closing county offices. Farmers are justifiably concerned that they could end up

with a lower quality of service, greater inconvenience and less responsiveness from agencies

that provide valuable programs and regulate farming practices. It is our hope that this

undesirable outcome is not the result of reorganization efforts. There is concern that in spite

of the stated lofty objectives of increased efficiency, financial savings and improved service,

the ultimate impact could be unfavorable for farmers who participate in USDA programs.

Farm Bureau has closely followed the development of proposals intended to reorganize

USDA both at the local level and at the headquarters in Washington. We have not endorsed

any specific plan proposed in legislation or by USDA Secretaries Espy or Madigan, but we
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believe that there are many good concepts that have surfaced during this process. We believe

that the changes eventually agreed upon should incorporate points from a variety of sources

and, therefore, we would like to outline some major points that we believe should play a part

in this process.

(1) USDA agencies must use a form of decentralized county offices.

Consolidation either of agencies or offices can be achieved if a rational process is

employed to accomplish the objective of eliminating inefficiency. However, the

structure of agriculture requires that in order to provide service to farmers and

ranchers in dispersed rural areas, a network of offices must exist throughout the

country.

(2) Service to farmers in the most efficient, cost effective manner must be a

primary objective. The programs that farmers participate in and benefit from should

be user-friendly and compatible with other farm service programs. Therefore, ASCS,
SCS, FmHA and FCIC need computer systems that share common information bases,

that communicate with each other, that can communicate with farmer's computers, and

that reduce the time, effort and paperwork required of farmers. Programs operated by
these agencies must be compatible and complementary.

(3) Long-term goals should be collocation of offices and personnel that can work

with farmers located at a single site. Farm service centers would reduce overhead and

support staff needs. However, this can only be accomplished once the programs are

adequately integrated.

(4) Increased emphasis must be placed on improving telecommunications and

computer capabilities of these offices. Dissemination of announcements, rules and

program provisions within the network of county officers should be improved. In

addition, allowing producers to communicate interactively by computer network, fax

machine or by using computer disks that provide the required information concerning

program provisions would alleviate much of the time and expense of participating in

the programs.

(5) Recognize that improvements in efficiency must be flexible enough to fit with

local and regional conditions. In the case of closely situated, small counties, merging
several offices can be accomplished without serious disruption to the constituents

served by those offices. Delivery of services should actually improve as small offices

can be better served by the economies of scale and can be open for longer hours.

However, in some large geographic counties, merging of several offices would pose

excessive inconveniences on those who need access to the services.

(6) Programmatic restructuring should not eliminate local involvement through use

of constituent committees. If anything, centralization increases the need for local input
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from ASC committees, Soil and Water Conservation district committees and others to

make sure that the programs are adapted to conditions within the service area.

(7) Merging agencies will not eliminate the need for speciali2ed technical resources

that have been previously concentrated in a single agency. For example, if the Soil

Conservation Service is being merged with other farm service agencies, farmers will

continue to need the advice and expertise of soil conservationists and other technical

advisors. We do not believe that the knowledge base of specialists should be

diminished through requirements that they become generalists in order to reflect the

multiple disciplines encompassed by a farm service agency.

(8) Farm Bureau will not support the shifting of responsibilities currently being
carried out by a USDA agency to another department as a consequence of USDA
reorganization. Many farmers fear that other departments or agencies may attempt to

take over programs that USDA is currently providing. There is a real anxiety that

conservation programs may be shifted to EPA which does not have the record of

success and compatibility with farmers that exists with the Soil Conservation Service.

(9) Farmers believe that the Extension Service should remain closely involved with

the research and land grant university system. Extension should not be merged into a

farm service agency. The mission of the Extension Service is to deliver research in a

practical form to farmers and ranchers. That goal must be maintained. If it were

incorporated into a farm service agency, farm advisers and county agents would

become proponents of government programs rather than educators and dispensers of

innovative ideas that may be far more progressive than the programs administered by
the farm service agency. As competitive forces demand that successful farm operators

employ emerging technology and new production practices, conservation techniques
and marketing strategies, we cannot afford to have the Extension Service

fundamentally constrained by the limitation of programs that are tied to the past rather

than to the future.

We believe that it will be essential to incorporate the above points in any plan to

restructure USDA. We look forward to continuing to work with this committee and interested

members of Congress and the administration in achieving improvements in the efficiency of

the U.S. Department of Agriculture.

Thank you for the opportunity to participate in this hearing.
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Mr. Condit. Thank you, sir. We appreciate your being here.
Mr. Vap is the vice president of the National Association of Con-

servation Districts.

Mr. Vap.

STATEMENT OF GERALD L. VAP, VICE PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF CONSERVATION DISTRICTS

Mr. Vap. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I appreciate the opportunity to be here today. I am here to rep-

resent the nearly 3,000 soil and water conservation districts

throughout this Nation. I have a lengthy statement that I would
submit for the record, bat I will just briefly go through some of the

high points here, if we could include that statement.
Mr. Condit. That would make us happy.
Mr. Vap. Thank you.
In addition to serving as an elected director on our local district

board, I also operate a small business in McCook, NE, and, as you
said before, I represent NACD as their vice president. I think,
probably, most of you are familiar with what a soil and water con-
servation district is, so I won't go through a whole length of things
about them. We are independent subdivisions of State government,
created by our respective State legislatures. We are not part of the
Soil Conservation Service, as many people falsely believe some-
times, but we do work closely with the Soil Conservation Service,
along with our State conservation agencies and a series of other en-
vironmental agencies within State and Federal Government to de-
liver effective conservation and environmental programs to the
farmers and the communities of our States. Our directors are elect-

ed officials, and they serve our people very well.

Today, approximately 7,000 conservation district employees also
work side-by-side with the Soil Conservation Service with 6,500
field employees. We are colocated with the Soil Conservation Serv-
ice in virtually all work locations. In addition, districts provide all

of the clerical help, all the clerical support for the Soil Conserva-
tion Service. Those are district employees, not Federal employees.
We have worked out this partnership with them over the last 50

years, and we have a major stake in the efforts at reorganizing the
U.S. Department of Agriculture. We feel that our districts and the
farm community and our rural communities as a whole will be af-

fected by any USDA reorganization.
Let me emphasize that we do fully support the reorganization of

the U.S. Department of Agriculture. We think it is essential to get
this organization ready for the future. There are several things
that have been brought forth today as to why this reorganization
should be done: Complexity of programs, all kinds of new programs
coming forth, agency turf battles, inconsistent and conflicting poli-

cies, a paperwork blizzard for our co-operators and farmers to deal
with every day, and there is a fragmented delivery system.

Earlier this month, President Clinton outlined a reorganization
plan for USDA in his fiscal 1994 proposed budget. Under his plan,
SCS, ASCS, and FmHA would be combined into a single entity
called the farm services agency. Unfortunately, virtually no infor-

mation is available as to how this would be implemented, how the
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new agency would be structured, or how separate functions of the
former agencies would be carried out.
The proposed budget also alleges a cost savings of $723 million

over the next 4 years, but, again, it fails to document how these
savings would be realized.

NACD does have some further concerns. First is the process the
administration is proposing. We do not feel that the budget process
is the appropriate vehicle to initiate a change in a major Federal
agency such as the USDA. We feel that Congress created this agen-
cy, and it should be Congress' job to do the major work in restruc-

turing the U.S. Department of Agriculture. It affects not only the
farm community but all those people that eat every day from the
production of this farm community and wear clothes from the pro-
duction of fiber.

A second concern is, the administration's plan was developed
without any outside input from USDA's cooperating agencies or its

partners. NACD had been promised that a
special ad hoc commit-

tee would be formed so that all of these stakeholders would have
an input. Secretary Espy, his chief of staff, Ron Blackley, informed
us several times that this committee would be formed.
This has been over the last IV2 months that these promises have

been made. To date we have heard nothing, and we are fearing
that they are going to continue with their process without talking
to any of the stakeholders in the process.
We also have a concern over where conservation program respon-

sibilities will rank in the farm services agency's priority list. The
administration also is proposing a 23 percent reduction in the staff
of the farm services agency as a cost-saving measure. Where are
these going to come from? We have no details on this. Is it going
to come from the field office personnel that are so badly needed out

there, or is it going to come from the hierarchy in the bureaucracy,
or where will it come from? We get no questions answered in this
area.

Mr. Chairman, attached to my testimony is a position statement

outlining our comprehensive recommendations on how USDA's con-
servation program should be reorganized. I won't review the entire
statement now, but I do want to emphasize some points.
USDA must maintain a strong conservation focus. All USDA nat-

ural resources management programs should been overseen by one
Under Secretary. A single natural resources agency should encom-
pass all USDA natural resources management ninctions except
those of the Forest Service.

Currently, we have identified roughly 22 different conservation

programs within USDA, with 6 different agencies administering
those. As has been stated before in other testimony, our farmers
and producers out there have a difficult time deciding who to go
to for what permits, for wetlands, for conservation compliance help,
things of this, type. We think one Under Secretary should be re-

sponsible for all of those programs.
USDA agencies should not be further politicized, especially pro-

fessional agencies such as the Soil Conservation Service. Any reor-

ganization proposal must include a clear delineation of how con-
servation and natural resource management programs will be ad-
ministered. The ultimate goals of any reorganization effort must in-
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elude increased efficiency, improved customer service, significant fi-

nancial savings, and better coordination and teamwork among the

local, State, Federal, and private sector partners.
Reorganization must strengthen the conservation delivery system

and increase the level of technical assistance available in the field.

USDA's nonfarm conservation responsibilities, such as water qual-
ity, wetlands protection, wildlife habitat enhancement, pasture and
range land management, mine land reclamation, and urban re-

source management cannot be overlooked in this reorganization.
USDA reorganization is a vital issue to America's conservation

and natural resources future. The Department needs to take time
to study this issue. They also need to get input from the partners
the agencies work with. NACD has gone on record asking the ad-
ministration to establish a blue ribbon committee on Federal natu-
ral resource management programs to evaluate the delivery of Fed-
eral natural resource management programs and make rec-

ommendations on how these programs can be restructured to be
more cost efficient and effective.

We would like to make the same recommendation to Congress
also. We would like to be a part of this process and would volunteer
to serve on such a committee. We would also recommend that con-
servation districts, State conservation agencies, and NACD be
made voting members on the respective local, State, and Federal
fact committees that make decisions on USDA field office locations

and space arrangements.
We thank you for this opportunity to share our views and con-

cerns with you today. I would be pleased to respond to any ques-
tions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Vap follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, my name is Gerald Vap and I am
Vice President of the National Association of Conservation Districts (NACD). I also operate a
small farm supply business in McCook, Nebraska. I appreciate the opportunity to present our
concerns and recommendations regarding the reorganization of USDA.

The National Association of Conservation Districts (NACD) represents nearly 3,000 local

conservation districts across the United States, more than 15,000 men and women who serve

without pay on their governing boards. Conservation districts are independent, special purpose
districts that coordinate and carry out comprehensive, natural resource management programs.
These programs address a variety of natural resource management concerns including forest

and rangeland management, wetland protection and enhancement, erosion and sediment

control, wildlife habitat management, and nonpoint source pollution prevention and abatement
for the protection of ground and surface water quality.

When Congress established the Soil Conservation Service it envisioned a local delivery

system whereby federal conservation technicians would provide technical assistance to

landowners and landusers. lb facilitate this delivery system, in 1937 the Roosevelt
Administration drafted model legislation for states to adopt that would establish conservation

districts as the conduit through which this federal technical assistance would be channeled.

Every state, and most U.S. territories and possessions, has adopted such legislation.
As a result, conservation districts encompass 98 percent of the privately owned land in the

country. Each of these districts has a memorandum of understanding with the Secretary of

Agriculture, and a supplemental memorandum with the Soil Conservation Service, that

document the close working relationship between SCS and the district.

National Association of Conservation Districts
509 Capitol Court, N.E.. Washington, DC 20002

(202) 547-6223 / FAX (202) 547-6450
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Throughout their nearly 60-year history, conservation districts and state conservation

agencies have worked cooperatively with SCS in bringing this conservation technical assistance

to the local level. As a result of this arrangement, districts and SCS have developed a true

partnership
—

sharing many resources and pursuing a common goal. Today, there are nearly

7,000 conservation district employees working side by side with SCS's 6,500-plus field

employees.

Largely because of the unique nature of the SCS-district relationship, conservation

district offices and SCS field offices are co-located in nearly all cases. SCS and conservation

districts also share many support resources such as office equipment, field equipment,

vehicles, information and other resources.

The success of this team approach to conservation and natural resource management is

based on using voluntary, incentive-driven programs in helping landowners and landusers

protect their soil and water resources. Today this conservation partnership provides technical

and other assistance to two-and-a-half million cooperators who manage nearly 800 million

acres of privately owned land.

America's conservation districts fully support efforts to reorganize USDA to make its

operations more efficient and cost-effective. However, we believe this must be done by

streamlining the department, eliminating waste and reducing costs; not by sacrificing the level

of service to landowners and landusers.

The reorganization of USDA as outlined in the President's proposed 1994 budget would

combine SCS, the Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service, and the Farmers Home
Administration into a single entity called the Farm Services Agency. The proposed budget
also alleges cost savings of $723 million over a four-year period. However, the proposal
contains few details about how this new agency would be structured or how the separate
functions of the former agencies would be carried out.

It also fails to document how it would result in such significant cost savings. Since the

reorganization proposal is still basically only a concept, we question whether a specific figure

on cost savings can be so precisely calculated.

While NACD supports the objective of reorganizing and streamlining USDA, we have

serious concerns with the process being used to pursue that objective. We do not believe the

budget process is the appropriate vehicle through which to initiate such a broad restructuring of

USDA's agencies and programs.

We are also concerned that much of what is being proposed by the Administration was

developed without any outside input from USDA's cooperating organizations. NACD strongly

believes that proposals to restructure the department need thorough review and input from all

the affected stake holders.

NACD has serious concerns about the focus, functions and capability of the proposed
Farm Services Agency to effectively carry out USDA's conservation and natural resource

management programs. Will the proposed new agency will have a political rather than

professional focus? If so, will this result in decreases in funding and staffing for natural

resource management programs? Will it diminish support for USDA's nonfarm conservation

programs?



123

The Administration's budget proposal targets a 23 percent reduction in the staff of the

three agencies as a cost-saving measure. At the same time the proposal is calling for reducing
staff, NACD and USDA studies show that substantial increases in technical assistance are

needed at the field level.

Our most recent survey of conservation districts found that an additional 10,000
conservation technicians are needed at the field level to adequately carry out Farm Bill, Coastal

Zone, Clean Water Act and other federal, state and local programs.

Now that I have outlined some of NACD's concerns with the Administration's

proposal, I would like to share with the subcommittee some principles that we believe must be

part of any effort to reorganize the department.

First, we ardently believe that USDA must maintain a strong conservation and natural

resources focus to help farmers and ranchers, as well as other landowners and landusers

outside of the agricultural community, meet their production goals and land management needs
in an environmentally responsible manner.

NACD strongly supports grouping all USDA natural resource management programs
under the purview of one under secretary of agriculture for natural resources. Further, we
advocate the creation of a single natural resources management agency that incorporates all of

the department's natural resource management functions, except for those of the Forest

Service. Both the new natural resources management agency and the Forest Service should be

administered by the under secretary for natural resources.

Reorganization also must strengthen our delivery system and increase the level of

conservation technical assistance available in the field. The present conservation needs for

staffing, education, planning and technical assistance significantly exceed our present

capability.

If the Administration and Congress are serious about protecting the environment, then

USDA's conservation and natural resource programs must be strengthened, not diluted by
being consolidated with other, unrelated programs.

While conservation and production programs must work in harmony with each other,

we believe they must be administered separately so that their purposes are not diminished or

lessened. A commitment to conservation and natural resource management must be one of the

pillars supporting a reorganized USDA.

Although conservation and production programs should be administered separately, at

the field level USDA agencies should work toward sharing as many resources as possible.

Sharing administrative support, automated information and data systems, as well as office

space and other equipment, would do much to improve the cost-effectiveness and efficiency of

USDA's field system. Soil Conservation Service and conservation district offices are

frequently co-located and have found the arrangement to be productive and economical.

USDA's expertise is not limited just to agricultural conservation and natural resource

management. The development of conservation plant materials, soil surveys and national

standards and specifications for engineering practices are widely applicable outside of

agriculture. USDA's involvement in urban conservation programs, abandoned mineland

restoration, rural resource development and other areas is critical in managing and protecting

those resources
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For the last year, NACD and its partners have worked together on a task force on the

reorganization of USDA. The task force developed recommendations for a single natural

resources agency that I alluded to earlier. This new agency would combine existing
conservation programs to provide improved service to landowners and landusers. It also

would retain USDA's nonagricultural conservation programs and promote an integrated

approach to natural resource management. A copy of a position paper describing our concept
is attached to my written remarks.

Implementing our recommendations for USDA's conservation and natural resource

management programs would result in improved customer service and increased efficiency in

the department. It would lead to significant cost savings by minimizing redundancy and

overlap. We also believe it would result in better teamwork and coordination among the local,

state, federal and private-sector partners working in conservation and natural resource

management.

Conservation districts welcome the opportunity to help increase the effectiveness of

both USDA's conservation and natural resource management programs as well as our own.
NACD fully supports efforts to evaluate the structure and efficiency of our services to farmers,
ranchers and other landowners and landusers. It is clearly in the best interest of the agriculture
and conservation communities, as well as the American public, to use taxpayer dollars in the

most cost-effective manner as possible.

In evaluating the present structure, however, it is important to make sure that all

decisions are well-thought-out and prudent. Great care must be exercised not to undermine the

conservation partnership and program delivery system that has taken nearly sixty years to

build. Conservation districts will continue to work with our state and federal partners to

ensure that we offer the best program services available in the most cost-effective and efficient

manner possible.
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A CONSERVATION PARTNERSHIPPOSITIONSTATEMENT

USDA REORGANIZATION: A "NEW"NATURAL RESOURCEAGENCY

America must have a U.S. Department of Agriculture that maintains a strong conservation and

environmental focus to help farmers, ranchers and other land users meet their production goals
in an environmentally responsible manner.

BACKGROUND

The American people are expressing strong concern about their environment They expect land

managers to protect the nation's natural resources, while producing a safe and abundant supply
of food and fiber.

Primary natural resource concerns facing the nation today include:

• preventing nonpoint source pollution
•

protecting drinking water supplies
• conserving water
•

controlling soil erosion

• maintaining biodiversity
•

protecting and restoring wetlands and other critical ecosystems
• providing habitat for endangered species
•

preserving farm lands, grazing lands and open spaces

The new Administration and Congress have responded to these and other issues with a call to

reinvent government. To date, the call for reorganizing USDA has centered around such concerns as:

• the proliferation and complexity of programs
• agency turf battles and lack of coordination

• inconsistent and conflicting policies
• inefficient and duplicative programs
• the paperwork "blizzard"

• a fragmented delivery system

These problems cause confusion and unnecessary burdens for customers, as well as uneven

program delivery and inefficient use of our government's money and people.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The Conservation Partnership recognizes the need to reduce federal spending and improve the

efficiency of USDA program delivery. The following solutions are recommended:

1. Create a single Natural Resource Agency to administer all USDA conservation programs for

nonfederal lands. The new agency must improve customer service and concentrate resources

at the field level.

National Association of Conservation Districts National Association of State Conservation Agencies
509 Capitol Court, N.E.. Washington, DC 20002 Route 3. Box 304, Tappahannock. VA 22560

(202) 547-6223 /FAX (202) 547-6450 (804)443-2484
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The following programs should be consolidated under the new Natural Resource Agency:
Great Plains Conservation Program
Conservation Technical Assistance

Small Watershed Program
Resource Conservation and Development (RC&D) Program
Rural Abandoned Mine Program

Agricultural Conservation Program
Conservation Reserve Program
Colorado River Salinity Control Program
Water Bank Program
Wetland Reserve Program
Rural Clean Water Program

Forestry Incentives Program
Water Quality Incentives Program

Integrated Farm Management Program
Soil and Snow Survey Programs
Farm Bill Conservation Programs
Plant Materials Program

3. USDA production adjustment and loan programs should be administered separately from the

natural resources program. Appropriate oversight should be provided to ensure economic

support programs are consistent with the department's conservation programs.

4. Although conservation and production programs should be administered separately, at the

field level USDA agencies should share office space, information and administrative

support, and use common or cross-trained personnel to service shared clientele.

5. The new Natural Resources Agency must utilize the resources and authorities of state

agencies and local conservation districts, as well as private sector partners, to provide
conservation assistance to land managers.

6. The partnership supports actions that:

• avoid the proliferation of separate programs and their associated rules, regulations and

administrative procedures, which cause unnecessary burden for customers.
• enable the customer to develop a total natural resource plan based on consistent technical

standards;

• promote an integrated, holistic approach to solving natural resource and environmental

problems in a way that allows federal, state and local program requirements to be met; and
• deploy a higher percentage of technical staff to the field office level.

IMPACT

The Conservation Partnership believes implementing these recommendations will result in:

• improved customer service

• increased efficiency
•

significant financial savings
• elimination of redundancy
•

improved service to minority and limited-resource customers
•

one-stop conservation program services

• better coordination and teamwork among local, state, federal and private-sector partners
• increased rate of adoption of conservation practices
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Mr. Condit. Thank you, Mr. Vap.
You mentioned this committee, advisory committee that the Sec-

retary had committed to put together. Is it your feeling that^-has
this been done?
Mr. Vap. No, it has not.
Mr. Condit. OK. So you're not out of the loop yet?
Mr. Vap. Not yet.
Mr. Condit. You want to make sure that you're there and you're

a part of that and that it happens?
Mr. Vap. Yes.
Mr. Condit. OK.
Dr. Carpenter, I have a couple questions for you. Your analysis

of the various reorganization proposals suggests some promise for

improved interagency coordination and program delivery among
the agencies or in the Department. Whicn of these proposals that
you've looked at is your preference and why?

Dr. Carpenter. Mr. Chairman, probably a combination of the
proposals that have science and education as a place for Extension
but then consider a broadened responsibility for Extension for edu-
cation and outreach of the Department.
Mr. Chairman, we are networkers with the State land-grant in-

stitutions, and we have people serving virtually every county, who
profess broad expertise beyond agricultural production. Con-
sequently, we believe because of the training as educators, we can
work more effectively on the prevention side of issues in this edu-
cational role.

Mr. Condit. Broadening the Extension Service?
Dr. Carpenter. Yes, broadening the responsibilities of the edu-

cation and coordination component of Extension.
Mr. Chairman, it doesn't bother me—I guess it wouldn't because

of coming from a university setting that isn't unlike the spaghetti
that was laid out by our GAO colleagues. And I would submit that
there are some significant advantages to that

type
of structure.

Within extension, in my own home State 01 Texas, we have six

primary, major, critical issues identified by over 10,000 people out
in the State. Most of the issues, such as water quality, involve spe-
cialized expertise from a number of departments across our univer-

sity system. I want the extension personnel to have as much sub-

ject matter expertise as they can possibly have, and then pull those

professionals together in task force groups to address some of the

major issues.
I think that's what has happened with the water quality issue

within USDA. I happen to know that Florida, through their IFIS
and other departments in the State of Florida collaborate very
closely together on water quality. They have at least six State and
Federal agencies involved with Extension in addressing water qual-
ity issues.

So I would only like to say that there are some advantages, when
everything about an issue isn't entirely handled in one agency.

^
Mr. Condit. Well, that was my followup. Do you think that the

first reaction in the last few months to restructuring or reorganiza-
tion was to take a look at the field service offices and the extension

program and say, maybe we will reduce those, is that a concern of

yours?
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Dr. Carpenter. I think it's a concern, Mr. Chairman, but we cer-

tainly don't have any negative feelings about carefully looking at

the total structure. One of the examples used in some of the earlier

hearings happened to be one county in Texas where there are four

agencies with a relatively small farm services need and is within
20 miles of an office in an adjacent county.
As was indicated by Mr. Lockett, we think a very rational ap-

proach is needed and just the numbers game doesn't do that. There
are some areas that need more expertise because of intensified ag-
riculture, and relationships to other programs. But, sure, I'm cer-

tain there are very definite needs at the State level across exten-
sion. For various reasons, we have undergone some downsizing, but
some of those have resulted in downsizing in areas of expertise and
upsizing in other areas of expertise that are needed by the citizens

in the State.

Mr. Condit. Speaking of the Extension Service structure, what
is the size of the structure and how is it typically financed?

Dr. Carpenter. The financing of the total Extension System, is

through Federal, State, local, and some public funds. There are
about $426 million, I believe, in the Federal ES-USDA budget,
about $1 billion from State and local resources. Of the $426 million

appropriated at the Federal level, less than 4 percent is expended
to operate this coordinating unit, ES-USDA, in Washington, DC.
So most of the appropriated budget is also leveraged with the State
and county resources. We have approximately 16,000 professional
full-time equivalents devoted to Extension work. Approximately
one-third are located at the land-grant university campuses and
the remainder are located at county or area field offices.

Mr. Condit. We can find out. It is becoming clear to me that ev-

erything in the Federal Government is sort of open for the spotlight
to shine on to see whether it's cost effective. But one of the things
that we will have to look at is the return on our investment, the
amount of money that we invest.

Can you share with me what types of economic development ac-

tivities has the Extension Service been involved in, and are there

any future activities that they can be involved in that would gen-
erate a return on our investment to the local economies of the
areas that they serve?

Dr. Carpenter. Mr. Chairman, as you know, return on invest-

ment in science and education is difficult to categorize. Since we
are linked with the science and education component, we have seen
annualized returns, out of the California studies, a 40 percent re-

turn on investment in research and education in the agricultural
component.
We know that substantial increases have come about in returns

by reduction in use of inputs into agriculture. For instance, the in-

tegrated pest management program, so widely used in your State,
in Florida, and in Texas, has resulted in major reductions, now es-

timated nationally to be approaching 50 percent in the use of pes-
ticides and herbicides.
The economic value of that program simply cannot be clearly es-

timated. We have some estimates on the value of that program and
others. We will provide these to the committee. There are issues re-
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lated to our 4-H and youth development program. What is the re-
turn on that program?
Mr. Bob Guernsey, a farmer in Indiana, 2 weeks ago testified

that—he's a county commissioner—that the extension program in
his county is doing a fine job working on the prevention of low
birth weight babies and indicated to us that Extension could pre-
vent only five of those problems that would more than pay for their
investments into that extension program in the county.
Mr. Guernsey said, "Why am I interested as a farmer?" He said,

"Well, we're paying the taxes." So he's saying, if you don't have a
heart to do that, well, then, your pocketbook ought to tell you to
do that.

I don't call them social programs, Mr. Chairman. I believe they
are societal issues. I visited in the southern end of your State, just
earlier this year, in San Diego County, and learned from the San
Diego County staff what they're doing related to the citizens' needs
in that county. Impressive, sir.

Mr. Condit. Well, I used to ask this similar question when I was
a county commissioner myself to our mental health department:
What is the return on our investment. It was very hard to explain,
you know, that we had a return on our investment. So I under-
stand what you're saying, but I do think that that is a situation
that we're going to have to deal with.

Dr. Carpenter. Yes, sir.

Mr. Condit. And I think the testimony earlier today about mis-
sion. We're in a world market now, how about exports, do you guys
get involved in that, procurement, all those things?

Dr. Carpenter. Well, that was one line that was missing on the
GAO spaghetti chart—there was not a line for marketing activities

of ES-USDA. We are heavily involved in international marketing
training, have a major global entrepreneurship marketing project,
and are linking producers and small business firms with marketing
opportunities internationally.
Mr. Condit. Anyway, I think we're going to have to face it. I'm

for the 4-H programs, and I'm for the Extension program. I think

they're great, and they help in a lot of different ways. We have to

figure out some tangible way to prove that it is a good investment
and there is a return on our investment.

Dr. Carpenter. We would be pleased to provide for you a rather
substantial analysis we have done on some of the major national
initiatives that we're pursuing.
Mr. Condit. I think it would be helpful to us to have that at

least be a part of the record. If you could do that, Doctor, I would
appreciate that very much.

Dr. Carpenter. Yes, sir.

Mr. Condit. I want to move to Mr. Sullivan, then Mrs. Thurman,
I'm going to let her open. I just want to talk for a moment about
the appeal process. And I don't know that I understood you cor-

rectly, whether you were saying that we had a proposal to combine
five areas.

Mr. Sulltvan. What I was saying was that there was legislation
proposed in 1992, Secretary Espy was cosponsor, and Senator
Conrad was cosponsor.
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Mr. Condit. Right. Which is a signal to us that maybe, adminis-

tratively,
this might be dealt with. Is that your understanding?

Mr. Sullivan. I would think so.

Mr. Condit. OK. But would it not be more practical, instead of

taking five areas, for us to take all of USDA and have an appeal
process for every aspect?
Mr. Sullivan. That was exactly my point.
Mr. Condit. Marketing orders, the whole process. If there is an

appeal, that there is some sort of efficient, one-place shopping that

you can go and get this concluded.
Mr. Sullivan. That would truly streamline the process.
Mr. Condit. OK. Do you have any indication that the adminis-

tration and the Secretary plan to do that? I mean, have you had
any contact with the Department?
Mr. Sullivan. No indication beyond his support for the NAD Act

of 1992.
Mr. Condit. All right. I'm going to turn to Mrs. Thurman. I have

some additional questions, but let her go ahead.
Mrs. Thurman. Mr. Vap, I first want to publicly tell you that I've

been working with your soil conservation group in Florida, because
of the effects of what we now call the winter hurricane. I have been
very, very pleased with the response that we received in cleanup
efforts and the other services that they have been doing in Florida.
Mr. Vap. Thank you.
Mrs. Thurman. Just a nice point. It's always nice to give credit

when it's due.
Mr. Vap. Much appreciated.
Mrs. Thurman. Mr. Chairman, when Dr. Carpenter gives his tes-

timony, I would like to give you some information from our exten-
sion services, with IFAS and the University of Florida and the link-

up that they have had with our communities and with our farmers.
Mr. Condit. Certainly.
Mrs. Thurman. Because we have found that our extension serv-

ices in Florida have been very active with what I call our family
farm, which are really backyard farmers who want to raise their

vegetables and learn about soil content. They are trying to find out
all kinds of information, as well as some research that has actually
helped with some problems down in the Dade County area with a
beetle that was eating people's doors. And these were not farmers.
So there has been a lot of information given on that.

Just as important, I think Dr. Carpenter, I was going to talk
about the biological controls that have happened in California and
how Florida has been really looking forward to some breakthrough
because of our pesticides issues, because I know how much money
is being spent on water quality issues and other environmental is-

sues. And they have been very good at trying to solve some of our
problems.

I think it would be a real mistake for us to tear that, the way
that information flows from the science part, information, edu-
cation back down to our local areas.
And with that, Mr. Lockett, then I will ask you a question, be-

cause you talked about information, delivery of services, those
kinds of things—and maybe we can bring Dr. Carpenter up here
to network for the Department of Agriculture—but nave you found
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the extension services to be as beneficial as Dr. Carpenter has sug-
gested in States, in terms of getting that kind of information to the
farmers?

Mr. Lockett. Yes, very much so. As you know, Farm Bureau has
a satellite system and downlink, and we do these things. And just

recently we did them in cooperation with the extension service in

Oklahoma, which furnished us with six sites, whereas we would
have been limited to two had we only been able to use our facili-

ties. It's a compatible system, evidently, and we appreciated—we
set up in several vo tech places, and they had the downlink capa-

bility.

We work very well, very closely with the extension service in

Oklahoma.
Mrs. Thurman. In Florida, one of the things that we do is link

up the different extension services, and actually they have devel-

oped programs that give—oh, you take a leaf in, or you take in

some soil, or whatever it might be, they look at it, and then they
actually have a program that, once they look at certain types of

problems, they put that information into the computer. The com-

puter then reports what might be the potential problem, whether
it's a nutrient problem, whether it's a bug problem, whether it's

whatever.
It has been a very good program to help farmers. Is that helping?

Are you doing something like that?
Mr. Lockett. Well, I haven't had personal experience with that,

as my operation is livestock grazing, and I don't participate in farm

programs. My members do. But I have heard no comments on that

particular expertise being utilized in Oklahoma. It may well be.

Mrs. Thurman. That may also suggest, instead of trying to take

apart extension services, that we ought to make them a little

stronger and provide those services to the farmers that they're

looking for at a local level, which would provide the flexibility on
issues that we've talked about here, from State to State, in ad-

dressing each one of those concerns versus trying to centralize it

into one or a couple of agencies. That's just my experience.
Mr. Lockett. I think that's a viable opinion.
Mrs. Thurman. Do you work with—I know you do, in Florida,

with extension services.

Mr. Vap. Our district works very closely with the extension serv-

ice. Currently, we are engaged in a major water quality protection

program in my district. In Nebraska, our districts have statutory

authority to do these things. We are engaged in a program that en-

compasses 450 square miles, and we're using Extension extensively
in the education portion of our program to reduce nitrates in the

ground water.
Mrs. Thurman. So you're networking with them?
Mr. Vap. Very much.
Mrs. Thurman. Through computers?
Mr. Vap. No, it's one-on-one. We invite them in to put on semi-

nars for the farmers and homeowners in nutrient management, ir-

rigation water management. We network with them. We also have
formed partnerships with the U.S. Geological Survey for a ground
water monitoring program, and also with ASCS or WQIP programs
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for cost share for the farmers involved. And Soil Conservation Serv-
ice is supplying a water quality specialist for our use right now.
So we use all these agencies very effectively in this particular

program, and we appreciate it.

Mrs. Thurman. The last
question:

Where do you find or do you
find stumbling blocks from the Washington agency or department?
Mr. Vap. Probably the only stumbling block that we've really en-

countered in this particular program has been with EPA, the 319
program. We've got it worked out now, but we went through, in

writing our plan for this particular project, we went through five

rewrites of that plan, and basically it amounted to such things as,
do we call it an action plan or a program, did we cross all the Ts
and dot all the I's? It got down to things that fine.

We had our program up and running. We had USGS there with

money. We had our State agencies there and the WQIP program
going. We had already conducted our program without getting
Mrs. Thurman. Can you tell me what that is? Is that the water

quality?
Mr. Vap. Excuse me?
Mrs. Thurman. What did you—the W
Mr. Vap. WQIP. It's the Water Quality Incentive Program

through ASCS.
Mrs. Thurman. OK There are a lot of acronyms up here.
Mr. Vap. We had all those things going, and we had conducted

probably 50 percent of our operator training sessions within our

program before EPA even had approved what we were going to do
for 319. We probably would have gone ahead without 319, if we
had to.

Mrs. Thurman. Is that why you have suggested, in your one-

page overview, the natural resource agency, because of your con-

cerns with EPA?
Mr. Vap. Part of the reason, yes, some of those concerns. When

we look at natural resources, we're not just looking at a farm field

out there. We're looking at how that entire watershed, which is

now the buzzword around EPA, but how does that entire water-
shed—what goes on in it, and now does it affect everyone within
that geographical area there? That's the way our districts in Ne-
braska operate, and many districts around tne country are begin-
ning to look in that direction.

Our emphasis is on the total resource management concept rath-

er than, we've got to build a terrace on this field because it's erod-

ing away. Let's look at the wildlife habitat in that area. Let's look

at the water quality, everything else involved, and how does it af-

fect—how do all these programs, the farm program and the con-
servation programs, how do all those things affect what happens at

the end of the pipe, if that's the way you want to look at it.

Mrs. Thurman. Mr. Chairman, just a comment. One of the

things that has concerned me—actually, I was lifted up a little

bit—Friday night I was at the University of Florida at an agricul-
tural banquet, and the dean there was telling us that the enroll-

ment in the College of Agriculture had actually increased this year,
way beyond what we had ever anticipated.
And I couldn't agree more with the fact that I think that we need

to try to figure out how to get young people back into the agri-
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culture production part of it, as well as within the overseeing of

farms, because it has become a high-tech industry, and it is not
what I think people still think of farming as, as having a horse and
a plow. It just isn't there anymore, and there is a lot more to it.

Actually, I think it's a very high-tech industry today.
So I want you to know that I would like to promote that, get kids

into agriculture.
Mr. Condit. Maybe Dr. Carpenter knows this, a few years ago

there was a study or a survey that said the average age of the
farmer was getting up there in years.

Dr. Carpenter. Mid-50's, I believe, at that time.
Mr. Condit. I thought it was older than that. That's not up there

in years. [Laughter.]
Dr. Carpenter. No, that's young anymore, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Condit. It's beyond me. Getting real young, younger every

day.
But is there an effort, is there some strategy to get young people?

I know financing is a big problem for them.
Dr. Carpenter. There are several different efforts, and individ-

ual States have taken some action related to young farmers being
able to get some real advantage on loans. We have set up one in

our State for which we're putting an extra fee on farm trailer li-

cense plates, and we're creating a fund to be able to help some
young farmers.
There are a number of leadership programs. Mr. Chairman, Cali-

fornia is one of the early leaders in an agricultural leadership pro-

gram for those from the age of 25 up to 35 or 40 years of age, to

give them a boost in leadership. It's a leadership training program
supported by the Kellogg Foundation. I believe there are 20 such

programs in the country today.
We tried to learn everything we could about how your State's

doing it. In fact, California has established an endowment program
that almost fully supports that, to give young farmers a jump start

on leadership, and help to provide that leadership for agriculture
in the future. We would like to see some of them end up here in

this town, too, working in different agencies.
Mr. Condit. That would be most helpful to Mrs. Thurman and

myself, if they were here to help us out.

Does anyone else want to respond to that question?
Mr. Sullivan.

Mr. Sullivan. Mr. Chairman, one of the points I made in my
written testimony was really that these ideas are great, but the

bottom line is price and operating capital, really, to make this hap-
pen. And both of those do not look good right now.
Mr. Condit. Mr. Vap.
Mr. Vap. Just one comment: It's great to provide credit to farm-

ers, young farmers, to get started, but somewhere along the line

profits have to be produced, good markets, good prices for their

products. Without those profits, they never pay back those loans,
and we get into a serious situation there.

Mr. Condit. I would like to conclude, then, with maybe going
down and just each one of you give me your response to this, be-

cause I think what you just said—I think the panel concurs with

this, that we have to define and tighten up the mission of the De-
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partment. Maybe the mission is that we have to put an agricultural
industry together where the main consideration is, can people sur-
vive and make a profit?

I would like to ask each of you, do you think the mission that
we have today is acceptable? As quickly and as concisely as you can
make it, if it s not, what should the mission be? What should the

priority of the Department be? Mr. Vap.
Mr. Vap. I'm not sure that I've seen a written mission of USDA.

Maybe somebody else here has.
I think USDA does have a mission to provide the abundant food,

at a high quality, for this Nation. We need to also provide the envi-
ronmental protection for that farmland out there, through the

USDA, through our idea of a separate environmental or a separate
natural resources department, at any rate, within USDA^ so that
that farmland and our productive capacity can be maintained well

into the next century, without degradation and without crop ma-
nipulation things and political things getting in the way of some
of those environmental programs.
We feel that that single USDA environmental or natural re-

sources department is the way to go for that purpose.
Mr. Condit. Maybe I could just, if I may, my understanding of

'the mission in the 1930's—and it began to change, as this chart
showed somewhere—was for us to have a constant food supply at
the lowest cost possible to the consumer and the safest food on the
face of the earth. Those were the missions then. I'm not sure those
missions—I mean, I think they are missions that ought to be incor-

porated, but I'm not—that's why we had price supports, and so on
and so forth.

So that's what I thought the original mission was, and some-
where along the way we nave taken on a lot more.
Mr. Lockett.

Mr. Lockett. Mr. Chairman, those things you mentioned sound
like a good mission. Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service

[APHIS] hasn't been mentioned today, I don't think, and that's one
of the things that would fit someplace in the mission statement
that you just made. I doubt that you could find any program under
USDA auspices that didn't fit one of those missions.

One of the things that—and USDA has nothing to do with it—
but the estate taxes are instrumental in breaking up farms and
ranches and not being able to pass them on down through families

and possibly going into corporate hands, or something else. That
has to do with the financing.
One of the things that is most important to farmers out there is

that, with the regulatory atmosphere that we have today, they
would like to be assured that two things will be looked at. One is

that, will the regulations look at cost versus benefit? And the other
one is, keep an eye always on private property rights, and where
do we cross that line when we overregulate? That is in the Con-

stitution, and that, I think, is a vital concern and should be upper-
most in the mind of Congress all the time.
Mr. Condit. Good point.
Mr. Sullivan.
Mr. Sullivan. Well, I would agree very much with the statement

you made and the way you stated it, in terms of the kind of mis-



135

sion I would like to see and I think would be good for us as a Na-
tion. I would also like to add that I would like to see the mission
of this reorganization in this administration to be support for insti-

tuting and restabilizing a family farming system in this country
that is on the brink of extinction. And I think one of the major
components of that is finding a way to get young farmers into the

industry.
The second point I would make is, I think we should be thinking

more about the national security implications of our trade agree-
ments and what we're doing, and add to the statement, "ensure
safe food in this country, safe domestic production of food," because
a country that doesn't produce its own food gets in a terrible crisis

somewhere down the line.

Mr. Condit. Dr. Carpenter.
Dr. Carpenter. I agree, Mr. Chairman, with your earlier analy-

sis. In the 1930's the mission also included service to rural commu-
nities and their families. And I think that has resulted in broaden-

ing the role somewhat of the Department of Agriculture. I would
be reluctant to suggest, however, that programs such as the ex-

panded food and nutrition education program be moved from
USDA.

If, in fact, in addition to that of providing a safe, affordable, nu-
tritious food, the way in which to use that in the most responsible
way for the quality of life is important. As you look across govern-
ment agencies, probably this educational role can best be per-
formed by the Department of Agriculture.
One reason that particular program—EFNEP—works, is that it

is associated with our educational programs and with land grant
universities. So delivery of the program is to a group of people who
are approximately 70 percent on food stamp entitlement programs.
We don't give food out in this educational program. We give them
something there that they don't eat up this week. We have many
good experiences of their moving into a very productive work force.

So I'm concerned about limiting the term "agriculture'' to produc-
tion agriculture of food and fiber alone. It's broader than that, I

think.

Mr. Condit. Thank you, Dr. Carpenter.
I want to thank you gentlemen very much. You have been most

helpful to this committee. We appreciate your time and your effort,

and it will be very helpful in the future. Thank you very much.
Dr. Carpenter. Thank you.
Mr. Vap. Thank you.
Mr. Suluvan. Thank you.
Mr. Condit. Anything else?

[No response.]
Mr. Condit. This meeting is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:05
p.m.,

the subcommittee adjourned, to re-

convene subject to the call of the Chair.]
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The Honorable Leon Panetta
*

Director
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Washington, DC 20500

Dear Mr. Panetta:

Last month, the Subcommittee held the first in a series of hearings on the management and

structure of the Department of Agriculture. A wide variety of issues were discussed at the hearing,

including several pertaining to information resources management shortcomings at USDA.

The General Accounting Office testified about the importance of accurate and timely

management information in the operation of the Department The Subcommittee learned that many
components of USDA do not have the ability to collect or share basic management information.

GAO suggested that USDA must take a fresh look at how information technology is used and

referred us to the information resources management activities of the Office of Information and

Regulatory Affairs.

The Subcommittee is, of course, familiar with the information policy activities and paperwork
reduction activities of OIRA. We believe that OIRA could provide assistance to the

Subcommittee's oversight activities and to the operations of USDA. We have three observations to

offer at this time.

First, USDA appears to do little in the way of strategic planning. Although the Department
does prepare an information technology plan annually, there seems to be a weak link between that

plan and USDA budgeting, financial planning, personnel planning, and mission planning.

Second, it is apparent that coordination within the Department can and must be improved.

Many USDA programs have a similar focus or client base, yet information sharing is inconsistent at

best. This results in long response times and unnecessary paperwork burdens for clients. A USDA
data management steering committee already exists to standardize data definitions among the

component agencies. In order to be effective, this effort may need to be expanded to include

policy makers and program managers.

Third, USDA needs to improve its coordination with federal, state, and local government
agencies on Information Resource Management (TRM) matters. Many programs administered by
USDA overlap with activities in other agencies. Yet there are few initiatives to improve the

sharing of information across agencies to reduce dupb'cation of effort This should be a prime

activity for USDA's IRM office.

(137)
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The consequences of these inadequacies is illustrated by the lack of progress on key USDA
IRM initiatives. The Modernization of Administrative Processes (MAP) Program has the potential
to eliminate unnecessary procedures and paperwork, and to streamline policies and procedures used

to manage money, personnel, and property. Infoshare is designed to make USDA more user

friendly and to reduce the paperwork burden on the public by providing the farm service agencies
with integrated office automation, databases, geographic information systems, and
telecommunications tools. Both programs could improve the ability of USDA to deliver services,

but both are falling short of the goals.

If substantial progress is made on a formal reorganization of USDA, the compatibility of its

computer systems will become a matter of utmost importance. But problems such as those already

experienced with MAP, Infoshare, the Process Commodity Inventory Management System (POMS),
and the Grain Inventory Management System (CIMS) have the potential to paralyze the entire farm
service mission of USDA. GIMS and PCIMS have already been the subject of hearings by this

Subcommittee. See Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service Computer Systems:
Building Another Hubble . September 18, 1990.

We believe that OKA can provide valuable assistance and direction to USDA in addressing
these critical IRM problems. The USDA information systems may be of sufficient complexity and

importance to warrant inclusion in the Program for Priority Systems.

The President has nominated Sally Katzen to serve as the Administrator of OIRA. We hope
'hat a review of USDA's IRM activities will be one of her first priorities.

Sincerely,

Q, CI.. .'* Sf^TJ^*^^-
Rep. Gary A. Gondii Rep. Craig Thomas
Chairman Ranking Minority Member

Rep.
Karen Thurman Rep. Stephen Horn

Subcommittee Member Subcommittee Member
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EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT
OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20503

THED,RECT0R
AU9USt 26 ' 1993

Honorable Gary A. Condit
Chairman, Subcommittee on Information,
Justice, Transportation, and Agriculture

Committee on Government Operations
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Thank you for your letter addressing information resources
management (IRN) shortcomings at the U.S. Department of
Agriculture (USDA) . We share the view that better information
management and coordination among the Department's components can
reduce paperwork burden on the public, improve service, and
reduce costs. I know Secretary Espy is committed to addressing
these issues and is in the process of taking specific steps to do
so.

Here at the Office of Management and Budget (0MB) , I have
taken two steps that I hope will aid this process. First, I have
written to Secretary Espy asking him to take a close look at the
opportunity that reorganization will provide to coordinate the
use of information within USDA (see enclosed letter) . Second, I

have asked the Administrator of 0MB' s Office of Information and
Regulatory Affairs (OIRA) , in consultation with the General
Accounting Office, and the Subcommittee's staff, to assist the
Department of Agriculture and to provide perspective and
expertise to the Department.

OMB supports agency efforts to incorporate information
technology in program implementation. My staff is available
should you have any questions regarding this issue.

. Panetta

Enclosure

IDENTICAL LETTER SENT TO HONORABLE CRAIG THOMAS,
HONORABLE KAREN THURMAN, AND HONORABLE STEPHEN HORN
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EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT
OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20SO3

THE DIRECTOR

Honorable Mike Espy
Secretary of Agriculture
Room 200-A
14th and Independence Avenue, SW
Washington, DC 20250

Dear Secretary Espy:

Recently, members of the House Information, Justice,
Transportation, and Agriculture Subcommittee wrote to the Office
of Management and Budget (OMB) concerning the Department of
Agriculture's (USDA) information resources management (IRM)
activities. I have enclosed a copy of the letter and my
response .

The Subcommittee makes several observations that seem to
merit attention. Specifically, the letter suggests the need for
a stronger link between the Department's information technology
plan and USDA budgeting, financial planning, personnel planning,
and mission planning. It recommends greater involvement by
policy officials and program managers to improve information
sharing within the Department, and with other Federal agencies
and State and local governments. It suggests that attention is
needed to two initiatives — InfoShare and the Modernization of
Administrative Processes (MAP) , that could deliver improved
service and reduce burden.

Your efforts to reinvent and reorganize USDA and to meet the
FY 95 spending caps provides a critical opportunity to make
strategic decisions regarding information technology. For
example, I understand that InfoShare would consolidate existing
disparate systems in the Soil Conservation Service, the
Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service, and the
Farmers Home Administration.

I have asked Sally Katzen, OMB's Administrator of
Information and Regulatory Affairs, to make her staff available
to assist you in addressing the concerns raised by the
Subcommittee. It would be helpful if you would let her know who
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will be coordinating the Department's efforts to respond to those
concerns. She may be reached on 395-4852. Please do not
hesitate to contact me directly if I can be of additional
assistance.

Sincerely,

Original Signed By
UonEPmetta

Leon E. Panetta
Director

Enclosure
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